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PART I - EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

INTRODUCTION preserve the capability to win 
decisively. 

Today, America remains the 
preeminent power in the world. 
Its Army, the premier land 
combat force, is now responding 
to the changed world it has 
helped to create. Americaf s 
Army has changed significantly 
already and will continue its 
transformation over the next 
few years. 

Closing and down-sizing 
bases is just one of many ways 
in which the Army is accommoda- 
ting change. The reshaping of 
our installations is well un- 
derway, both inside and outside 
of the U.S. The Army has 
closed bases throughout its 
history during periods of tran- 
sition. But over the past few 
years, we have undertaken a 
major endeavor to divest our- 
selves of excess infrastructure 
in reaction to a smaller force 
and a new military strategy. 

The single new factor we 
face in today's world is 
uncertainty. The way to cope 
with this uncertainty is to 
maintain focus upon a vision. 
When it comes to closing or 
realigning bases, one of the 
ways the Army is accommodating 
change, this vision is an 
important guide. The Army's 
vision remains constant -- 
constant whether therefs Desert 
Storm or "Desert Calm." The 
Army has a charge to deter ag- 
gression, win wars and maintain 
peace. The quick success of 
Desert Storm was no accident. 
This Army must be uncompro- 
mising in its determination to 

We cannot afford to keep 
installations we no longer 
need. But neithler can we afford 
to act hastily. Many installa- 
tions, especial-ly those where 
training and operations are 
conducted, and the land on 
which they are situated, are 
precious national resources. 
It makes little sense to dis- 
pose of propert.ies which might 
be needed in the future or 
which would have to be replaced 
at considerable cost. 

General Motors, the 
world's largest manufacturing 
company, made headlines when it 
announced it was closing 21 
plants and laying off 74,000 
employees. The Army has al- 
ready surpassed these figures. 
When it is done, the reduc- 
tions in installations will 
dwarf GMf s numbers. 

We have cut the active 
force 25 percent and will 
ultimately cut a total of 32 
percent by the end of 1995. 
This takes us to the lowest 
level since 1939. Civilians 
employed in military functions 
have dropped from 403,000 to 
333,000; the total will drop 
below 295,000 by 1995. 

The Army :is already clo- 
sing or inactivating about 20% 
of its major installations in 
the U.S. and numerous smaller 
properties, not. including the 
recommendations in this report. 
The land area returning to the 
public for redevelopment and 
reuse is equivalent to an area 



the size of St Louis, MO. 

Overseas, we are returning over 
three out of every five sites 
in Europe, almost one of five 
in Korea, and all in Panama. 

The pace of change is the 
most dramatic in Europe, where 
we inactivated a corps consist- 
ing of two divisions and sup- 
porting units. About one half 
of the forces in Europe have 
returned home. Since most of 
the Army's force structure 
drawdown has occurred overseas, 
many of the bases in the U.S. 
continue to be occupied and 
needed. Nonetheless, a tremen- 
dous number of closures and re- 
alignments have been announced 
since 1988. Including the pro- 
posals in this report, the Army 
is closing or down-sizing a 
total of over 30% of its U.S. 
installations. 

The Army is adapting to 
change in fundamental ways 
besides becoming smaller. The 
Army that defeated Iraq in five 
days of ground fighting has 
been designing ways to make a 
winning organization work even 
better. We are reshaping our 
headquarters and organizations 
to improve how we train, con- 
duct research and development, 
perform supply and logistics 
functions, and use our bases. 
Approved plans already call for 
the shifting of 50,000 soldiers 
along with family members and 
many civilians to different 
locations, for the good of the 
Army and the good of the 
country. This is equivalent to 
moving the city of Chattanooga, 
Tennessee, every household and 
business, to other locations 
across the country. The 
recommendations herein add to 

this movement significantly. 
When all is done, we will be 
able to use our limited 
resources more productively and 
imaginatively. 

Closing bases is one of 
the Army's most difficult and 
contentious reshaping actions. 
With the announcement of the 
last round of base realignments 
and closures in 1991, the Army 
is much closer to tailoring its 
base structure to the smaller 
force of the future. Fewer 
forces need fewer bases. How- 
ever, a changing force struc- 
ture alone is not the only 
reason to reshape the base 
structure. The Army also is 
seeking greater efficiencies in 
the training and industrial 
installations so that scarce 
resources can be allocated to 
the most important military 
needs. 

Reshaping the Army's base 
structure is an evolutionary 
process. It will not be com- 
plete for many years. Each 
round of closure and realign- 
ment requires more difficult 
choices. The Army has already 
identified the more obvious 
solutions in previous rounds. 
BRAC continues to be an oppor- 
tunity to divest of unnecessary 
infrastructure and use the 
remaining base structure more 
efficiently. It supports the 
overall reshaping of the Army 
by positioning its forces and 
activities at installations to 
enhance training, warfighting, 
sustainment and reconstitution. 

Because of the turbulence 
it can create and the cost it 
takes to implement, care must 
be taken to ensure that all 
initiatives are affordable and 



in the long-term best interests 
of the Army. The Army is able 
to rise to this challenge, but 
this turbulence causes consi- 
derable anxiety and magnifies 
the sacrifices already being 
made by its soldiers and civil- 
ians. In our eagerness to ac- 
commodate change, we must rise 
to the leadership challenge of 
both keeping a trained, ready 
Army and taking good care of 
our soldiers, civilian employ- 
ees and their families. 

The Total Army Basing 
Study Group in the Office of 
the Chief of Staff, as in 1991, 
examined installation require- 
ments in the United States and 
developed a wide range of 
options for the Secretary of 
the Army. Although the recom- 
mendations are based upon the 
force structure plan approved 
by the Joint Chiefs of Staff, 
further adjustments (unknown at 
the present time) will not 
affect them. These recommen- 
dations conform to the same 
selection criteria as before, 
emphasizing military value, but 
considering costs, savings, 
environmental impacts and the 
effects on the local economy as 
well. The analytical process 
is described in greater depth 
in part IV of this report. 

It is difficult to say 
good-bye to communities who 
have played such an important 
role of the Army's successes 
throughout its long history. 
But just as the time comes for 
every soldier to hang up his or 
her uniform and serve the 
country in different ways, 
these communities will see new 
opportunities to contribute to 
a grateful country. Just as 
America is eager to take 

advantage of the many talents 
and skills departing soldiers 
bring to the civilian sector, 
we look forward to seeing 
communities find ways to use or 
develop property the Army is 
returning for public use. 

All must recognize that 
the Army is undergoing a period 
of fundamental change. Though 
these changes are traumatic for 
many, and while the Army will 
be smaller, it still will be an 
Army of quality soldiers and 
quality instal!Lations, modern- 
ized and ready to meet all 
levels of threat as well as 
provide the peacetime support 
that the Arnny has always 
offered to the nation. 

Whether :it is closing 
bases, reducing personnel or 
curtailing research and deve- 
lopment, it may be easy to ob- 
tain short-term savings with 
further budgetary cuts. But the 
longer-term effects could un- 
dermine our Nation's ability to 
protect its interests in the 
future. Americafs Army, pains- 
takingly forged over many 
years, cannot be easily or 
quickly built if it is allowed 
to decline. The recommendations 
in this report. were made and 
are presented with these con- 
siderations in mind. 

CLOSURES 

Fort McClellan, AL 

Close Fort McClellan. 
Realign Chemicisl and Military 
Police Schools and the 
Department of Defense Polygraph 
School to Fort Leonard Wood, 
MO. All other activities and 



facilities at the base , 
including family housing, the 
hospi tal, commissary and 
exchange will close. 

Retain the capability to 
conduct live-agent training at 
Fort McClellan, AL, as part of 
the nuclear, biological and 
chemical preparedness curricu- 
lum, using the Chemical Defense 
Training Facility. 

Retain required reserve 
component training facilities 
and training area (including 
Pelham Range) and transfer 
accountability through licens- 
ing to the Army National Guard. 

Retain small enclave to 
support the U.S. Army Reserve. 

Vint Hill Farms, VA 

Close Vint Hill Farms. 
Realign elements of the Army 
Materiel Command to Fort 
Monmouth, NJ, and Tobyhanna 
Army Depot, PA. 

Presidio of Monterey, CA 

Close the Presidio of 
Monterey and the support annex 
at Fort Ord. Realign the 
Defense Language Institute 
(DLI) to Fort Huachuca, AZ, and 
collocate it with the U.S. Army 
Intelligence Center and School. 

Contract DLI1s language 
training with a university, 
which must be able to provide 
training at or near Ft 
Huachuca, AZ. 

REALIGNMENTS 

Fort Monmouth, NJ 

Realign Communications and 
Electronics Command (CECOM) 
Headquarters to Rock Island 
Arsenal, IL. Terminate the 
lease for the facility now 
occupied by this command near 
the Charles Woods sub-post. 

Realign the Chaplain 
School to Fort Jackson, SC. 

Dispose of Evans sub-post 
and excess facilities at both 
Charles Woods sub-post and the 
main post of Fort Monmouth. 

Letterkenny Army Depot, PA 

Realign Letterkenny Army 
Depot to a depot activity. 
Retain ammunition storage capa- 
bility. Transfer depot mainten- 
ance functions and associated .I. 
workload to other depots. 
Relocate Depot Systems Command 
to Rock Island Arsenal to form 
the Industrial Operations 
Command, as approved by the 
1991 Commission. 

DoD will not consolidate 
missile maintenance workload at 
Letterkenny Depot as originally 
planned. 

A separate recommendation, 
described below, retains the 
Systems Integration Management 
Activity instead of relocating 
from Letterkenny to Rock Island 
Arsenal, as approved by the 
1991 Commission. 



Tooele Army Depot, UT 

'Cr, Realign Tooele Army Depot 
to a depot activity. Retain 
ammunition storage and chemical 
demilitarization capabilities. 
Transfer depot maintenance 
function and associated work- 
load to other depots. 

Fort Belvoir, VA 

Realign Fort Belvoir, VA. 
Disestablish the Belvoir Re- 
search & Development Engineer- 
ing Center (BRDEC). Relocate 
the supply, bridging, counter 
mobility, water purification 
and fuelllubricant business 
areas to Detroit Arsenal, 
Warren, MI. Transfer the 
command and control of the 
remaining business areas to the 
Communication and Electronics 
Research, Development and 
Engineering Center at Fort 

w Belvoir . 

CHANGES TO 
1988 COMMISSION 

Presidio of San Francisco, CA 

Realign 6th Army Headquar- 
ters from Presidio of San 
Francisco, CA, to NASA-Ames 
( former Naval Air Station 
Moffett), CA, instead of Fort 
Carson, CO. 

Rock Island Arsenal, IL 

Retain the material man- 
agement functions of Armament, 
Munitions and Chemical Command 
(AMCCOM) in place at Rock 
Island Arsenal, IL, instead of 
realigning to Redstone Arsenal, 
Alabama. Reorganize AMCCOMts 
functions and place it under 
the operational. control of Tank 
Automotive Calmmand (TACOM ) , 
Warren, MI. 

Letterkenny Arnry Depot, PA 

Retain the Sys tems 
Integration Management Activity 
- East at Letterkenny Army 
Depot, instead of realigning it 
to Rock Island Arsenal, IL, as 
approved by 1991 Commission. 

OTHER 

Philadelphia, E'A 

The Defense Logistics 
Agency is closing its Defense 
Personnel Support Center to New 
Cumberland, PA, The Army owns 
the property and will declare 
it excess upon completion of 
the closure. 



St Louis, MO 

The 1991 Commission 
recommended that the Army 
evaluate the relocation of the 
former Aviation Systems and 
Troop Support Commands (now 
ATCOM) from leased space to 
government-owned facilities and 
provide appropriate recommenda- 
tions to the 1993 Commission. 
The Army studied several al- 
ternatives, but all proved to 
be too costly due to the large 
number of personnel being re- 
aligned. However, we are 
taking action to reduce the 
cost of the lease by 25% by 
reducing the amount of faci- 
lities occupied. 

BELOW THRESHOLD 
INITIATn/ES 

In addition to those 
actions described in the recom- 
mendations being presented to 
the Commission, the Army is 
taking action to divest itself 
of numerous smaller properties 
that do not break the thres- 
holds of the Defense Base Clo- 
sure and Realignment Act. 
Since they are below the 
statutory thresholds, the Army 
is exercising its discretionary 
authority to close, realign, 
transfer and/or dispose of 
these bases after following 
internal regulations and 
procedures. 

Seneca Army Depot, NY 
Sierra Army Depot, CA 
Saginaw Aircraft Plant, TX 
St. Louis Ammunition Plant, MO 
Stratford Army Engine Plant, CT 
Tarheel Missile Plant, NC 
Keweenaw Field Station, MI 
Phosphate Development Works, AL 
Hays Army Ammunition Plant, PA 

Cornhusker Ammunition Plant, NE 
Fort Totten, NY (partial) 
Fort Missoula, MT (partial) 
East Fort Baker, CA 
Prison - Lompoc, CA 
Sudbury Training Area, MA 
Support Activity Boston, MA 
Stewart Sub-Post, USMA, NY 
Iberia Training Area, LA 
Phoenix Training Area, MD 
Galveston Armory, TX 
Hingham-Cohasset Reserve Ctr, MA 
Rio Vista Reserve Center, CA 

Other similar bases excess to 
the Army's needs are being 
identified and reviewed prior 
to closure or transfer. 



PART I1 - STATEMENT OF PURPOSE 

Background 

I United States I 

I @ REALIGNS cLOsEss 6 

I I REALIGNS LABS 

11 Panama l(r 

NNOUNCED r- " === I I - 
BY 1999, WILL RETURN 1: 

BASES TO HOST NATION 

I I 
Etyre 1. Thc Global Naturc of BRAC 

Base Closures in Perspective 

To better understand the sweeping nature of the Army's 
reductions, one must become aware of the magnitude of actions 
already being undertaken (Figure 1). Most of the personnel 
reductions are occurring overseas, causing significant reductions 
in the numbers of installations there. Nevertheless, the Army 
has made tremendous strides to eliminate bases no longer needed 
in the United States and down-size or streamline numerous others. 
Approximately one out of every five of the major installations in 
the U.S. is closing or inactivating. Below is a summary of 
efforts to date. 



1988 Commission 

The Defense Authorization Amendments and Base Closure and 
Realignment Act of 1988 implemented the Private Sector Survey on 
Cost Controlfs recommendation to establish an independent 
commission to study base closures and to submit a list of 
installations for closure. In 1988, the Defense Secretary's 
Commission on Base Realignment and Closure began to eliminate 
unnecessary installations and make more efficient use of our base 
operating dollars. Planning is now complete. The process of 
closing installations and moving people and equipment are 
underway. By late 1995, 77 installations will close, saving 
about $750 million dollars one-time and $250 million dollars 
annually thereafter. The installations affected are as follows: 

CLOSURES 

Major Installations 
Fort Meade, MD (partial) 

Minor Installations 
Jefferson Proving Ground, IN 
Lexington Army Depot, KY 
Army Materials Technology Laboratory, MA 
Fort Sheridan, IL 
Presidio of San Francisco, CA 
Cameron Station, VA 

Other 
Alabama Army Ammunition Plant 
Fort Wingate Ammunition Storage Depot, NM 
Fort Douglas, UT 
Hamilton Army Airfield, CA 
New Orleans Military Ocean Terminal, LO 
Kapalama Military Reservation, HI 
Coosa River Storage Annex, AL 
Navajo Depot, AZ 
Pontiac Storage Facility, MI 
53 stand-alone housing sites 
8 miscellaneous properties 

- Tacony Warehouse, PA 
- NIKE site Kansas City, MO 
- Cape St George, FL 
- Defense Mapping Agency site, Herndon, VA 
- Bennett Army National Guard Facility, CO 
- Army Reserve Center, Gaithersburg, MD 
- Fort Des Moines, IA (partial) 
- Indiana Army Ammunition Plant, IN (partial) 



REALIGNMENTS 

Fort Dix, NJ 
Fort Holabird, MD 
Pueblo Army Depot, CO (eventual closure) 
Umatilla Army Depot, OR (eventual c1osu:re) 

1990 DoD Announcements (CONUS & OCONIUS) 

Although extensive, the 1988 Commission did not reflect 
force structure reductions brought on by changes around the 
globe. The 1988 Commission, as a one-time commis,sion, broke the 
decade-long "logjam" between Congress and the Department of 
Defense that prevented the closure or realignment of military 
bases. 

In early 1990, the Secretary of Defense announced a number 
of restructuring initiatives, including the inactivation of seven 
ammunition plants, the partial inactivation of two tank plants, 
and several closures. Congress challenged the selection of the 
installations to be closed. Accordingly, Congress enacted the 
Defense Base Closure and Realignment Act of 1990 (Public Law 101- 
510) ,  which limits the Secretary's authority to close an 
installation which employs at least 300 civilian employees, or to 
realign an installation employing 300 or more employees, 
involving a reduction by more than 1,000 employees or by more 

w than 50 percent of the number of civilian employees authorized at 
the installation. 

CLOSURES (INACTIVATIONS to caretaker status) 

Maior 
Indiana Army Ammunition Plant, IN 
Louisiana Army Ammunition Plant, LA 

Minor 
Kansas Army Ammunition Plant, KS 
Lima Tank Plant, OH (partial) 
Longhorn Army Ammunition Plant, TX 
Mississippi Army Ammunition Plant, MS 
Scranton Army Ammunition Plant, PA 
Sunflower Army Ammunition Plant, OK 
Detroit Tank Plant, MI (partial) 

Reshaping the Army's installations is not limited to the 
United States. A strategy of forward presence relies less on 
forward deployments (and their attendant basing requirements) and 
more on power projection from CONUS. Force reductions overseas 
allows the return of Army installations to the host nation. 
Before FY 91, the Army controlled approximately 1,000 sites 
outside the U.S., about 850 of which were in Europe. To date, 



DoD has announced that 448 Army sites overseas (430 in Europe and 
18 in Korea) will return to the host nation or reduce its 
operations. More announcements can be expected. The current 
reduction plan in USAREUR calls for 533 sites to be affected by 
base reduction or closure actions. Additional reductions in 
Europe, recently announced by the Secretary of Defense, will 
increase the number of sites affected. 

1991 Commission 

In 1991, the nation witnessed a new and extremely open 
process that governs the proposal, review, and approval of all 
base closures and realignments in the U.S. during FY 91 - FY 95. 
An independent, Presidential commission took a very hard and 
public look at the information, criteria, and rationale used to 
arrive at the Army's latest recommendations. For the most part, 
it adopted the Army's wide-ranging proposals in whole or in part. 
Five bases will close; 6 others and 17 laboratories will realign. 
These actions allow the Army's major commands to begin needed 
restructuring efforts, like consolidating research laboratories, 
creating training war-fighting centers, and finding a permanent 
home for the Joint Readiness Training Center, consolidating 
depots and reshaping the maneuver-sized installations. 

The Army took maior steps toward reshaping its base 
structure for the next decade by taking action to: 

- Consolidate laboratories to create a world-class lab 
(Army Research Laboratory); 

- Establish a permanent home for the Joint Readiness 
Training Center (Fort Polk); 

- Eliminate a small, single-purpose installation (Fort 
Devens ) ; 

- Consolidate depot functions (Sacramento Army Depot); 
- Eliminate a training installation (Ft Benjamin Harrison); 
- Tailor the base structure to a smaller force by elimina- 

ting one large, division-sized installation (Ft Ord); 
- Realign an underutilized post (Fort Hood) to capacity; 
The new procedures allowed the Army to reexamine some of the 

recommendations of the 1988 Commission and make more cost- 
effective changes (e.g., retention of Information Systems Command 
at Fort Huachuca instead of relocating to Fort Devens). 

CLOSURES 

Maior 
Fort Benjamin Harrison, IN 
Fort Devens, MA 
Fort Ord, CA 
Sacramento Army Depot, CA 



Other 
Woodbridge Research Facility, VA 

REALIGNMENTS 

Aviation Systems ~ommand/~roop Support Command, MO 
Fort Chaffee, AR 
Fort Dix, NJ 
Fort Polk, LA 
Letterkenny Army Depot, PA 
Rock Island Arsenal, IL 
10 RDT&E Laboratories 
7 Medical Laboratories 

Applicable Legisla tion 

The National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1991 
(Title XXIX of Public Law 101-510) established procedures for 
closing or realigning installations inside the United States. 

The Act established an independent Defense Base Closure and 
Realignment Commission. The Commission reviews the recommenda- 
tions of the Secretary of Defense during calendar years 1991, 
1993, and 1995. The Commission does not meet in '1992 or 1994. 

The Act applies to any closure of an installistion which 
employs at least 300 civilian employees, or to any realignment of 
an installation employing 300 or more employees, which involves a 
reduction by more than 1,000 employees or by more than 50 percent 
of the number of civilian employees authorized at the 
installation. Reductions-in-force resulting from workload 
reductions, reduced personnel or funding levels, skill imbalances 
or similar causes are excluded from mandatory coverage. 

The Act does not affect the authority of the Secretary to 
execute base closures and realignments mandated by Public Law 
100-526 (1988 Commission), closures outside of the United States, 
or proposals that do not exceed the thresholds outlined above. 

The legislation does not affect the executio~n of base 
closure initiatives mandated under Public Law 100.-526, closures 
outside of the United States, or proposals that do not exceed the 
thresholds outlined above. 

The National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Years 1992 
and 1993 (Section 2821) contains several amendments to the 
original Act. 



Basing S t r a t e g y  

I s s u e d  b y  t h e  V i c e  C h i e f  of S t a f f ,  U . S .  A r m y  
J u l y  9, 1992 

* * * * *  
This strategy served as the underpinning for potential restructuring 

options. The implications and effects of the basing strategy on these options 
were considered and used by the Total Army Basing Study group in its analyses. * * * * *  

1. Background. Public Law 101-510, the National Defense 
Authorization Act for FY 1991, established a new process for 
Defense Base Realignments and Closures (BRAC). BRAC governs 
actions through 1995 and provides DoD a disciplined forum within 
which the Department may propose restructuring initiatives. The 
Army Basing Strategy supports the process by establishing 
principles to guide both BRAC initiatives and those lower impact 
initiatives that may be pursued outside BRAC. 

2. Purpose and Scope. This strategy provides the conceptual 
framework to guide the Major Commands (MACOMs) in developing 
their visions of the future. The strategy builds on the National 
Military Strategy (NMS), provides assumptions, identifies 
stationing principles, and provides vision development guidance. 
The scope is stationing the Army within the United States, its 
commonwealths, territories, and the District of Columbia to shape 
the force and its supporting infrastructure into the next 
century. 

3. Intent. An evolving threat, current military strategy and 
Army end state force structure necessitate tailoring Army 
infrastructure and realigning functions to support future 
training and warfighting needs. We must use BRAC as an 
instrument of change to support a restructured force. Training 
land acquisition, facility construction, and force restationing 
and reorganization, as well as closing unneeded bases, are all 
critical components. In the end, we must provide communities of 
excellence for soldiers, families and civilian employees. 

4. Force Structure Changes. In response to current threat and 
national security analyses, we will base our future Army force 
structure on twenty divisions (12 active, 8 reserve) and four 
regionally focused corps. Eight of the active divisions will be 
heavy, two light, one air assault and one airborne; five ARNG 
divisions will be heavy and one light. Our mostly CONUS based 
Army will rely more on rapidly deployable, tailored force 
packages for contingency response. Three corps and nine active 
divisions will be stationed within the states with one corps and 
three heavy divisions remaining forward deployed. 



5. Objectives. The Army basing strategy responds to these 

u changes with two objectives. First, we must maintain the 
capability to station up to three corps and ten divisions in the 
states. Second, we must configure the sustaining and industrial 
base to meet operational requirements of a trained and ready 
force. Each of these objectives must be at acceptable cost. 

6. Assumptions. the Army's future installations requirements to 
support a trained and ready force will be based on the NMS and 
the Army's component of the base force. 

a. Decreased forward deployed forces and a smaller total 
Army require increased reliance upon mobilization and deployment. 

b. Although force structure will shrink, weapons lethality 
effects and maneuverability will grow rapidly in the future. 
Such growth will place greater requirements and i.ncreased 
pressure on Army facilities and training land. 

7. Stationing Principles. The Army will apply the following 
general stationing principles to develop base realignment and 
closure actions. Each MACOM should address these principles in 
its vision. 

a. Provide adequate training land and facilities to support 
a trained and ready force. The goal is to maneuver brigade sized 
combined arms formations at home station or training sites. 

'(I Ideally, each post should have sufficient facilit-ies to fire all 
weapons organic to the units or schools stationed there, account 
for reserve component training to ensure posts meet foreseeable 
requirements and efficiently use available capacity. 

b. Develop base structure and organizational efficiencies. 
Identify opportunities to eliminate, collocate or consolidate 
branch, school, center and industrial base functi.ons, or modify 
their methods of operation. 

c. Close small, single-purpose installations. Where 
feasible, consolidate required activities onto multifunction 
posts. 

d. Maintain flexibility. Preserve and further develop the 
installation base structure's capability to respond to future 
force structure changes and technological advances in weapons 
systems. This requires the ability to expand existing facilities 
and training lands, and modernize infrastructure. 

e. Consider environmental impacts of stationing and 
training. Wise management and stewardship of our training assets 
demand planning for environmental regeneration of training land 
and protection of endangered species. This requires detailed 
land use plans and possible expansion. 



f. Provide mobilization and deployment capability. Ensure 
infrastructure we retain is capable of supporting timely response 
to military contingencies and reconstitution. Each installation 
must be capable of deploying its forces, and any other forces 
mobilized there, at a rate commensurate with the capacity of the 
designated sea or air port of embarkation. In essence, railheads 
and other transportation assets must support the requirements of 
anticipated users on each post. 

g. Promote a superior quality of life. Ensure a high 
quality of life for soldiers, families and civilians who train, 
work and live on Army posts. Quality of life must be a vital 
component of long range plans for installations. 

h. Consider land acquisition. In conjunction with actions 
taken under the Defense Base Closure and Realignment Act, advance 
land acquisition initiatives to strengthen otherwise high quality 
installations. From an environmental perspective, land 
acquisition may prove a solution to meeting land regeneration 
requirements. 

8. Guidance. Within this strategy's intent, MACOMs should 
address the following issues in their visions. Focus on 
organizational restructuring rather than specific BRAC 
recommendations. 

a. Forces Command (FORSCOM), U.S. Army Pacific (USARPAC) 
and National Guard Bureau (NGB). Army force structure size 
constrains these MACOMst options, yet efficiencies may be 

w' 
attainable. Consider: 

(1) reducing the number of active garrisons on posts 
primarily supporting reserve components. 

(2) making reserve component training land and 
facility requirements as a function of readiness requirements, 
force structure and available training time. 

(3) restructuring command and control headquarters to 
eliminate layering and redundancy of roles and missions. 

( 4 )  consolidating and functionally realigning. 

b. Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC). Need to address 
potential for branch, school and center functional realignment or 
consolidation. Look at collocation where possible. 

c. Army Materiel Command (AMC). 

(1) Define minimum requirements for laboratories, 
depots, plants and maintenance activities. Need to eliminate and 
downsize functions through a phased, affordable approach. 



( 2 )  Consider further consolidation or elimination of 

w functions to reduce management layering and overhead. 

d. Health Services Command (HSC), Intelligence and Security 
Command (INSCOM), Information Systems Command (ISC) and Military 
District of Washington (MDW). Although these MACOMs have few 
installations, each must carefully consider using BRAC to 
restructure for the twenty-first century. Address stationing 
principles described above to realign functions. Address impacts 
of evolving support requirements driven by overall force 
restructuring. 

e. All MACOMs. Look for those less well known, sometimes 
unknown, posts and sites which are no longer appropriate to 
retain because of limited marginal utility. Eliminate all such 
sites. 

9. Summary. Our Army posts are, in fact, small towns and cities 
where our soldiers, families, and civilian employees live and 
work. Mission effectiveness and quality of life (go hand-in-hand. 
Tough, realistic training, modern facilities, and clean, safe 
housing is the best quality of life the Army can provide for its 
soldiers. Consolidation into the best, most efficient 
installations improves the ability to provide that quality of 
life and builds for the future. When the BRAC prlocess is 
completed, the Army will have identified its enduring 
installations; those installations which under any foreseeable 
scenario will be retained to carry out assigned missions in 
support of national security objectives and policies. 



PART I11 - PROJECTED FORCE STRUCTURE 

Profound change in the security environment, as reflected in 
the National Security Strategy and the National Military 
Strategy, have fundamental implications for tomorrow's Army. 
Besides being substantially smaller, the Army will be based 
largely in the U.S. America's Army must maintain its ability to 
respond to a broad spectrum of possible contingencies. In a 
diverse, unpredictable world, the Army must be versatile, 
deployable, lethal, sustainable, and expandable. The Army's 
unique capabilities provide a power projection force to deter 
potential adversaries and, if necessary, defeat them decisively 
in sustained combat. 

The Army shapes its forces to fulfill the need for a 
worldwide, sustained land combat capability. Its structure is 
tailored carefully, within the constraints of manpower and funds, 
to maintain optimal warfighting capabilities against the multiple 
and varied threats to U.S. interests abroad. To guarantee 
decisive victory in all contingencies, the Army maintains a 
deployable force that is regionally oriented and globally 
capable: corps, flexible mix of divisions and a complement.of 
combat support and combat service support forces. A viable 
training base, adequate combat development capability, 
mobilization infrastructure and a viable industrial base serve as 
the foundation for this combat structure. 

The Army is composed of armored, airborne, air assault, 
light and special operations forces (SOF) that offer flexible 
capabilities in any environment. Armored forces, consisting or 
armored and mechanized infantry divisions, provide an unequaled 
capability to fight and win against armored and mechanized 
enemies. The airborne, air assault and light infantry divisions 
provide flexibility to the National Command Authority to place 
capable, versatile combat power on the ground anywhere in the 
world within hours of a crisis. The airborne division provides a 
capability for forced entry to secure airheads for follow-on- 
forces. The aviation assets of the air assault division give it 
tremendous tactical mobility and rotary wing firepower. The 
deployability of the light divisions provide a unique capability 
for rapid deployment in response to a crisis. SOF consists of 
special forces, ranger, special operations aviation, psycholo- 
gical warfare and civil affairs units. The versatile nature of 
SOF provides a large array of options across the entire continuum 
of military operations. 

The Army is changing rapidly from what once was a force of 
28 divisions ( 1 8  active component and 10 reserve component) to a 
significantly smaller force. The programmed force consists of 20 



divisions (12 active component and 8 reserve component), 

w' organized into four corps that are focused regionally. 

While reshaping the Army, we must retain the ability to 
respond to multiple contingencies across the cont.inuum of 
military operations, conduct peacetime activities, conduct 
forcible entry operations, conduct sustained land, operations, and 
reconstitute a larger force to respond in the event of 
escalation. Forward presence will be maintained with both 
permanently and intermittently forward deployed forces that can 
respond to worldwide and regional contingencies. 

The base force consists of a U.S.-based power projection 
corps of: 5 active component divisions that have the capability 
to deploy on short notice to regions of potential conflict; an 
11-division reinforcing force (3 active rounded cut with brigades 
from the National Guard); 2 divisions that are forward deployed 
in Europe; two divisions that are forward deployed in the 
Pacific; and the requisite combat support and combat service 
support structure to support these forces. 

Today, the U.S.-based Army consists of the following 
armored, airborne, air assault and light forces: 82nd Airborne 
Division (Ft Bragg, NC); lOlst Air Assault Division (Ft Campbell, 
KY); 25th Infantry Division (Hawaii); 6th Infantry Division 
(Alaska); 7th Infantry Division (relocating from Ft Ord, CA to Ft 
Lewis, WA); and the 10th Mountain Division (Ft Drum, NY). The 

PYI armored force consists of the following: 1st Mechanized Infantry 
Division (Ft Riley, KS); 4th Mechanized Infantry Division (Ft 
Carson, CO); 1st Cavalry Division (Ft Hood, TX); 2nd Armored 
Division (formerly 5th Mechanized Infantry Division which 
relocated from Ft Polk, LA, to Ft Hood, TX); and the 24th 
Mechanized Infantry Division (Ft Stewart, GA). Three divisions 
are deployed overseas, two in Europe (formerly four) and one in 
Korea. 



PART IV - PROCESS 

RESPONSIBILITIES 

Assistant Secretary of Defense (Production and Logistics) 
is responsible for primary oversight for all base realignment and 
closure initiatives in the Department of Defense. 

Assistant Secretary of the Army (Installations, Logistics 
and Environment) is responsible for policy and oversight of all 
base realignment and closure initiatives in the Department of the 
Army. 

Director of Management is responsible for all base 
realignment and closure actions, to include developing BRAC 
recommendations and implementing approved BRAC actions. 

Total Army Basing Study (TABS) Group is responsible for 
developing, evaluating and documenting base realignment and 
closure alternatives that are consistent with the DoD selection 
criteria and the DoD force structure plan; recommending 
alternatives to the Secretary of the Army for submission to the 
Secretary of Defense and the Defense Base Closure and Realignment 
Commission. 

Base Realignment and Closure Office (BRACO) is responsible 
for the implementation of all BRAC actions. 

Deputy Chief of Staff for Operations and Plans (DCSOPS) is 
responsible for stationing in the Army and is the staff proponent 
for unit activations, inactivations, relocations and other force 
structure changes. 

Major Army Commands (MACOMs) are responsible for the 
assessments of their installationst military value and the future 
visions used by TABS in the development and evaluation of basing 
alternatives. MACOMs support TABS as needed to identify and 
assess BRAC opportunities. MACOMs and their installations are 
responsible for planning and executing approved BRAC actions. 



OVERSIGHT 

The BRAC 93 process has a complex and interwoven system of 
checks and balances (Figure 2). The Total Army Basing Study is 
subject to continuous oversight in the areas of decision making, 
data documentation and accuracy. The BRAC 93 process was 
conducted in an open environment, allowing intervention at any 
point by oversight agencies. 

The key milestones in the process are depicted at Figure 3. 
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PROCESS 

The Army used a three phased approach (Figure 4) to develop 
its realignment and closure recommendations. In Phase I, the 
Army evaluated its installations in quantitative terms to 
determine their relative military value using measures of merit 
and attributes which correlate to DoDts selection criteria. 
Next, the Army identified BRAC study candidates using the DoD 
force structure plan, basing strategy, MACOM restructuring 
proposals and installation military value assessments. In Phase 
11, the study candidates were examined and alternative approaches 
to addressing the candidates developed. These alternatives were 
analyzed and refined based upon the guidance used in Phase I and 
in terms of feasibility, return on investment, and impacts on the 
local economy and the environment. Lastly, the Army decided 
which recommendations to forward to the Secretary of Defense for 
approval and submission to the Commission. Phase I11 begins when 
the Secretary of the Army submitted the Army's recommendations 
for BRAC 93 to the Secretary of Defense and includes providing 
the necessary support to the Commission and Congress as well as 
the Office of the Secretary of Defense. 
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- JUSTIFY ANALYSIS METHODS - REPRESENT THE ARMY - RESPOND TO QUERIES I 
F'igure 4. The Army BRAC 93 Roecss 

An amendment to the Defense Base Closure and Realignment Act 
of 1990 requires the Secretaries of the military departments as 
well as key officials to include a statement that the information 
being provided is accurate and complete to the best of that 
person's knowledge and belief. A management control plan, 
prepared in collaboration with the Army Audit Agency, serves as 
the basis for making this certification. While previous BRAC 
history has demonstrated the Army's commitment to basing its 
recommendations upon reliable and accurate data, numerous 
additional efforts were undertaken to ensure that the information 
used is accurate and reliable: 

- extensive quality control on corporate data bases and 
decision support systems containing installation data; 

- on-site visits; 



- standardized procedures to assess military value of 
installations and use of sensitivity analyses; 

- major improvements in the Cost of Base Realignment 
Actions (COBRA) model; 

- comprehensive review of procedures used by the Total Army 
Basing Study by external agencies; 

- presence and active participation by auditors of the Army 
Audit Agency through every phase of the process. 
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PFgure 5. Mcr0m-a of Merit 

PHASE I - INSTALLATION MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 
AND BRAC STUDY CANDIDATE DEVELOPMENT 

This phase encompassed two separate procedures. The first 
was an assessment of the military value of the Army's 
installations relative to other installations which perform 
similar types of missions. The second was the identification and 
development of BRAC candidates to be studied by the TABS group. 



INSTALLATION MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

'IY Review Applicable Legislation and Guidance. The first step 
in the assessment process was to review the provisions of Public 
Laws PL 101-51 0 and 102-1 90 and DoD guidance, and to ensure that 
the guidance was properly reflected in the Army's process 

Develop Measures of Merit. Next, the study group developed 
the measures of merit to be used in assessing the military value 
of the Army's installations. The five measures of merit that 
were established were mission essentiality; mission suitability; 
operational efficiency; quality of life; and expandability. 
These measures of merit provide the linkage between the DoD 
selection criteria and the weighted attributes needed to perform 
the quantitative assessment of the Army's installations (Figure 
5). The measures of merit were weighted to reflect their 
relative importance to the assessment of an insta1Llation 
(Figure 7). The DoD selection criteria require that the Services 
give "priority consideration'' to "military value", as defined by 
the first four criteria, in selecting installations for 
realignment or closure. Simply stated, the five measures of 
merit are the Army's way of viewing the DoD criteria and applying 
them to the various categories of bases. 

Categorize Installations, The study group identified which 
installations met the thresholds in Section 2687, Title 10, 
U.S.C. and would therefore be subject to the provisions of Public 
Laws 101-510 and 102-190 should any realignment o? closure action 
be considered. To facilitate the determination of their relative 
military value, installations were organized into eleven 
categories (Figure 6). These categories were identified by 
grouping installations with like missions, capabilities and 
characteristics to facilitate comparisons. The study group also 
included some installations, the closure or realignment of which, 
by law, does not have to be reported to the Commission (in 
italics in Figure 6.) Installations that are closing or 
inactivating because of previously approved action:; were not 
included in these categories. 

Develop Attributes and Assign Weights. TABS then developed 
the attributes that support these measures of merit:. The 
crosswalk between the DoD selection criteria, Army measures of 
merit and attributes is depicted in Figure 5. The attributes 
were assigned weights to reflect their relative importance within 
the associated measure of merit. 

Collect Data. For purposes of standardization, specific 
guidance was provided to the MACOMs on the attributes to be used, 
attribute weights and data sources. This guidance defined the 
procedures, formats, attributes and weights to be used for the 
installation assessments of military value. Based upon the 
definitions developed for each attribute, data needed to perform 



the assessment was collected from the MACOMs. 

Calculate Relative Military Value. Lastly, the military 
value rating of each installation was calculated using a decision 
support so£ tware package called Decision Pad (D-PAD) . A 
narrative assessment of each installation's military value was 
also prepared to provide a more complete picture with some of the 
qualitative factors not readily addressed in the model. For the 
most part, these were installation unique considerations which 



cannot be captured easily through the use of standard, uniform 
criteria. The installation narrative assessments portray some of 



these factors. A detailed description of the assessment 
methodology, as well as the attributes and their associated 
weights are provided for each category in Part V of this report. 

A more explicit linkage of DoDts criteria with the Army's 
measures of merit and attributes is outlined below: 

DoD Select ion Cr i t e r ia  

- MILITARY VALUE - 
1 .  The current and future mission requirements and the 

impact on operational readiness of  the Department of  Defense's 
t o t a l  force .  

Mission Essentiality 
- Maneuver (Training) Acres 
- Ranges 
- Deployment Network 
- Joint Synergy 
- Reserve Component Support 
- Army Readiness 
- Impact Range Acres 
- General Instructional Facs 
- Major Unit Support 
- Levels of Command 
- Sub-Installation Support 
- Capacity - Supply 
- Capacity - Maintenance 
- capacity -Ammunition Storage 
- Production Flexibility 
- Production Storage 
- Plant Capacity - Rail and Road Linkages 
- Support Facilities 
- Normal Throughput Capacity 
- Test & Evaluation Facilities 
- Test & Evaluation Ranges 
- Total Acres 
- R & D Facilities 
- Workforce Retention 

Mission Suitability 
- Contiguous Maneuver Acres 
- Operational/~dmin Facs 
- Aviation Maintenance Facs 
- Vehicle Maintenance Facs 
- Supply/Storage Facilities 
- Distance to Training Area - Construction Investment 
- Information Mission Area 
- General Instructional Facs 
- Applied Instructional Facs 
- Ranges 
- Maintenance Facilities 
- Construction Investment 
- Accessibility 
- Work Force Retention 
- Airport Proximity - Joint Synergy 
- Location - Quantity - Distance 
- Deep Water Piers and Wharves 
- Hard Surface Staging Areas 
- Transportation Infrastructure 
- Material Handling Equipment 

2. The a v a i l a b i l i t y  and condition of  land, f a c i l i t i e s  and 
associated  airspace a t  both the ex i s t ing  and potential  rece iv ing  
loca t ions .  

Mission Suitability 
- Operational/administrative 

Facilities 
- Aviation Maintenance Facs 
- Vehicle Maintenance Facs 
- Suppl y/Storage Facilities - Distance to Training Area 
- Construction Investment 

Ex~andabilitv 
- Total Buildable Acres 
- Encroachment 
- Environmental Carrying Capacity 
- Multi-Function 
- Infrastructure 
- Total Unused Building Admin 
- Work Force Available 



Mission Suitability (Conk.) 
- Information Mission Area 
- ~eneral Instructional Facs 
- Applied Instructional Facs 
- Ranges 
- Maintenance Facilities 
- Accessibility 
- Work Force Retention 
- Airport Proximity 
- Joint Synergy 
- Location 
- Quantity - Distance 
- Deep Water Piers and Wharves 
- Hard Surface Staging Areas 
- Transportation I~frastructure 
- Material Handling Equipment 

Expandability (Cont.) 
- Total Unused Maintenance 
- Total Unused Supply- Ranges 
- Maintenance Facilities 
- Unused Capacity - Plant 
- Unused Ammunition Storage 

Quality of Life 
- Percent Permanent Facilities 
- Army Communities of 

Excellence Score 
- Army Family Housing 
- Unaccompanied Officer Hsg 
- Unaccompanied Enlisted Hsg 
- Community Facilities 
- Health Care Support Index 
- Places Rated Almanac Factor 

3. The ability to accommodate contingency, mobilization, 
and future force requirements at both the existir~g and potential 
receiving locations. 

Mission Suitability 
- ~perational/administrative 

Facilities 
- Aviation Maintenance Facs 
- Vehicle Maintenance Facs 
- Supply/Storage Facilities 
- Distance to Training Area 
- Construction Investment 

'(I - Information Mission Area 
- General Instructional Facs 
- Applied Instructional Facs 
- Ranges 
- Maintenance Facilities 
- Accessibility 
- Work Force Retention 
- Airport Proximity 
- Joint Synergy 
- Location 
- Quantity - Distance 
- Deep Water Piers and Wharves 
- Hard Surface Staging Areas 
- Transportation Infrastructure - Material Handling Equipment 

Expandability 
- Total Buildab1.e Acres 
- Encroachment 
- Environmental Carrying Capacity 
- Multi-Function 
- Infrastructure 
- Total Unused Building Admin 
- Work Force Available 
- Total Unused Maintenance 
- Total Unused Supply 
- Unused Capacity - Plant 
- Unused Ammunition Storage 

4 .  The cost and manpower implications. 

Operational Efficiencies 
- Variable Housing Allowance 
- Army Family Housing Cost 
- Average Civilian Salary 
- Manpower Estimating Factor 
- Cost Estimating Factor 
- Construction Cost Factor 



- RETURN ON INVESTMENT - 
5 .  The ex ten t  and t iming of  po ten t ia l  costs and sav ings ,  
including the  number of  years ,  beginning wi th  the d a t e  o f  
completion of  the c losure  o r  realignment, for the  sav ings  to 
exceed the  costs. 

- IMPACTS - 

6 .  The economic impact on communities. 

7 .  The a b i l i t y  o f  both  the  e x i s t i n g  and po ten t ia l  communities' 
i n f r a s t r u c t u r e  to support  forces, miss ions  and personnel. 

gualitv of Life 
- Family Housing 
- Places Rated Almanac Factor 

8 .  The environmental impact. 

Exmdabi l i t v  
- Environmental Carrying Capacity 
- Infrastructure 

This quantitative assessment provides a starting point in 
the evaluation of the Army's base structure. It does not produce 
a decision on which base should close or be realigned. The 
comparative rankings provide a point of departure from which a 
examination of the installations potential as a BRAC study 
candidate can be performed using the DoD force structure plan, 
basing strategy, MACOM restructuring proposals, as well as the 
installation military value assessments. The data collected 
during the installation military value assessments served as the 
basis for the installation capacity analyses performed during 
development of study candidates in Phase I and analysis of BRAC 
alternatives in Phase 11. 

The Engineer Strategic Study Center conducted an independent 
study of the procedures followed in phase I during BRAC 91.  They 
made recommendations on the validity of the methodology used for 
BRAC 91 .  This study reviewed attributes, installation 
categories, decision support tools and processes used during BRAC 
91.  The TABS group used many of the recommendations to improve 
upon the procedures used in this phase. 

The Army Audit Agency (AAA) reviewed the Phase I process by 
tracking data used to quantify attributes back to the source 
documentation; performing tests at the major commands and 
installations to determine appropriateness and reasonability of 
source documents; verifying mathematical calculations; and 
evaluating the reasonableness of procedures used to assess the 
military value of installations. 



Environmental baseline summaries for each installation are 
prepared by the MACOMs. A panel of experts chaired by the Office 
of the Assistant Chief of Engineers reviewed, edited and 
validated these summaries and delivered them to the Total Army 
Basing Study group. 

STUDY CANDIDATE DEVELOPMENT 

In the second portion of Phase I, the study group 

L I 

*e 8. Study Candidate Development Rocem 

identified and gained approval of the BRAC study candidates that 
would be analyzed in Phase I1 of the process. The basis for 
recommending a BRAC study candidate was not necessarily 
installation based, but rested with one or more of the following 
considerations. F o r  example,  some i n s t a l l a t i o n s  were d e f e r r e d  
because  o f  their  h i g h  m i l i  t a r y  v a l u e  (e .  g . ,  F t  Bragg, N C )  or 
because  they p r o v i d e  a  un ique  c a p a b i l i t y  t h a t  i s  costly and 
d i f f i c u l t  t o  r e p l i c a t e  elsewhere (e .  g .  F t  Rucker,  AL, or C a r l i s l e  
Barracks ,  P A ) .  (The  r e l a t i o n s h i p  o f  these v a r i o u s  e l e m e n t s  i s  
d e p i c t e d  i n  F i g u r e  8 . )  



a. DoD Force Structure Plan for BRAC 93 (prepared by 
Joint Chiefs of Staff). 

b. Army basing strategy (developed by Deputy Chief of 
Staff for Operations and Plans and approved by the Vice Chief of 
Staff.) It was used by the MACOMs in the development of their 
reshaping proposals (MACOM visions). 

c. MACOM reshaping proposals (visions). These were 
presented by the MACOMs to Program Budget Committee and Select 
Committee for review, and approved in concept by the Secretary of 
the Army and Chief of Staff. 

d. Installation Military Value ~ssessments/Capacity 
Analyses. 

e. Approved Defense Management Review Decisions 
(DMRDs) and Army Management Reviews (AMRs). 

f. Other studies. 

The study candidates (Figure 9) examined by the study group 
were approved by the Under Secretary of the Army and Vice Chief 
of Staff. Once approved, the candidates were subject to detailed 
analysis in Phase I1 of the process. 



WV PHASE I1 - ALTERNATIVE DEVELOPMENT AND ANALYSIS 

This purpose of this phase was to develop, analyze, and 
document BRAC alternatives and prepared the Army's base closure 
and realignment recommendations for BRAC 9 3 .  

The Phase I1 process began with approved study candidates. 
These study candidates were examined to identify specific 
alternative approaches to addressing the intent of the study 
candidate. The number of alternatives analyzed was dependent in 
part on the nature of the study candidate. Each alternative was 
subjected to a cycle of analysis and refinement based upon 
feasibility, affordability, socioeconomic impacts and 
environmental impacts. The alternatives were also examined for 
consistency with the DoD force structure plan, Army basing 
strategy, MACOMs reshaping proposal (visions), DoD selection 
criteria and reserve component training requirements. Portions 
of the analysis were performed using the following: 

a. Cost of Base Realignment Actions (COBRA) model to 
measure the affordability of each recommendation. This is the 
DoD standard model for economic analysis for BRAC 93. 

b. DoD1s Office of Economic Adjustment model to 
calculate the socioeconomic impacts. This is also the DoD 
standard model for socioeconomic impact calculations. 

mv 
c. Impact assessments prepared by the Office of the 

Chief of Engineers, Department of the Army, to evaluate 
environmental impacts. 

d. Internal feasibility and affordability evaluations 
to calculate the ability of the Army to execute the proposed 
action within the legislatively mandated execution period for 
BRAC 9 3 .  

e.  Installation Military Value ~ssessments/Capacity 
Analyses. (Results of installation screening are included in the 
Tabs in Part V of this report.) 

The study group used these assessments, along with arguments 
on the pros and cons for each alternative, to present the study 
group's recommendations for approval by the Army leadership. The 
standard Army approval process - Program and Budget Committee, 
Select Committee and the Secretary of the Army - was used to 
obtain final decisions. 

a. Program Budget Committee (PBC) Review. The PBC is 
co-chaired by the Director of Program Analysis and Evaluation, 
and the Director of the Army Budget, and includes representatives 



from across the Army Staff and Secretariat. The committee 
oversees the programming, budgeting, and execution phases of the 
Army Planning, Programming, Budgeting and Execution System 
(PPBES), which is the Army's primary management system. 

9 

b. Select Committee (SELCOM) Review. As the Army's 
senior committee, the SELCOM is co-chaired by the Vice Chief of 
Staff and the Under Secretary of the Army and members include 
Army Staff principals and principal Headquarters, Department of 
the Army civilian officials. The SELCOM acts as the advisory 
body to the Secretary of the Army, providing its assessment of 
all base realignment and closure recommendations. 

c. Secretary of the Army Approval, The Secretary of 
the Army, with advice from the Chief of Staff, approves the 
recommendations prior to submission to the Secretary of Defense. 

The Army Audit Agency provided an evaluation of the Phase I1 
process by reviewing the algorithms used in the cost model 
(COBRA); evaluating the reasonableness of standard factor 
computations; tracking data used to compute standard factors back 
to the source and verifying mathematical calculations. AAA 
reviewed the data used to compute the return on investment 
calculations for the final recommendations. These final reviews 
consisted of evaluating the appropriateness of the data sources, 
the approaches used, and the reasonableness of the assumptions 
made in the calculations. 

'Ilr 
PHASE I11 - FOUOW-ON SUPPORT 

The purpose of this phase is to provide follow-on support to 
OSD, the Defense Base Closure and Realignment Commission, and 
Congress regarding the Army's BRAC 93 recommendations. The Total 
Army Basing Study is the single point of contact for the Army 
Staff on matters concerning BRAC 93. 
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1 ,  DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

Maneuver installations provide the facilities and resources 
to house, sustain, maintain, train, and deploy major Active 
Component (AC) force units. In addition, these installations 
provide training and mobilization support to Reserve Component 
(RC) force units. Given the large AC population of this 
category; housing, community services, and recreation for 
soldiers and their families are important missions. They also 
provide support for designated geographical areas to both AC and 
RC activities that do not have immediate local access to required 
services. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within 
the Maneuver Installations category: 

- Fort Bragg, North Carolina 

- Fort Campbell, Kentucky 

- Fort Carson, Colorado 

- Fort Drum, New York 

- Fort Hood, Texas 
- Fort Lewis, Washington 

- Fort Richardson, Alaska 
- Fort Riley, Kansas 
- Schofield Barracks, Hawaii 
- Fort Stewart, Georgia 

- Fort Wainwright, Alaska 

The map that follows shows the geographic distribution of 
Maneuver Installations. 





2 ,  MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration" to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria, when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installationfs military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Armyts purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 



consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 

rlY, 
each installation in relation to others within its categoSy. 

- 
The intent of the model was to provide i3 relative, 

objective ranking of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
11 common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin.   his ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation .first1' listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures of Merit, Attributes, and Weights 

Mission Essentiality. For Maneuver Installations, 
essentiality is measured by the ability to house, train, and 
project land forces. Six attributes were developed to measure 
essentiality: 

Attribute Points 

Maneuver Acres 75 

Ranges 50 

Deployment Network 50 

Mobilization Billets 30 

Reserve Component Support 30 

Total 250 

The single most important attribute for support of land 
forces, both Active and Reserve Component, is land. A growing 
nation and increasing space requirements of modern combat systems 
make land a precious commodity. The importance of' maneuver is 
recognized by assigning 30 percent (75 points) of the 250 points 
for this Measure of Merit. 

Availability of ranges is a very essential aspect of 
training land forces. This attribute measures the in-place 
capability of installations. Its importance is recognized by 
assigning twenty percent (50 points) of the total 250 points. 



Ranges are given less weight than land since ranges are easier to 
construct than land is to acquire. 

The ability to project or deploy forces is an important 
element in the defense of the nation. Desert Storm has 
demonstrated the criticality of this capability, and as the Army 
transitions to a smaller, US based force, it will become even 
more important. Deployment network is assigned 50 points (20%). 

The ability of an installation to train, equip, and 
deploy units during times of a national emergency is critical. 
Housing troops during mobilization is an important mission for 
any active installation. This attribute is assigned thirty 
points ( 12% ) . 

Supporting the readiness of the Reserve Components (RC) 
is a very important element in evaluating maneuver installations. 
Since training areas, ranges, and deployment are just as 
important to the RC as the AC, the other five attributes assess 
the military value of the installations for both components, In 
addition to the others, this attribute attempts to measure the 
availability of the installations to support the RC. This 
attribute is assigned thirty points ( -12%) .  

Joint operations, joint support, and the proximity of 
one installation to one of another service are important in terms 
of training US Army soldiers for the possibility of working with 
members of other services. Although important, it is not as 
critical as the previous attributes; therefore it receives 
fifteen points (6%). 



Mission Suitability. For maneuver insttallationsf 
suitability is measured by how well the physical lcharacteristics 
of the installation support the needs of the land forces. Eight 
attributes were developed to measure suitability: 

Attribute Points 

Contiguous Maneuver Acres 80 

Operational/~dministrative Facilities 35 

Aviation Maintenance Facilities 30 

Vehicle Maintenance Facilities 30 

~upply/~torage Facilities 15 

Distance to Training Area 40 

Construction Investment 1 0  

Information Mission Area (IMA) 1 0  

Total 250 

The attributes, except supply/storage Facilities, IMA, 
and Construction Investment were generally given equal weight 
reflecting their relatively equal importance in accommodating 
land forces. supply/storage Facilities were given less weight in 
recognition that other facilities and methods (e.g., containers) 
could support their function. While the IMA and Construction 
Investment are important, they were considered less important 
than attributes that deal directly with training and facilitizing 
the forces. 



Operational Efficiencies, The six attributes are a 
series of factors that assess the relative costs involved in 
stationing the force and operating the installations. They were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute 

Variable Housing Allowance Rate 

Points 

15 

Family Housing ~ost/~nit 15 

Average Civilian Salary 15 

Manpower Estimating Relationship (MER) 20 

Cost Estimating Relationship (CER) 20 

Military Construction Cost Factor 15 

Total 100 

The attributes have basically the same purpose. Some 
are interrelated, and no particular cost element is more or less 
important, they were given approximately equal weight. 

~x~andabilit~. The five attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of the installation to expand and were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute 

Total Buildable Acres 

Points 

50 

Encroachment 50 

Environmental Capacity 50 

Multi-Function 25 

Infrastructure 25 

Total 200 

Total buildable acres, encroachment, and environmental 
carrying capacity are the most important of the five attributes. 
Total buildable acres measures the installationts capacity to 
support additional permanent structures; encroachment gauges 
impacts of the surrounding communities on the expansion of 



installation operations and unit training, plus the future 
potential for land acquisition; and environmental carrying 

WP' capacity measures the ability to conduct current missions, 
receive additional units, and expand operations in light of 
environmental constraints. Because of their importance, these 
three attributes were assigned 150 points out of 200 (75%). The 
other two attr'ibutes are indicators of possible constraints on 
future expansion and were give twenty-five points each,* 

Quality of Life. These eight attributes were developed 
to measure the ability of the installation to support the soldier 
and his family. They were weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Percent Permanent Facilities 35 

Army Community of Excellence Score 10 

Family Housing Units 35 

Unaccompanied Officer Housing Units 20 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing Units 35 

Community Facilities 20 

Health Care Index 35 

Places Rated Ratina 10 

Total 200 

The overall quality of facilities and affordable 
housing for soldiers and their families were considered the most 
important aspects of quality of life. The four attributes that 
measure these aspects--percent permanent facilities, family 
housing, enlisted housing, and health care index---were assigned 
140 points of 200, or 70 percent of this measure of merit. 



d -  Summary. 

The military value spreadsheets for this category 
are provided below. 

w 
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MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT - MANEUVER INSTALLATIONS 



N o t e :  T h i s  q u a n t i t a t i v e  assessment  p r o v i d e s  a  s t a r t i n g  p o i n t  i n  
the e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the Army's b a s e  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  d o e s  not produce 
a  d e c i s i o n  o n  which b a s e  shou ld  close or be r e a l i g n e d .  A1 though 
the a s s e s s m e n t  o f f ers  a  l o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judg ing  p o s s i b l e  
o p p o r t u n i t i e s  for c l o s u r e  or r e a l i g n m e n t ,  i t  i s  j u s t  one e l e m e n t  
i n  the Army's o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3.  INSTALLATION SCREENING 

Fort Bragg, North Carolina. Has high military value. 
Ranks 2/11 for maneuver installations. 82nd Airborne Division 
is retained under the Force Structure Plan and is a member of 
the five-division contingency force. Home of the John F. Kennedy 
Center for Military Assistance and the 1st Special Operations 
Command, as well as the XVIII Airborne Corps headquarters. 
Therefore, it was deferred from further study. 

Fort Campbell, Kentucky. Ranks 6/11 for maneuver 
installations. 10lst Air Assault Division is retained under 
the Force Structure Plan and is a member of the five-division 
contingency force. Therefore, it was deferred from further 
study. 



Fort Carson, Colorado. Ranks 5/11 for maneuver 
installations. Ft Carson has been designated as the future 
home of the 10th Special Forces Group. 4th Infantry Division 
(Mechanized) is retained under the Force Structure plan. 
Therefore it was deferred from further study. 

Fort Drum, New York. Ranks 9/11 for maneuver installations. 
The 10th Infantry Division (MTN) is retained under the Force 
Structure Plan. Selected for study as a result of the plan to 
inactivate two light divisions. 

Fort Hood, Texas. Ranks 1/11 for maneuver installations. 
Ft Hood is the home of I11 Corps and five additional separate 
brigades. 1st Cavalry Division and 2nd Armored Division are 
retained under the Force Structure Plan with the 1st Cavalry 
Division being a member of the five-division contingency force. 
Therefore, it was deferred from further study. 

Fort Lewis, Washington. Ranks 3/11 for maneuver 
installations, is the home of I Corps and numerou:s non-divisional 
units and has high military value. Ft Lewis was scheduled to 
receive the 7th Infantry Division (Light), being restationed from 
Ft Ord, California. Two brigades of the 7th ID (IL) are 
inactivating, leaving one brigade at Ft lewis. The excess 
capacity resulting from this action is being retained in the 
event forces return from overseas. Therefore, it was deferred 
from further study. 

mv Fort Richardson, Alaska. Ranks 11/11 for maneuver 
installations. This installation, along with Ft Wainwright, 
supports the 6th Infantry Division (Light). The division is 
being downsized to a separate infantry brigade, with support 
forces . 

Fort Riley, Kansas. Ranks 8/11 for maneuver installations. 
The 1st Infantry Division (Mechanized) is retained under the 
Force Structure Plan. Therefore, it was deferred from further 
study. 

Schofield Barracks, Hawaii. Ranks 10/11 for maneuver 
installations and is home to the 25th Infantry Division (Light). 
Selected for study. 

Fort Stewart, Georgia. Ranks 4/11 for maneuver 
installations. The 24th Infantry Division (Mechanized) is 
retained under the Force Structure Plan and is a nnember of the 
five-division contingency force. Therefore, it was deferred from 
further study. 



Fort Wainwright, Alaska, This installation, along with Ft 
Richardson, supports the 6th Infantry Division (Light). Although 
Ft Wainwright ranks 7/11 for maneuver installations, it has over 
500,000 acres available for training. Selected for study. 

4.  RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendations 

None. 

b. Justification 

There is insufficient excess capacity to close any 
base(s) in this category. Any excess being retained provides a 
hedge against having to station Army forces in the U.S. that 
might be returned from overseas. It also could be used to 
station units from overcrowded maneuver installations where 
shortages in facility capacity exist. 

One cannot determine the capacity of the Army's 
maneuver installations by just counting divisions and comparing 
this figure with the number of installations capable of housing 
divisions. The analysis is far more complex and must include 
discussion of the non-divisional part of the force. It is ' 
misleading to equate a division with a division base. Today, 
34% of the Army is assigned to the divisional force, while 28% 
is assigned to non-divisional units. Generally, a maneuver 
installation supports both divisional and non-divisional units 
-- all users of installation assets. 

Ft Lewis is illustrative of the complex nature of 
stationing in the U.S. Units stationed at Ft Lewis include: 
a corps headquarters, aviation brigade, engineer brigade, medical 
group, air defense brigade, field artillery brigade, military 
intelligence brigade, special operations command, and support 
group. This structure is in addition to any division that might 
be stationed there! 

The 12-division base force consists of a contingency 
corps of 5 divisions, a reinforcing corps of 3 divisions, a 
forward deployed corps of 2 divisions in Europe, and a 2-division 
corps oriented on the Pacific. The combat force structure that 
exists to form the current base force is depicted in the 
following table. 



Army Force Structure 



The Army has 14 divisions today, with 1 1  stationed in 
the United States. In order to downsize to the 12 division base 
force, two light infantry divisions will deactivate, leaving 9 
stationed in the U.S. The 6th Infantry Division is being 
downsized to a separate brigade with supporting units, 
necessitating retention of its current installation (Ft 
~ichardson/~t Wainwright complex). It is cost-prohibitive to 
consolidate the remaining units at either one of these two 
installations. The 7th Infantry Division is reducing to a 
brigade-sized unit. It will relocate, as intended, from Fort 
Ord, CA to Ft Lewis, WA. Also moving to Ft Lewis are the non- 
divisional units stationed at Fort Ord. Ft Lewis will be home to 
over 21,000 soldiers and civilians. Ft Lewis has high military 
value and is capable of housing either heavy or light forces. 

Since there has been no decision to adjust the current 
base force of 12 active divisions, it is premature and imprudent 
to close a division base at the present time. The Army needs 
firm decisions on the future of the base force, disposition of 
forces overseas, and the mix of forces before closing a base 
capable of supporting a division. The Army has agonized over 
this very situation and has concluded that it is prudent to 
retain all ten maneuver installations. 

Our U.S. installations are also the training areas for 
the Army -- both active and reserve. Active duty units do their 
home station training in the local training areas on their 
installation. Reserve component units receive priority for 
training areas on maneuver posts for their annual training. Our 

w 
training areas are already oversubscribed. Environmental 
considerations have reduced the frequency and limited the usage 
of some of the available training areas. Crowding on our 
maneuver installations further exacerbates this problem. 

Decisions by the 1991 Commission resulted in the 
closure of one division base (Ft Ord, CA) and the realignment of 
another (Ft Polk, LA) to a major training area. The following 
table shows: installations that can house a division and those 
that do; which installations are capable of supporting a heavy or 
light force; whether there is a shortfall or excess based on 
facility capacity; and the projected military population. 



Mnneuver Instalhtions 

Installation 

Fort Bragg, NC 1  1  

Fort Cam~bell. KY I 
Fort Carson, CO I I 1  

1 Fort Drum, NY I 
1 Fort Hood, TX I 1  I 2 
I 
I 

~ort Lewis. WA 1 1 1  

Fort Richardson/ 
Ft Wainwright, AK 

Fort Riley, KS 1  

Fort Stewart, GA 1  

Schof ield 1 
Barracks, HI 

Sub-Total 1 3  1 9  

Korea 

Europe 

I X lshortfall 1 43 11 

Hvy 

shortfall 23 

shortfall 19 

X shortfall 

Lt 

1 x y:;;~~ 1 
,86 1 shortf all 

shortf all qT-pZjy 

Facility 
Capacity 

Overall, our maneuver installations are overcrowded. 
Shortfalls exist at almost every maneuver installation in two or 
more of the four critical facility categories: barracks, family 
housing, maintenance and operational/command & control. A modest 
amount of excess capacity exists in Alaska as a result of the 
restructuring of the 6th Infantry Division to a separate brigade. 
Some excess capacity is created when the 7th Infantry Division is 
downsized to a brigade. There is an ongoing initfiative to 
ameliorate overcrowding by restationing units where there are 
adequate facilities. 

Military 
Strength 

(000) 

It is misleading to equate the historically high 
military population of an installation to its absolute capacity. 
An installationts capacity is better measured using its permanent 
facilities, their location and configuration, and the overall 



ability to meet the requirements of the force structure stationed 
there. Policy and equipment changes over the past ten years have 
affected our installations' capacity directly. w 

We have made changes in our barracks policy in a 
concerted effort to improve soldier quality of life. Rather than 
house them in open bays with gang latrines, or in three or four- 
man rooms, we are now working toward billeting only two soldiers 
per room. This practice reduces the number of soldiers that can 
be housed in the barracks without losing even a single square 
foot of real property. (The Tri-Service Committee is 
investigating one-man rooms; this would further reduce our 
capacity.) Today's Army has a higher percentage of married 
soldiers than ever before. This not only increases our need for 
family housing, but also for community support services and 
facilities. 

Changing standards and requirements have had much the 
same effect in our maintenance facilities. Systems such as the 
Bradley, Abrams Tank, Patriot and Multiple Launched Rocket 
System, for example, require larger maintenance facilities with 
lift capability and larger doors. This directly limits the 
numbers and types of units which may be stationed on some 
installations. 

The Army has pursued a reduction in our facility 
inventory over the last several years. Closing and realigning 
bases is just one facet. We are also tearing down World War I1 
temporary facilities throughout the Army. These facilities often 
were used to bridge the gap between available permanent 
facilities and the total requirement. It is misleading to 
include these facilities as part of our capacity, even if they 
are being used! As an installationts force structure declines, 
we are able to move units out of these inadequate space into 
permanent facilities. 

In summary, it does not automatically follow that the 
inactivation of two divisions equates to excess installations. 
Measuring the capacity of a maneuver installation must consider 
other factors like reserve component training, the presence of 
non-divisional units and overall facility (barracks, family 
housing, etc.) shortages. Most of our maneuver bases have 
shortages in the key facility categories. The capacity of these 
installations has decreased over the past decade with changes in 
housing standards and the elimination of World War I1 temporary 
facilities. Lastly, and perhaps most importantly, since division 
bases are among the most important Army installations because of 
their land mass and expandability, we must exercise prudence 
before eliminating any capacity which might be needed to station 
forces returning from overseas. 



5 .  PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

QV Not Applicable. 
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1.  DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

Major Training Areas, as the name implies, provide 
facilities to both Active (AC) and Reserve (RC) Components for 
large unit training exercises. With the exception of Fort Irwin 
and Ft Polk, there are currently no active component tactical 
units stationed at these installations. These installations vary 
a great deal in characteristics, capabilities, and organizational 
structure. Fort Irwin, with the National Training Center, is a 
very large sophisticated training area, which is predominantly AC 
oriented. Fort Indiantown Gap is a relatively small sub- 
installation with an RC orientation. The majority of the 
training supported by this category is performed by the RC. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within 
the Major Training Area category: 

- Fort Chaffee, Arkansas 

- Fort Dix, New Jersey 

- Fort Greely, Alaska 

- Fort A.P. Hill, Virginia 

- Fort Hunter-Liggett, California 

- Fort Indiantown Gap, Pennsylvania r 
- Fort Irwin, California 

- Fort McCoy, Wisconsin 

- Fort Pickett, Virginia 

- Fort Polk, Louisiana 

The map that follows shows the geographic distribution of 
Major Training Areas. 





2. MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration" to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria, when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier'in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installation's military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Army's purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 
consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 



each installation in relation to others within its category. 

The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
I1 common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation first" listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures of Merit, Attributes, and Weights 

Mission Essentiality. For Major Training Areas 
essentiality is measured by the ability to support unit training. 
Five attributes were developed to measure essentiality: 

Attribute Points 

Contiguous Maneuver Acres 200 

Ranges 55 

Deployment Network 35 

Joint Synergy 20 

Reserve Comvonent Suvvort 40 

Total 350 

The single most important attribute for support of land 
forces, both Active and Reserve Components, is land. A growing 
nation and increasing space requirements of modern combat systems 
make land a precious commodity. The value of land is measured by 
contiguous maneuver acres. The importance of maneuver is 
recognized by assigning 57 percent (200 points) of the 350 points 
for this Measure of Merit. 

Availability of ranges is a very essential aspect of 
training land forces. This attribute measures the in-place 
capability of installations. Its importance is recognized by 
assigning approximately 16 percent (55 points) of the total 350 
points. Ranges are given less weight than land because ranges 
are easier to acquire than land. 

The ability to project power or deploy forces is an 



important element in the defense of the nation. Although there 
are essentially no units stationed at Major Training Areas, a 
deployment network is required during mobilization for these 
installations to mobilize and deploy RC forces. Deployment 
network is assigned 35 points. 

Joint operations, joint support, and the proximity of 
one installation to one of another service are important in terms 
of training US Army soldiers for the possibility of working with 
members of other services. Although important, it is not as 
critical as the previous attributes; therefore, it receives 20 
points (6%). 

Supporting the readiness of the Reserve Components (RC) 
is a very important element in evaluating Major Training Areas. 
Because training areas, ranges, and deployment are just as 
important to the RC as the AC, the other four attributes assess 
the military value of the installations for both components. In 
addition to the others, this attribute attempts to measure the 
availability of the installations to support the RC. Because 
most of the installations in this category are RC oriented, this 
attribute is assigned 40 points. 

Mission Suitability. For Major Training Areas, 
suitability is measured by how well the physical characteristics 
of the installations support the needs of land forces. Also, 
since most of these installations are RC oriented, their 
availability for the RC is important. Six attributes were 
developed to measure suitability: 

Attribute Points 

Maneuver Training Acres 135 

Operation/~dministrative Facilities 20 

Aviation Maintenance Facilities 20 

Vehicle Maintenance Facilities 35 

Supply/Storage Facilities 30 

Construction Investment 10 

Total 250 

The preponderance of the weight (54%) is assigned to 
the maneuver training acres in recognition of the large tracts of 
land required for the training of Active and Reserve Component 
land forces. While operation/administrative facilities, 
maintenance facilities, and construction investment are 



considered important attributes, they were considered less than 

w those that deal directly with training and facilitizing the 
forces. 

Operational Efficiencies. The six attributes are a 
series of factors that assess the relative costs involved in 
stationing the force and operating the installations. They were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Variable Housing Allowance 15 

Family Housing Cost Per Unit 15 

Average Civilian Salary 15 

Manpower Estimate Relationship 20 

Cost Estimate Relationship 20 

Military Construction Cost 15 

Total 100 

The attributes have basically the same purpose. 
Some are interrelated and no particular cost elemlent is 

(I significantly more or less important, they were given equal 
weight. 

Expandability, The five attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of the installation to expand and were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Total Buildable Acres 50 

Encroachment 50 

Environmental Capacity 50 

Infrastructure 25 

Total 200 

The most important aspects of expandability are the 
total buildable acres, encroachment, and environmcsntal capacity. 
Total buildable acres measures the installationts capacity to 
support additional permanent structures. Encroaclnment gauges 



impacts of the surrounding communities on expansion of 
installation operations and unit training and the future 
potential for land acquisition. Environmental carrying capacity 
measures the ability to conduct current missions, receive 
additional units, and expand operations in light of environmental 
constraints. They were assigned 50 points each or 75 percent of 
the 200 total points for this Measure of Merit. The other two 
attributes, multi-function and infrastructure measure the 
installation's ability to meet expansion through the acceptance 
of new missions and through water, sewage, and electrical 
distribution. They were given 25 percent of the weight of this 
Measure of Merit or 25 points each. 

Quality of Life. The total weight of 100 points for 
this Measure of Merit is consistent with the transitory support 
these installations provide to our soldiers. The five attributes 
were developed to measure the ability of the installation to 
expand and were weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Percent Permanent Facilities 10 

Unaccompanied Officer Housing 5 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing 5 

Community Facilities 5 

Medical Suvvort Capability 75 

Total 

Medical support was assigned 75% of the weight in 
recognition of the requirement to support high intensity 
training. The emphasis on field training for units who use the 
installation and then return to home station diminishes the 
requirement for unaccompanied housing, community facilities, and 
recreational activities. 



d. Summary 

The military value spreadsheets for this category are 
provided below: 









N o t e :  T h i s  q u a n t i t a t i v e  assessment  p r o v i d e s  a  s t a r t i n g  p o i n t  i n  the 
e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the A r m y ' s  b a s e  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  d o e s  n& produce a  
d e c i s i o n  on which b a s e  shou ld  close or be r e a l i g n e d .  A1 though the 
a s s e s s m e n t  o f f e r s  a  l o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judging p o s s i b l e  o p p o r t u n i t i e s  
for c l o s u r e  or r e a l i g n m e n t ,  i t  i s  j u s t  one  e lement  .in the Army's 
o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3. INSTALLATION SCREENING 

FORT CHAFFEE, AR. Ranks 5 /10  for Major Training Areas. A Sub- 
installation of Ft Sill and the temporary home of the Joint Readiness 
Training Center (JRTC). A major Reserve Component (RC) training area 
for Fifth Army. Examined as a candidate for transfer to the U.S. 
Army Reserve Command or the Army National Guard. The 1991 Commission 
realigned this installation to semi-active status. 

FORT DIX, NJ. Ranks 8 / 1 0  for Major Training Areas. A major 
Reserve Component (RC) training area for First Army. Command and 
operational control transferred from Training and Doctrine Command 
(TRADOC) to Forces Command (FORSCOM) on 1  Oct 92.  The 1991 
Commission realigned this installation to support the reserve 
component force structure. 

FORT GREELY, AK. Ranks 3 /10  for Major Training Areas and is a 
sub-installation of Ft Richardson. Home of the Northern Warfare 
Training Center, and is a critical cold weather training and testing 



site. It is a one of a kind installation in that it contains the 
only extensive, fixed instrumentation to support this critical 
mission. 

FORT A.P. HILL, VA. Ranks 7 /10  for Major Training Areas and is 
a sub-installation of Ft Meade. The main usage is as a site for 
weekend training and annual training for Reserve Component units. 
Examined as a candidate for transfer to the US Army Reserve Command 
or the Army National Guard. 

FORT HUNTER-LIGGETT, CA. Ranks 5 /10  for Major Training Areas. 
A site for a large test and evaluation activity and is a site for 
weekend training and annual training for Reserve Component units. It 
is currently a sub-installation of Ft Ord, and plans are to transfer 
command and control to Ft Lewis. Other than Fort Irwin, it is the 
only large maneuver and training area in California. Examined as a 
candidate for transfer to the US Army Reserve Command or the Army 
National Guard. 

FORT INDIANTOWN GAP, PA, Ranks 10/10  for Major Training Areas 
and is a sub-installation of Ft Meade. First Army NCO Academy is 
currently located at Ft Indiantown Gap, but movement to Ft Dix is 
under review. Its main usage is as a site for weekend training and 
annual training for Reserve Component units. Provides a major combat 
arms training area for First Army. Site for weekend training and 
annual training for Reserve Component units. 

FORT IRWIN, CA. Ranks 1 /10  for Major Training Areas. Home of 
the National Training Center. Ft Irwin contains fixed 
instrumentation to support its unique training mission for armor and 
mechanized units. It would be extremely costly to replicate this 
unique capability elsewhere, especially due to the maneuver training 
acreage requirement. One of two major training area installations to 
extensively train active component units stationed within its 
boundaries. 

FORT McCOY, WI. Ranks 4/10  for Major Training Areas. Largest 
mobilization station in this category and the only major Reserve 
Component (RC) training area in the old Fourth Army area. Serves 
numerous Reserve Component units as a training area. Examined as a 
candidate for transfer to the US Army Reserve Command or the Army 
National Guard. 

FORT PICKETT, VA. Ranks 9 / 1 0  for Major Training Areas. A sub- 
installation of Ft Bragg whose main usage is as a site for weekend 
training and annual training for Reserve Component units. Site for 
weekend training and annual training for Reserve Component units. 
Examined as a candidate for transfer to the US Army Reserve Command 
or the Army National Guard. 

FORT POLK, LA. Ranks 2 /10  for Major Training Areas. Will be 
the permanent home of the Joint Readiness Training Center (JRTC). Is 



scheduled to accept its first JRTC rotation during 4th QTR FY 93. 
One of two major training area installations to extlensively train 
active component units stationed within its boundaries. 

4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendations 

None. 

b. Justification 

Several of the installations in this category were studied 
to determine requirements to support RC training. Forts Dix, 
Chaffee, A.P. Hill, Hunter-Liggett, Indiantown Gap, McCoy, and 
Pickett were studied for retention to support RC training. Our 
analysis indicates the retention of these Major Training Areas is 
necessary to ensure sufficient training areas are available to 
support RC training in accordance with applicable training standards. 
There are minimal changes in the programmed RC end strength, 
suggesting that the existing training areas are still required. 
Although the complete study of RC training support requirements will 
not be finalized until the end of 1993, interim results indicate that 
these Major Training Areas will be fully utilized in support of RC 
training. 

The Army is now evaluating the feasibility of transferring most 
of the installations in this category to the U.S. Army Reserve or the 
Army National Guard. 

5 .  PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

Not Applicable. 



(THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK) 



DESCRIPTION OF ANALYSIS 

111 TAB C: INITIAL ENTRY TRAININGIBRANCH SCHOOLS 



(THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY B W )  



TABLE OF CONTENTS 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY C-2 

MAP OF IETIBRANCH SCHOOL INSTALLATIONS . . . . . . .  C-3 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT (2-4 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Description C-4 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Evaluation Methodology C-4 

. . . . . . .  Measures of Merit. Attributes and Weights C-5 

Summary . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  C-10 
. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  INSTALLATION SCREENING C-15 

RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATIONS . . . . . . . . .  C-18 
. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Recommendation C-18 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Justification C-18 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  MilitaryValue C-18 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Return on Investment C-20 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Environmental C-23 

. . . . . . . . . . . .  Community Infrastructure C-25 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Socioeconomic C-25 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  PERSONNEL IMPACTS C-25 



1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

Initial Entry Training (1ET)I~ranch schools have the mission 
of providing the Army with trained individual soldiers, 
developing the doctrine that describes how the Army will fight, 
defining the Army's material requirements, designing the Army's 
organizations and developing the Army's leaders. The training 
mission includes entry level and advanced training for enlisted 
soldiers and officers, career professional training for the NCO 
and officer corps, and training Department of the Army civilians. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within 
the Initial Entry Training (1~~)I~ranch School Category. 

- Fort Benning, Georgia 

- Fort Bliss, Texas 

- Fort Eustis and Fort Story, Virginia 

- Fort Gordon, Georgia 

- Fort Huachuca, Arizona 

- Fort Jackson, South Carolina 

- Fort Knox, Kentucky 

- Fort Lee, Virginia 

- Fort Leonard Wood, Missouri 

- Fort McClellan, Alabama 

- Fort Rucker, Alabama 

- Fort Sam Houston, Texas 

- Fort Sill, Oklahoma 

The map that follows shows the geographic distribution of 
1 ~ ~ 1 ~ r a n c h  School installations. 



BRANCH SCHOOLS 



2 .  MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration" to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria, when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installationts military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Army's purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 
consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 



each installation in relation to others within its category. 

The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking of all installations within thi,s category. 
These comparative rankings established by the modlel pass the 
I I common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closurle potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation first" listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures of Merit, Attributes and Weights 

Mission Essentiality. These attributes measure the 
ability of the installations to generate, project, and sustain 
combat power in support of national military goals. The six 
attributes are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Mobilization 30 

Army Readiness 55 

Maneuver Training Acres 50 

Impact Range Acres 50 

Deployment Network 25 

Reserve Support 40 

Total 250 

The three significant attributes that measure mission 
essentiality are Army Readiness, Maneuver Training Acres and 
Impact Range Acres. Army Readiness indicates the importance of 
training the Army's warfighting force structure and relative 
impact on Army combat readiness/sustainability that an 
installation has due to possible training disruption if 
realigned. Maneuver Training Acres and Impact Range Acres are 
essential to providing and performing soldier training and field 
exercises. Maneuver acres are important when stationing and 
training land forces. Impact Range Acres are important to 
support the conduct of weapons familiarization, qualification, 
crew gunnery, and combined arms live fire training. Deployment, 



Mobilization, and Reserve Support also provide a measure of 
mission essentiality. Deployment evaluates the capability of the 
installation to support deployment of either troops or material 
to distant locations, or support installations personnel with 
adequate transportation. Mobilization measures an installationts 
capacity to train, equip and deploy units in a time of national 
emergency. Reserve Component Support provides a relative measure 
of support provided to Reserve Component units and individuals 
during peacetime (training) and transition to war (mobilization). 

Mission Suitability. These attributes provide an 
overall assessment of the ability of the installation to support 
the operational requirements of its assigned units. The eight 
attributes are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Contiguous Maneuver Acres 15 

General Instructional Facilities 45 

Applied Instructional Facilities 50 

Ranges (Basic Rifle Marksmanship) 30 

Maintenance Facilities 25 

Operational/~dministrative Facilities 25 r 
Information Mission Area 30 

Construction Investment 30 

Total Points 250 

The most important aspects of mission suitability are 
General and Applied Instructional Facilities. General 
Instructional Facilities measure the in-place capability of the 
installation to conduct training by considering general purpose 
training facilities available. Applied Instructional Facilities 
indicate the special purpose facilities used for training and 
instruction. Special purpose facilities represent a significant 
cost investment to the military. 

Other attributes measuring mission suitability are 
Ranges (Basic Rifle Marksmanship (BRM)), Maintenance Facilities, 
~perational/~dministrative Facilities, Information Mission Area, 
and Construction Investment. The Ranges (BRM) attribute 
evaluates the ranges currently available at the installation 
associated with BRM and considers those that could be brought 
quickly on line. Maintenance Facilities are evaluated by 



availability of permanent facilities. They are critical to 
efficient and effective unit and installation operations and are 
a key factor in maintaining unit readiness and support to tenants 
and reserve components. ~perational/~dministrative Facilities 
measure the installation capacity for providing permanent general 
purpose administrative and operational facilities. Information 
Mission Area (IMA) evaluates IMA systems on the basis of 
available capacity, capability for expansion and technology 
utilized. Construction Investment measures the overall 
investment in facilities and real property over the past 1 0  
years. This is an indicator of the installation's modernization. 

Operational Efficiencies. These attributes provide an 
overall assessment of the relative cost involved in stationing 
the force and operating the installations. The six attributes 
are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Variable Housing Allowance 15 

Family Housing Cost per Unit 15 

Average Civilian Salary 1 0  

Manpower Estimating Relationship 20 

Cost Estimate Relationship 20 

Military Construction Cost 20 

Total 100 

There was no significant difference among the 
attributes. Variable Housing Allowance (VHA) provides an 
indicator of the location cost to the Army for assignment of 
military personnel to an installation. Family Housing Cost Per 
Unit measures the cost to maintain one set of family quarters at 
an installation. This attribute compliments the VHA attribute. 
Average Civilian Salary indicates the relative BASOPS operating 
cost for civilian workers at installations. BASOPS Manpower 
Estimating Relationship (MER) provides an indication of 
associated manpower costs for operating the installation 
(excludes mission operations). BASOPS Cost Estimate Relationship 
(CER) measures an overall economic indicator concerning the long 
term BASOPS operational cost to retain an installation. The 
Military Construction Cost Factor indicates the relative 
difference between installations for construction of the same 
facility. It provides a relative cost of capital investment for 
modernization or expansion of facilities. 



Expandability. These attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of the installation to increase current 
mission activities and accept other functions at the same 
location. The five attributes are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Total Buildable Acres 50 

Encroachment 20 

Environmental Capacity 50 

Infrastructure 50 

Total 200 

The major emphasis in this category is placed on three 
attributes: Total Buildable Acres, Environmental Capacity, and 
Infrastructure. Total Buildable Acres measures the 
installation's capacity to support additional permanent 
structures. Environmental Capacity is a composite of various 
environmental factors and measures the ability of the 
installation to conduct its current mission, and receive 
additional units and expand operations in light of environmental 
constraints. Infrastructure measures the capacity of water, 
sewage treatment, electrical distribution and land fill 
facilities available to the installation. 

The other two attributes, Encroachment and Multi- 
function address expandability issues as well. Encroachment 
reviews the population density of the area surrounding the 
installation. The theory is that the lower the population 
density around the post, the easier it will be to expand mission 
activity without impacting the surrounding community. The Multi- 
function attribute addresses the installationfs ability to 
support multiple functions now and in the future. It also 
indicates the magnitude of difficulty in relocating various 
elements on an installation. 



Quality of Life. These attributes were developed to 

w measure the ability of an installation to support soldiers and 
their families. The eight attributes are weighted as follows: 

Points 

Percent Permanent Facilities 25 

TRADOC Communities of Excellence 10 

Army Family Housing 30 

Unaccompanied Officer Housing 25 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing 40 

Community Facilities 30 

Places Rated Almanac Rating 15 

Health Care Suvvort Index 25 

Total 200 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing, Unaccompanied Officer 
Housing and Army Family Housing are significant attributes 
because they measure the capability and availability of housing 

w for the soldier and their families. 

The remaining attributes measure the overall quality 
of the installation's facilities. The Percent Permanent 
Facilities indicate the overall quality of the installations 
facilities. TRADOCrs Community of Excellence indicates the 
installation's ability to provide a comparative living and 
working environment and quality of services at installations. 
Community facilities measure the installation's total available 
community facilities to include Non Appropriated Fund activities. 
The Health Care Support Index measures the effective use of 
health care dollars on a capitalization basis and Places Rated 
Almanac Rating measures the quality of life in the surrounding 
civilian community. 



d. Summary 

The military value spreadsheets for this category are 'crrr 











INITIAL ENTRY/ BRANCH INSTALLATION MILITARY VALUE SCORES 

Note: T h i s  q u a n t i t a t i v e  assessment  p r o v i d e s  a s t a r t i n g  p o i n t  i n  
the e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the A r m y f s  b a s e  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  d o e s  not produce 
a d e c i s i o n  o n  which b a s e  shou ld  close or be r e a l i g n e d .  Al though 
the a s s e s s m e n t  o f f e rs  a l o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judgingr p o s s i b l e  
o p p o r t u n i  t i e s  for c l o s u r e  and r e a l i g n m e n t ,  i t is j u s t  one element 
i n  the Army's o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3. INSTALLATION SCREENING 

Fort Benning, Georgia. Ranks 2/13. It is hlome of the U.S. 
Army Infantry School, the School of Americas, the! 75th Ranger 
Regiment headquarters and 3d Battalion, and three FORSCOM 
deployable units (3d Brigade, 24th Infantry Division; 36th 
Engineer Group and the 988th Military Police Company). Fort 
Benning is a large installation with approximately 182,000 acres 
or 284 square miles. As a major training base there is an 
extensive range and/or maneuver space requirement,. There are no 
restructuring or reshaping initiatives that affect this 
installation. Therefore, it was deferred from further study. 



Fort Bliss, Texas. Ranks 1/13. It is the home of Air 
Defense Artillery School, the U.S. Army Sergeants Major Academy, 
and various deployable FORSCOM units (3d Armored Calvary Regiment 
and the 11th Air Defense Artillery Brigade). As a major training 
base there is an extensive range and/or maneuver space 
requirement. There are no restructuring or reshaping 
initiatives that affect this installation. Therefore, it was 
deferred from further study. 

Fort Eustis and Fort Story, Virginia. Ranks 11/13. Fort 
Story is a subpost of Fort Eustis. They are the home of 
Transportation School, Aviation Logistics School and the 7th 
Transportation Group. Training conducted is unique to ports and 
Fort Eustis and Fort Story have unique port facilities not found 
at other Army installations. The Army is currently studying 
consolidating the following combat service support functions 
which are below BRAC thresholds: logistics, transportation, 
aviation logistics, ordnance, and missiles and munitions 
training. Therefore, it was deferred from further study under 
BRAC . 

Fort Gordon, Georgia. Ranks 6/13. It is home of the Army 
Signal School, the National Science Center for Communications and 
Electronics, and the Army Graduate Medical Education program at 
Eisenhower Medical Center. The Military Intelligence Brigade 
from Fort Monmouth will relocate to Fort Gordon in FY 93. There 
are no additional restructuring or reshaping initiatives that 
affect this installation. Therefore, it was deferred from 
further study. 

Fort Huachuca, Arizona. Ranks 11/13. It is home of the 
Intelligence School and Center, Headquarters, US Army Information 
Systems Command, the Electronic Proving Grounds, the 11th Signal 
Brigade and various other tenants. The Intelligence School at 
Fort Devens is being consolidated with the Intelligence School at 
Fort Huachuca as the result of a decision by the 1988 Commission. 
Fort Huachuca provides a unique and irreplaceable condition of an 
electromagnetic-free environment for test and evaluation of 
communications and electronic systems training and testing of 
intelligence and electronic warfare systems. There are no 
additional restructuring or reshaping initiatives that affect 
this installation. Included in this report is a recommendation 
to realign the Defense Language Institute to this installation. 

Fort Jackson, South Carolina. Ranks 7/13. Fort Jackson is 
the only Army Training Center without a branch school. In FY95 
the Soldier Support Warfighting Center will be established here. 
The Adjutant General School, Finance School, the Recruiting and 
Retention School, and the Non Commissioned Officers Academy will 
move to Fort Jackson. It trains about one half of the Army's 
basic training soldiers and represents a significant capability 
to accept rapid growth in basic training under emergency 



conditions. The 1991 Commission realigned the Soldier Support 

rCI 
Center from Ft Benjamin Harrison to this installation. There are 
no additional restructuring or reshaping initiatives that affect 
this installation. Included in this report is a recommendation 
to realign the Chaplain School to Fort Jackson. 

Fort Knox, Kentucky. Ranks 3/13. It is home of the Army's 
Armor School (one of the largest branches) and the US Army 
Recruiting Command. Numerous training simulation facilities are 
only part of the 600,000 SF of applied instructional facilities 
for armor and mechanized simulation. As a major training base 
there is an extensive range and/or maneuver space requirement. 
There are no restructuring or reshaping initiatives that affect 
this installation. Therefore, it was deferred from further 
study. 

Fort Lee, Virginia. Ranks 1 1 / 1 3 .  Home of the Army's 
Quartermaster School, Army Logistics Center, Army Logistics 
Management College, and the Defense Commissary Agency. Fort Lee 
is a multifunctional post with a significant number of tenants. 
The Army is currently studying consolidating the following combat 
service support functions which are below BRAC thresholds: 
logistics, transportation, aviation logistics, ordnance, and 
missiles and munitions training. Therefore, it was deferred from 
further study. 

Fort Leonard Wood, Missouri, Ranks 5/13. It is the home of 

w the Engineer School. As a major training base, there is an 
extensive range and/or maneuver space requirement- There are no 
restructuring or reshaping initiatives that affect this 
installation. Included in this report is a recommendation to 
realign the Military Police and Chemical Schools t:o Fort Leonard 
Wood. 

Fort McClellan, Alabama. Ranks 9/13. It is the home of the 
Chemical and Military Police Schools and the DOD Polygraph 
Institute. It is the smallest branch school installation in 
terms of population and facilities. TRADOC identified an 
initiative to collocate the Chemical and Military Police Schools 
with the Engineer School. DOD submitted a recommendation to 
close Fort McClellan to the 1991 Commission. The Commission did 
not accept this proposal. Therefore, it was selected for further 
study in BRAC 93. 

Fort Rucker, Alabama. Ranks 10/13. It is the home of the 
Army Aviation School and the Army Safety Center. As a major 
training base, there is an extensive range and/or air space 
requirement. The Army is currently studying consolidating the 
following combat service support functions which are below BRAC 
thresholds: logistics, transportation, aviation logistics, 
ordnance, and missiles and munitions training. Army controlled 
airspace and the extensive airfields and aviation facilities 



represent a unique asset. Therefore, it was deferred from 
further study under BRAC. 

Fort Sam Houston, Texas. Ranks 8/13. Home of the Academy 
of Health Sciences which trains solders in medical skills and 
provides initial and professional development training for 
medical and Medical Service Corps personnel. There are no 
restructuring or reshaping initiatives that affect this 
installation. Therefore, it was deferred from further study. 

Fort Sill, Oklahoma. Ranks 4/13. Home of the Armyts Field 
Artillery School. As a major training base, there is an 
extensive range and/or maneuver space requirement. There are no 
restructuring or reshaping initiatives that affect this 
installation. Therefore, it was deferred from further study. 

4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATIONS 

a. Recommendation 

- Close Fort McClellan. Realign the US Army Chemical and 
Military Police Schools and the Department of Defense Polygraph 
Institute (DODPI) to Fort Leonard Wood. Transfer accountability 
for Pelham Range and other required training support facilities 
through licensing to the Army National Guard (ARNG). Retain an 
enclave for the U.S. Army Reserves. Retain the capability for 
live-agent training at Fort McClellan. 

b. Justification 

(1 ) Military Value 

Collocation of the schools provides substantial 
advantages for operational linkages among the three branches. 
These linkages enable the Army to focus on the doctrinal and 
force development of three key maneuver support elements. 
Synergistic advantages of training and professional development 
programs are: coordination, employment, and removal of 
obstacles; conduct of river crossing operations; internal 
security/nation assistance operations; operations in rear areas 
or along main supply routes; and counter drug operations. The 
missions of the three branches will be more effectively 
integrated. Some example are: 

Operation-River Crossing: Enaineer-assault crossing, 
rafting and float bridging; Chemical-smoke obscuration; Military 
Police-traffic control. 

Operation-Combined Arms Obstacle Breaching: Enaineer 
(with Combined Arms team)-breach obstacles, mark lanes; Chemical- 
obscurants; Militarv Police-traffic control. 



Operation-Ground Reconnaissance: Enaines- 
trafficability; Chemical-Identify contaminated areas; Militarv 
Police-refugee control and information, guerrilla activity. 

Operation-Barrier Planning: Enaineer-scatterable mine 
employment; Chemical-smoke and obscurants; Military Police- 
security. 

Operation-Nation Assistance: Enaineer-build schools, 
bridges, wells; Chemical-hazardous and toxic waste; Militarv 
Police-coordinate host nation security. 

Each school develops doctrine, training, leadership, 
organization and material (DTLOM) products which a.re technical in 
nature and proponent specific. The only place to achieve 
integration is at the combined arms level. Using the opportunity 
to collocate these schools will assure synergistic! solutions for 
current, emerging, and future challenges. 

In the aftermath of the 1991 Commissionts decision to 
disapprove the recommendation to close Fort McClellan, the Army 
conducted an in-depth study of the value of live agent training 
and reevaluated its position. The study affirmed its value. The 
Army's Nuclear Biological Chemical readiness training is 
interwoven throughout all training and included at all levels of 
command in the Army. Operations in a potentially hostile 
chemical environment are an integral part of individual and 
collective skills training, and routinely practiced during unit 
field training exercises. By maintaining capability for chemical 
live-agent training at Fort McClellan, the Army will continue to 
provide realistic chemical preparedness training. A robust 
chemical/biological defense is a vital part of a three-pronged 
effort, including arms control and conventional/nu~clear 
deterrence. The Army is the only service that con~ducts live 
agent training; and it will continue this training[. The Air 
Force has indicated its desire to collocate its disaster 
preparedness technical training with the Army's Chemical School; 
the Army supports this initiative. 

DOD Polvara~h School. Fort Leonard Wood has a large 
enough military population to carry out the training and research 
mission. 

ARNG. The Alabama ARNG has three units located on Fort - 
McClellan and maintains a training center consisting of 
billeting, administrative, maintenance and armory facilities, in 
addition to the extensive use of training areas. Licensing 
Pelham Range (approximately 22K acres) and other required 
training and support facilities to the ARNG will aillow the ALARNG 
to continue to conduct mission essential training. 



USAR. The Army Reserve occupies six buildings used for - 
maintenance, supply, storage and administration. The mission of 
this activity is to provide storage and organizational 
maintenance support for regional USAR units. 

As the Army becomes smaller, we must collocate schools 
to become more efficient and save resources. Fort McClellan has 
the least amount of facilities and the smallest population of any 
of the Army's 1 ~ ~ 1 ~ r a n c h  School installations. Closing Fort 
McClellan and consolidating the schools enables the Army to use 
its scarce resources for training instead of excess overhead. 

(2) Return on Investment 

The Cost of Base Closure and Realignment Actions 
(COBRA) model used for ranking alternative closure/realignment 
actions distributes the costs into six major categories. They 
are Mission, Personnel, Overhead, Construction, Moving and Other. 
A short explanation and description of each category follows. 

Mission: Direct mission costs are not addressed in 
this exercise. However, those changes in mission costs result 
from a closure or realignment action are estimated and are 
captured in this element. 

Personnel: This cost category captures all those costs 
associated with military and civilian pay and allowances (not 
including closure generated Permanent Change of Station (PCS) 
moves.) Besides savings of service funded salaries due to 
decrease in authorizations, differentials in variable housing 
allowance and/or basic allowance for quarters are also included. 

Overhead: Changes in Real Property Maintenance, Base 
Operations Support, and Family Housing maintenance requirements 
are the primary components of Overhead. Costs associated with 
the maintenance and caretaking of an installation are also 
included as are administrative and support costs generated in the 
accomplishment of a closure or realignment. 

Construction: Military construction (MILCON) cost and 
avoidances are the main components. MILCON includes estimates 
for design; supervision, inspection, and overhead; contingency; 
and site preparation. Site preparation includes the supporting 
facilities and infrastructure requirements to support the 
construction. 

Moving: Moving contains all freight and per diem costs 
incurred in the movement of personnel and material. Included 
are mileage, reimbursement of income tax assessment, house- 
hunting, home salelpurchase reimbursement, household goods, 
packing, storage, loss. The military PCS cost is computed for 



all military authorizations being moved. This amount is reduced 

w by the amount of routine military PCS costs included in the 
composite military sale factor. 

Other: This category contains a disparate compendium 
of cost elements. Some of these should be included in the 
previous categories and will be in future versions of COBRA. The 
costs elements included here are CHAMPUS, cost for new hires, 
homeowners assistance, unemployment, information management area 
(associated with MILCON), environmental mitigation, other one- 
time costs, procurement cost avoidance, and land sales/purchase. 
Also addressed are additional personnel costs such as reduction- 
in-force pay, excess annual leave payments, and priority 
placement PCS costs. 

In addition to the above breakout, the Realignment 
Summary includes information on the 20-year net present value of 
the option, the total one time costs, the years to break even, 
the return on investment years. 

The primary costs for realignment of Fort McClellan are 
costs associated with military construction and military and 
civilian personnel. Savings are generated by base operations 
costs being eliminated at one installation, while another 
installation's increase in cost is comparatively small. 

The COBRA realignment summary for the recommendation 

u follows : 



Group : TRADOC - MCCLELLAN 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : TI-1x5 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: 2002 (Year 9 )  
R O I  Year : 2002 ( 3  Years) 
Option NPV in 2013 ($K) :-135,433 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : 11 0 ,316  

Net Costs ($K) Constant Dollars 
1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 

Misn 0 0 0 0 0 
Pers 0 0 0 -14,690 -30,499 
Ovhd 37 28 -482 23,221 -82 
Cons 506 71,181 0 0 0 
Movg 0 0 0 12,549 0 
Othr 1 , 2 5 0  9 ,238  95 9 ,496  0 

1999 Beyond 

0 0 
-30,499 -30 , 499 

-927 -927 
0 0 
0 0 
0 0 

FORCE STRUCTURE REDUCTIONS 
Officers 0 1 6  0 
Enlisted 0 650 
Civilian 0 -34 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Students 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 

TOTAL 

Summary : 

CLOSE FORT MCCLELLAN; RELOCATE CM 81 MP SCHOOLS. CDTF REMAINS AT 
FORT MCCLELLAN. TRANSFER ACCOUNTABILITY FOR PELHAM RANGE AND 
OTHER REQUIRED TRAINING SUPPORT FACILITIES THROUGH LICENSING TO 
THE ARNG. 



(3) Environmental 

w Environmental impact was considered both at the losing 
installation as well as the gaining installation, but not 
considered a dominant factor except in compliance and restoration 
areas. There are no major environmental limitations to closure 
at Fort McClellan. Pelham Range, the site of most of the 
contamination, will be retained. An environmental analysis 
revealed no significant adverse impact to locating the school at 
Fort Leonard Wood. Summaries of potential environmental impact 
are provided below. 

(a) Fort McClellan: 

Threatened or Endangered Species: There are no known 
threatened or endangered specieslhabitat on post, therefore there 
is no limitation to closure or disposal. 

Wetlands: The installation consists of 1,588 acres of 
wetlands. These wetlands limit land use by new owners but are 
not a major issue for closure or disposal. 

Historic or Archeological Sites: An inventory of 
resources has been partially completed (approx 50%). Several 
archeological sites and over 80 buildings have been identified as 
potentially eligible for the National Register. The inventory 
needs to be completed, and interim maintenance plans for moth 

w balling of historic buildings are needed. Reuse plans will have 
to consider effects to historic resources. Some mitigation may 
be required based on results of Section 106 consultation. 

Pollution ~ontrol/~nfrastructure: Sufficient waste 
water service is in existence, however, both water and solid 
waste disposal are at a near capacity, but pose no limitations to 
closure or disposal. 

Hazardous ~aterials/~astes: Minor limitations are 
associated with disposal of the cantonment area of main post. 
The remainder of installation (including Pelham Range) are 
restricted for disposal due to unexploded ordnanc:e and chemical 
agent contamination. There are no limitations to closure. 

Land Use and Airspace Implications: The installation 
is comprised of 46,000 acres, 2,800+ acres of carltonment area, 
and 5,000 acres of impact area. There are some encroachment 
issues and 1,600 acres of wetlands. There are no identified 
land-use constraints to closure, however, the presence of 
cultural resources, impact area, and other contaminated sites may 
limit disposal options. 

Programmed Environmental costs/cost Avoidances: 
Restoration of cantonment area is estimated below $10M. 

'41 C-23 



(b) Fort Leonard Wood: 

Threatened or Endangered Species: Three listed and 
three candidate species occur on this installation. These 
species restrict locations of new facilities, but probably pose 
no major problem for schools. 

Wetlands: The installation has only 140 acres of 
wetlands, which presents no limitations to this realignment. 

Historic or Archeological Sites: Approximately 20,000 
acres have been surveyed for archeological sites, with only six 
buildings being identified as historic. A Historical 
Preservation Plan has been prepared. Any new construction could 
require archaeological surveys if none has been completed in the 
affected area. 

Pollution ~ontrol/~nfrastructure: Water supply, waste 
water treatment, and solid waste disposal systems are adequate to 
receive the realignment. There are no implications. 

Hazardous ~aterials/~astes: Realignment of personnel 
onto Fort Leonard Wood should have no impact on the status of 
ongoing or programmed environmental activities. If existing 
facilities are to be used for incoming mission, consideration 
should be given to potential asbestos, radon or lead-based paint 
clean-ups. 

Land Use and Airspace Implications: This is a training 
installation comprised of 63,000+ acres with 6,000 acre 
cantonment area, 12,000+ acre impact area, and 4,200 acres of 
restricted use land. Of the 28,000+ maneuver acres, 8,000+ are 
designated as sensitive or marginal by ITAMS~LCTA. There is 
19,000 acre restricted airspace and 5,000 acres available for 
additional construction. Ample expansion capability exists, 
however operational constraints may result from restricted use 
acreage and maneuver lands designated sensitivelmarginal thru 
ITAMS monitoring. 

Programmed Environmental Costs/cost Avoidances: 
Compliance costs are currently funded at $3M, with another $3M 
unfunded requirement. Restoration costs are estimated to be 
$600K. 



( 4 )  Community Infrastructure 

w The ability of the existing facilities and the 
potential receiving communitiest infrastructure to support 
forces, missions, and personnel is measured in the assessment of 
military value. The Places Rated Almanac rating is used to 
assess the overall quality of life in the surrounding community. 
The Environmental Carrying Capacity attribute addresses the issue 
of infrastructure for water, sewer, electrical, and landfill 
capacity at each installation and includes community 
infrastructure assets when jointly used. The Army Family Housing 
attribute assesses the number and quality of family quarters 
available on post and in the community. 

The expansion of infrastructure at gaining 
installations and communities, including roads, water, sewer, and 
electrical capacity, is funded when necessary in the military 
construction estimate. 

( 5 )  Socioeconomic 

The economic impact on communities was considered by 
the Army for each installation being realigned, but was not a 
deciding factor. There will be increases in unemployment in 
surrounding communities if any installation is closed or has a 
population decrease. 

9 The decrease in population may result in a potential 
loss of 19.8 percent of the jobs in the area. Future reuse of 
the facilities expected to mitigate this impact. 

5 .  PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

FORT GEORGE C. MCCLELLAN, ALABAMA 



PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS - FROM FORT GEORGE C. MCCLELLAN, ALABAMA 

1. Explosive Ordnance Detachment, Criminal Investigation Detachment, Army 
Corps of Engineers, Army Recruiting Command and U.S. Forestry Service. 
2. Army Band. 
3. Organizations/activities on Ft McClellan being relocated to destinations 
not yet determined. Note: Per DoD guidance, the Army does not normally 
specify receiving bases for units or activities of less than 100 U.S. 
Government personnel. BASE X acts as the surrogate receiving base for units 
or activities relocating to indeterminate destinations. 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

The Professional Schools have the mission of providing the 
Army with trained individual soldiers, developing the doctrine 
that describes how the Army will fight, defining.the Army's 
material requirements, designing the Army's organizations and 
developing the Army's leaders. The training mission includes 
entry level and advanced training for enlisted soldiers and 
officers, career professional training for the NCO and officer 
corps, and training Department of the Army civilians. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within 
the Training - Professional School Category. 

- Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania 

- Fort Leavenworth, Kansas 

- Fort Leslie McNair, Washington, DC 

- Presidio of Monterey, California 

- United States Military Academy, West Point, New York 

The map that follows shows the geographic distribution of 
Professional School installations. 





2. MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration" to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria,' when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installationts military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Army's purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 



consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 

w each installation in relation to others within its category. 

The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
t 1 common sense" test and provides apoint of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation firsttt listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures of Merit, Attributes and Weights 

Mission Essentiality. These attributes measure the 
ability of the installations to generate, project, and sustain 
combat power in support of national military goals. The five 
attributes are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Mobilization 30 

Army Readiness 50 

General Instructional Facilities 100 

Deployment Network 30 

Reserve S u ~ ~ o r t  40 

Total 250 

The single most important attribute of the professional 
training installations is general instructional facilities, the 
classroom. This attribute measures the in-place capability of 
the installation to conduct training by considering general 
purpose training facilities available. 

The remaining attributes Mobilization, Army Readiness, 
Deployment Network and Reserve Support also indicate the 
importance of mission essentiality. Army Readiness measures the 
installationfs capacity to train, equip and deploy units in a 
time of national emergency. Deployment evaluates the capability 
of the installation to support deployment of either troops or 
material to distant locations, or support installations personnel 
with adequate transportation. Reserve Support provides a 



relative measure of support provided to Reserve Component units 
and individuals during peacetime (training) and transition to war 
(mobilization). wl? 

Mission Suitability. These attributes provide an 
overall assessment of the ability of the installation to support 
the operational requirements of its assigned units. The seven 
attributes are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Applied Instructional Facilities 70 

Maneuver Training Acres 10 

Ranges 10 

Maintenance Facilities 20 

Operational/~dministrative Facilities 55 

Information Mission Area 55 

Construction Investment 30 

Total Points 250 

The most important aspect of mission suitability is the 1(1 Applied Instructional Facilities. These facilities are special 
purpose facilities used for training and instruction and 
represent a significant cost investment to the military. 

Operational/~dministrative Facilities and the 
Information Mission Area (IMA) also carry significant weight 
within this category. ~perational/~dministrative Facilities 
provide the installation capacity for providing permanent general 
purpose administrative and operational facilities. Information 
Mission Area evaluates IMA systems on the basis of available 
capacity, capability for expansion and technology utilized. 

Other attributes measuring Mission Suitability are: 
Maneuver Training Acres, Ranges, Maintenance Facilities, and 
Construction Investment. Maneuver Training Acres measure the 
overall land size of the installation available for maneuver. 
Ranges evaluate the range capacity. Maintenance Facilities are 
evaluated by availability of permanent facilities. They are 
critical to efficient and effective unit and installation 
operations and are a key factor in maintaining unit readiness and 
support to tenants and reserve components. Construction 
Investment is the overall investment in facilities and real 
property over the past 10 years and is an indicator of the 
installationts modernization. 



Operational Efficiencies. These attributes provide an 
overall assessment of the relative cost involved in stationing w the force and operating the installations. The six attributes 
are weighted as follows: 

Attributes Points 

Variable Housing Allowance 15 

Family Housing Cost per Unit 15 

Average Civilian Salary 10 

Manpower Estimating Relationship 20 

Cost Estimate Relationship 20 

Military Construction Cost 20 

Total 100 

There are no significant differences among the 
attributes. Variable Housing Allowance (VHA) provides an 
indicator of the location cost to the Army for assignment of 
military personnel to an installation. Family Housing Cost Per 
Unit measures the cost to maintain one set of family quarters at 
an installation. This attribute compliments the VHA attribute. 

9 Average Civilian Salary indicates the relative BASOPS cost for 
civilian workers at installations. BASOPS Manpower Estimating 
Relationship (MER) provides an indication of associated manpower 
costs for operating the installation (excludes mission 
operations). BASOPS Cost Estimate Relationship (CER) is an 
overall economic indicator concerning the long term BASOPS 
operational cost to retain an installation. The Military 
Construction Cost Factor indicates the relative difference 
between installations for construction of the same facility. It 
provides a relative cost of capital investment for modernization 
or expansion of facilities. 



Attribute Points 

Total Buildable Acres 

Encroachment 20 

Environmental Capacity 50 

Infrastructure 50 

Total 200 

The major emphasis in this category is placed on three 
attributes: Total Buildable Acres, Environmental Capacity, and 
Infrastructure. Total Buildable Acres measures the 
installationts capacity to support additional permanent 
structures. Environmental Capacity is a composite of various 
environmental factors and measures the ability of the 
installation to conduct its current~mission, receive additional 
units and expand operations in light of environmental 
constraints. Infrastructure measures the capacity of water, 
sewage treatment, electrical distribution and land fill 
facilities available to the installation. 

The other two attributes, Encroachment and Multi- 
function address expandability issues as well. Encroachment 
reviews the population density of the area surrounding the 
installation. The theory is that the lower the population 
density around the post, the easier it will be to expand mission 
activity without impacting the surrounding community. The Multi- 
function attribute addresses the installation's ability to 
support multiple functions now and in the future. It also 
indicates the magnitude of difficulty in relocating various 
elements on an installation. 



Quality of Life. Eight attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of an installation to support soldiers and w their families. They are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Percent; Permanent Facilities 25 

TRADOC Communities of Excellence 10 

Army Family Housing 30 

Unaccompanied Officer Housing 25 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing 40 

Community Facilities 30 

Places Rated Almanac Rating 15 

Health Care Suvvort Index 25 

Total 200 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing, Unaccompanied Officer 
Housing and Army Family Housing are significant attributes 
because they measure the capability and availability of housing 

w for the soldier and their families. 

The remaining attributes measure the overall quality 
of the installationts facilities. The Percent Permanent 
Facilities indicate the overall quality of the in:;tallationfs 
facilities. TRADOCts Community of Excellence indicates the 
installationts ability to provide a comparative living and 
working environment and quality of services at in:stallations. 
Community facilities measure the installationts total available 
community facilities to include Non Appropriated Fund activities. 
The Health Care Support Index measures the effective use of 
health care dollars on a capitalization basis and Places Rated 
Almanac Rating measures the quality of life in the surrounding 
civilian community. 



d. Summary 

The military value spreadsheets for this category are 
provided below. 

V 





PROFESSIONAL SCHOOLS MILITARY VALUE SCORES 

Note: T h i s  q u a n t i t a t i v e  assessment  p rov ides  a  s t a r t i n g  p o i n t  i n  
the e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the A r m y ' s  base  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  does n o t  produce 
a  d e c i s i o n  on which base  should  close or be r e a l i g n e d .  A1 though 
the assessment  o f fers  a  l o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judging p o s s i b l e  
o p p o r t u n i t i e s  for c l o s u r e  and rea l ignment ,  i t  i s  j u s t  one e lement  
i n  the Army's o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3. INSTALLATION SCREENING 

Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania. Ranks 515. Home of the 
Army's War College. There are no restructuring or reshaping 
initiatives that affect this installation. Therefore, it was 
deferred from further study. 

Fort Leavenworth, Kansas. Ranks 1/5. Home of the Army's 
Command and General Staff College. There are no restructuring or 
reshaping initiatives that affect this installation. Therefore, 
it was deferred from further study. 

Fort Leslie McNair, Washington, DC. Ranks 415 .  Home of the 
National Defense University, which includes the National War 
College and the Industrial College of the Armed Forces. There 
are no restructuring or reshaping initiatives that affect this 
installation. Therefore, it was deferred from further study. 

Presidio of Monterey, California, Ranks 3/5. Home of the 
Defense Language Institute. The Commander, TRADOC, through his 
vision, requested it be reviewed under BRAC 93. 

United States Military Academy, New York. Ranks 2/5. West 
Point is a special one-of-a-kind installation whose purpose is to 



provide quality academic, military and physical development of 
this nation's future military leaders. The main post area is 
designated as a National Register of Historical Pltaces site. 
There are no restructuring or reshaping initiatives that affect 
this installation. Therefore, it was deferred from further 
study. 

4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendation 

- Close the Presidio of Monterey (POM) and the Presidio of 
Monterey Annex (part of Fort Ord). Relocate the Defense Language 
Institute (DLI) and contract the foreign language training with a 
public university which must be able to provide training at or 
near Fort Huachuca, Arizona. 

b. Justification 

(1 ) Military Value 

The Defense Language Institute currently has a staff 
and student population of over 4000 personnel. This institute 
offers training in over 20 languages (e.g., Russian, Somali, 
Swahili, Ukrainian). However, it has a high operating overhead 
in both facilities and staff. A new approach to the operation of 
the Institute should be considered. 

.I Contracting foreign language training wi.th an existing 
university level-institution will create significant savings in 
operational overhead, both in instructors (many of whom may 
already be on staff at a university), and in administration. The 
high base operations cost at the Presidio of Monterey would be 
avoided. 

Fort Huachuca is the home of the Army Intelligence 
School. Military intelligence has the largest requirement for 
linguists in all services. The foreign language skill is most 
often used to interact with allies and better understand foreign 
military capability and intentions. Locating military personnel 
on Fort Huachuca provides advantages to both the soldier and the 
Army. First, it enables the Army to care for the needs of the 
soldiers during their formative training. It ensures 
"Solderization" which is a critical factor in the development of 
all military personnel. Finally it will enable the Army to 
integrate the students into the military intelligence concept 
during their training. 

Army students in the human intelligence field are 
currently assigned to Fort Huachuca at the end of their foreign 
language training. Soldiers can attend the Basic Noncommissioned 
Officer Course (BNCOC) and continue with advanced language 



training or attend the Advanced Non Commissioned Officers Course 
and then continue with intermediate language training. This 
would save travel and per diem costs. 'err 

An agreement of this kind is not unique. For example, 
the University of Virginia at Charlottesville is the location of 
the Judge Advocate General School and the University of Syracuse 
sponsors the Army Comptroller graduate education program. 

The Army, as Executive Agent for the Defense Language 
Program, will ensure that the same high level of training 
currently taught at DL1 will continue. They will continue to 
serve as the technical authority and provide qualitative 
assessment of foreign language training activities. In addition 
they will also conduct research and evaluation on training 
development methodologies, instructional methodologies and 
techniques; computer based training computer assisted 
instruction; and establish or approve standards or criteria for 
language training and provide various tests and evaluation 
procedures. 

(2) Return on Investment 

The Cost of Base Closure and Realignment Actions 
(COBRA) model used for ranking alternative closure/realignment 
actions distributes the costs into six major categories. They 
are Mission, Personnel, Overhead, Construction, Moving and Other. 
A short explanation and description of each category follows. 

Mission: Direct mission costs are not addressed in 
this exercise. However, those changes in mission costs result 
from a closure or realignment action are estimated and are 
captured in this element. 

Personnel: This cost category captures all those costs 
associated with military and civilian pay and allowances (not 
including closure generated Permanent Change of Station (PCS) 
moves.) Besides savings of service funded salaries due to 
decrease in authorizations, differentials in variable housing 
allowance and/or basic allowance for quarters are also included. 

Overhead: Changes in Real Property Maintenance, Base 
Operations Support, and Family Housing maintenance requirements 
are the primary components of Overhead. Costs associated with 
the maintenance and caretaking of an installation are also 
included as are administrative and support costs generated in the 
accomplishment of a closure or realignment. 

Construction: Military construction (MILCON) cost and 
avoidances are the main components. MILCON includes estimates 
for design; supervision, inspection, and overhead; contingency; 
and site preparation. Site preparation includes the supporting 



facilities and infrastructure requirements to support the 
construction. m' - 

Moving: Moving contains all freight and per diem costs 
incurred in the movement of personnel and material. Included 
are mileage, reimbursement of income tax assessment, house- 
hunting, home sal.e/purchase reimbursement, household goods, 
packing, storage, loss. The military PCS cost is computed for 
all military authorizations being moved. This amount is reduced 
by the amount of routine military PCS costs included in the 
composite military sale factor. 

Other: This category contains a disparate compendium 
of cost elements. Some of these should be included in the 
previous categories and will be in future versions of COBRA. The 
costs elements included here are CHAMPUS, cost for new hires, 
homeowners assistance, unemployment, information management area 
(associated with MILCON), environmental mitigation, other one- 
time costs, procurement cost avoidance, and land sales/purchase. 
Also addressed are additional personnel costs such as reduction- 
in-force pay, excess annual leave payments, and priority 
placement PCS costs. 

In addition to the above breakout, the Frealignment 
Summary includes information on the 20-year net present value of 
the option, the total one time costs, the years to break even, 
the return on investment years. 

w The primary costs for realignment of the Presidio of 
Monterey are costs associated with a university providing the 
training and military and civilian personnel moves. Savings are 
generated by eliminating base operations at one installation, 
while another installationfs increase is minimal. 

Realignment summary for the recommendation is enclosed. 



Group : TRADOC-POM/HUACHUCA 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : T4-1 X8 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: 2001 (Year 8) 
ROI Year : 2001 (2 Years) 

Option NPV in 2013 ($K) :-235,574 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : 155,499 

Net Costs ($K) 
1994 1995 ----- ----- 

Misn 0 0 
Pers 0 0 
Ovhd 47 1,297 
Cons 9,066 100,736 
Movg 0 0 
Othr 1,550 11,643 

Constant Dollars 
1996 1997 1998 ----- ----- ----- 

0 0 0 
0 -31,746 -62,590 

877 18,797 13,667 
0 0 0 
0 7,878 0 

864 23,634 0 

1999 Beyond 

1994 1995 1996 ----- ----- ----- 
F I ?  
Officers 0 -1 1 -3 
Enlisted 0 92 29 
Civilian 0 -159 6 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 0 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 
Students 0 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 0 

TOTAL 
----- 

Summary : 

DL1 IS CONTRACTED TO A PUBLIC UNIVERSITY NEAR FT HUACHUCA. POM 
ANNEX AND FORT ORD ARE CLOSED. CONTRACT COSTS ARE $37M. 



(3) Environmental 

'CY Environmental impact was considered at both the gaining 
and losing installations and was not considered a dominant 
factor except in compliance and restoration areas. There are no 
major environmental limitations to closure at the Presidio of 
Monterey. There are also no major impediments to the relocation 
to Fort Huachuca. 

Summary of potential environmental impact are provided 
below. 

(a) Presidio of Monterey, California. 

Threatened or Endangered Species: One listed and one 
candidate species are located on the installation. Closure is 
not limited, but disposal may be somewhat limited because the 
presence of these species precludes unconstrained use of the 
property by new owners. 

Wetlands: No wetlands exist on the installation, 
therefore does not limit disposal. 

Historic or Archeological Sites: Limited information 
is available about the status of historical and a:rcheological 
surveys. Building inventories and archeological surveys will be 
needed to identify historical properties. Disposal may require 

.I deed covenants or mitigation, and transfer to another service may 
require agreement to also transfer historic preservation 
obligations. 

Pollution Control: There is sufficient water, 
wastewater, and solid waste service available. No limitations 
exist to transfer to another service. 

Hazardous ~aterials/~astes: Only minor contamination 
problems have been identified at this installation. There are no 
limitations to closure/disposal. 

Land Use and Airspace Implications: This installation 
is primarily a cantonment area. There are no wetlands, impact 
areas, training areas, airspace restrictions, etc. Natural 
resource and land management plans are due for colnpletion in 
FY93. No limitations exist to transfer to another service. 

Programmed Environmental ~osts/~ost Avoidances: 
Restoration costs for Fort Ord and all sub-installations is $60M. 
Restoration costs for POM are not available. 



(b) Fort Huachuca, Arizona 

Threatened or Endangered Species: One listed species 
occurs and many candidate species may occur on post which could 
result in some mission restrictions. Administrative and 
cantonment training facilities however, should not be a major 
problem. 

Wetlands: 450 acres of wetlands occur on the 
installation, but there are no problems with the realignment due 
to these wetlands. 

Historic or Archeological Sites: A Historic 
Preservation Plan is completed. Archaeological survey and 
historic building inventory work is underway but not fully 
completed. New construction might require archaeological survey. 
Renovation of historic buildings needs to follow guidelines in 
the Historic Preservation Plan. 

Pollution ~ontrol/~nfrastructure: Water supply and 
solid waste disposal systems have ample capacities to accommodate 
the realignment. The wastewater treatment will require upgrade 
to handle additional population. 

Hazardous ~aterials/~astes: Realignment of the 
Polygraph School and the Defense Language Institute should have 
no impact on the status of on-going or programmed environmental 
activities. However, if existing facilities are to be used for 
incoming mission, consideration should be given to potential 
asbestos, radon, or lead-based paint abatements. 

Land Use and Airspace Implications: The installation 
has 73,000+ acres with 4,900 acres cantonment area, 12,000 acre 
impact area, 450 acres wetlands, and 20,500+ acres restricted use 
for other considerations. DERA sites, endangered species, 
cultural resource sites represent other restrictions. A slight 
noise encroachment issue exists with the airfield and town of 
Sierra Vista. Expansion capability exists to accommodate the 
proposed actions. Constraints to construction may be represented 
by DERA sites and cultural resource sites. 

Programmed Environmental ~osts/~ost Avoidances: 
Programmed environmental costs should not be effected by the 
receipt of these realignments. 



( 4 )  Community Infrastructure 

'1Y The ability of the existing facilities (and the 
potential receiving communitiest infrastructure to support 
forces, missions, and personnel is measured in the assessment of 
military value. The Places Rated Almanac rating is used to 
assess the overall quality of life in the surrounding community. 
The Environmental Carrying Capacity attribute addresses the issue 
of infrastructure for water, sewer, electrical, and landfill 
capacity at each installation and includes community 
infrastructure assets when jointly used. The Army Family Housing 
attribute assesses the number and quality of family quarters 
available on post and in the community. 

The expansion of infrastructure at gaining 
installations and communities, including roads, water, sewer, and 
electrical capacity, is funded when necessary in the military 
construction estimate. 

( 5 )  Socioeconomic 

The economic impact on communities was (considered by 
the Army for each professional school being realigned, but was 
not a deciding factor. There will be increases i:n unemployment 
in surrounding communities if any installation is closed or has a 
population decline. The proposed realignment of the Presidio of 

.I Monterey has potential for disposal of facilities and land excess 
to the Army's needs. Summary of the potential so~cioec,onomic 
impacts are provided below. 

The proposed realignment of the Presidio of lMonterey may 
result in the potential loss of 4.2 percent of jo'bs in the local 
community. 



5. PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

PRESIDIO OF MONTEREY, CALIFORNIA 'w 

PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS - FROM PRESIDIO OF MONTEREY, CALIFORNIA 

1 .  U.S. Army Research Institute for Behavioral and Social Sciences. 
2. Organizations/activities on Presidio of Monterey being relocated to destinations 
not yet determined. Note: Per DoD guidance, the The Army does not normally specify 
receiving bases for units or activities of less than 100 U.S. Government personnel. 
BASE X acts as the surrogate receiving base for units or activities relocating to 
indeterminate destinations. 



DESCRIPTION OF ANALYSIS 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

US Army Command and Control (C2) installations support the 
mission of the Army by providing the facilities through which the 
Army leadership commands, controls and manages the systems that 
allow the Army to generate combat and sustaining forces and 
formations in support of the Army and Unified Commanders In 
Chief. These installations house primarily, but not exclusively, 
non-deployable headquarters and activities which oversee the day- 
to-day functions that control the manning, equipping, training 
and sustaining of the Army. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within 
the Command and Control category. 

- Fort Belvoir, Virginia 

- Fort Buchanan, Puerto Rico 

- Fort Gillem, Georgia 

- Fort Hamilton, New York 

- Fort Meade, Maryland 

- Fort McPherson, Georgia 

- Fort Monroe, Virginia 

- Fort Myer, Virginia 

- Fort Ritchie, Maryland 

- Fort Shafter, Hawaii 

- Fort Totten, New York 

This Tab also includes a recommendation to change the 1988 
Commission decision to realign Headquarters, 6th U.S. Army from 
the Presidio of San Francisco, California, to Ft Carson, 
Colorado. This recommendation is included in this Tab because 
Headquarters, 6th Army is a command and control activity, and 
Presidio of San Francisco was a command and control installation 
when it was approved for closure. 

The map that follows show the geographic distribution of 
Command and Control installations. 



COMMAND AND CONTROL INSTALLATIONS 
Ft Buchanan 

D g :  



2 .  MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration" to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria,'when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 

- military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installationls military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Army's purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 
consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 



each installation in relation to others within its category. 

w The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
It common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not. provide a 
"close this installation firstt' listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions tha~t must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures of Merit, Attributes and Weights; 

Mission Essentiality. For Command and Clontrol 
installations essentiality is measured by the ability to support 
command and control functions. Four attributes were developed to 
measure mission essentiality. 

Attribute Points 

Major Unit Support 75 

Levels of Command 80 

Reserve Support 50 

Area S U D D O ~ ~  45 

Total 250 

The two most important attributes of mission 
essentiality are the levels of command supported and the major 
units located on an installation. 

The levels of command supported indicates the synergy 
of command relationships which have developed as a reflection of 
Army stationing. This attribute provides an indication of how 
critical an installation is the Army's day-to-day command, 
control, and management functions by measuring the number of 
distinct levels of command supported on an installation. The 
assumption being that the more levels of command supported the 
more critical the post is to the Army. Also that more disruption 
to Army operations can be expected if the post closed or was 
substantially reduced in operational scope. 

The number of major units located on the installation 
assesses the relative level of support an installation can 



provide the force. For TO&E units, a unit is considered a major 
unit if it is battalion size or larger. For TDA units, a unit is 
considered major if it has 200 or more people authorized. The 
measurement of the installationts ability to support some portion 

WP 
of the current force provides an indication of its ability to 
support a like increment of the force in the future. 

The remaining two attributes, Reserve Support and Area 
Support measure the support provided to Reserve Components and 
active Army sub-installations. These measures assess the 
relative span of control and support an installation provides in 
a catchment or geographic area. 

Mission Suitability. For Command and Control, 
suitability is measured by how well the physical characteristics 
of the installation support the needs of the major command and 
control units supported. Eight attributes were developed to 
measure suitability. 

Attribute Points 

Accessibility 35 

Work Force Retention 25 

operational/~dmin Facilities 40 

Mobilization Billets 10 I 
Construction Investment 20 

Airport Proximity 45 

Joint Synergy 35 

Information Mission Area 40 

Total 250 

The single most important attribute for suitability is 
Airport Proximity followed closely by ~perational/~dministrative 
Facilities and Information Mission Area (IMA). Airport Proximity 
measures the installationts capability to support deployments and 
to conduct coordinations with joint and subordinate commands. 
The availability of ~perational/~dministrative Facilities is 
rated relatively high in order to define the installationts 
capacity for providing permanent general purpose administrative 
and operational facilities. The IMA attribute measures existing 
IMA systems and evaluates them based on available capacity, 
capability for expansion, and technology utilized. 

The remaining attributes are indicators of possible 

E-6 hmv 



constraints on future suitability of the installation. 
Accessibility measures how well the installation is located to 

9 perform its command, control and management functions in terms of 
its physical distance from major subordinate units and higher 
headquarters. Joint Synergy captures the importa~nce of joint 
operations, joint support and proximity to other services. Work 
Force Retention defines the ability of the installation to 
provide continuity in the workforce over time. Construction 
Investment measures the investments made to improve productivity 
at the installation. Mobilization Billets determines the 
installationls capability to support the reconstitution of forces 
through the billeting of soldiers. 

Operational Efficiency. These attributes provide an 
overall assessment of the relative cost involved in stationing 
the force and operating the installations. The six attributes 
are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Variable Housing Allowance 15 

Family Housing Cost Per Unit 15 

Average Civilian Salary 15 

Manpower Estimating Relationship 20 

Cost Estimating Relationship 20 

Military Construction Cost 15 

Total 100 

Two of the attributes, Manpower Estimating Relationship 
(MER) and Cost Estimating Relationship (CER) could not be used 
because these factors were not available for all command and 
control installations. The other attributes measure the costs 
associated with operating the installation. Variable Housing 
Allowance (VHA) provides an indicator of the location cost to the 
Army for assignment of military personnel to an installation. 
Family Housing Cost Per Unit measures the cost to maintain one 
set of family quarter at an installation. This attribute 
compliments the VHA attribute. Together they provide an 
assessment of relative cost for housing a family at an 
installation. The Average Civilian Salary indicates the relative 
base operations cost for civilian workers at an installation. 
While Military Construction Cost identifies the relative cost 
factor for construction at an installation. 



Expandability. The following five attributes were 
developed to measure the ability of the installation to expand 
within its current property line. 

Attribute Points 

Total Buildable Acres 45 

Encroachment 30 

Environmental Capacity 50 

Infrastructure 45 

Total 200 

The major emphasis in this category has been placed on 
three attributes: Environmental Capacity, Total Buildable Acres 
and Infrastructure. Environmental Capacity is a composite 
consideration of various environmental factors and measures the 
ability of the installation to conduct its current mission, 
receive additional units and expand operations in light of 
environmental constraints. Total Buildable Acres measures the 
installationts capacity to support additional permanent 
structures. While Infrastructure measures the capacity of water, 
sewage treatment, electrical distribution and land fill 
facilities available to the installation. 

The other two attributes, Encroachment and Multi- 
function address expandability issues as well. Encroachment 
reviews the population density of the area surrounding the 
installation. The theory is that the lower the population 
density around the post, the easier it will be to expand mission 
activity without impacting the surrounding community. The Multi- 
function attribute addresses the installation's ability to 
support multiple functions now and in the future. It also 
indicates the magnitude of difficulty in relocating the various 
elements on an installation. 



Quality of Life, The eight attributes associated with 
this category measure the installationls ability to provide a 

Qm' comparative living and working environment as well as the quality 
of services. 

Attribute Points 

Percent of Permanent Facilities 30 

Community of Excellence 10 

Army Family Housing 30 

Unaccomp Officer Housing 25 

Unaccomp Enlisted Housing 25 

Community Facilities 25 

Places Rated Almanac Rating 20 

Health Care S u ~ ~ o r t  Index 35 

Total 200 

The three attributes that carry the most weight with 
regard to Quality of Life are: Health Care Support Index, 
Percent of Permanent Facilities and Army Family Hlousing. The 
Health Care Support Index provides a measure of the effective use 
of health care dollars. The Percent of Permanent Facilities 
indicates the overall quality of the installation's facilities 
and Army Family Housing measures the availability of quarters for 
marriedlsingle parent soldiers and their families on and off- 
post. 

The remaining attributes, although weighted somewhat 
less, measure information regarding the installations general 
quality of life. Unaccompanied Officer Personnel Housing (UOPH) 
determines the availability of adequate UOPH at an installation. 
Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing (UEPH) measures thle availability 
of permanent spaces on an installation for permanlent party 
enlisted personnel. The Community Facilities attribute measures 
the total available community facilities, including 
Nonappropriated Fund (NAF) activities. It indicates the 
capability of an installation to support quality of life factors. 
Places Rated Almanac Rating measures the quality of life in the 
surrounding civilian community. The Army Community of Excellence 
Score provides a historical scoring of an installation in MACOM 
execution of the Army Communities of Excellence (ACOE) Program. 



d. Summary 

The military value spreadsheets for this category are 
provided below. 









Note: T h i s  q u a n t i t a t i v e  a s s e s s m e n t  p r o v i d e s  a  s t a r t i n g  p o i n t  i n  
the e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the A r m y ' s  b a s e  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  d o e s  not produce 
a  d e c i s i o n  on which b a s e  s h o u l d  close or be r e a l i g n e d .  d l  though 
the a s s e s s m e n t  o f f ers  a  1 o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judging-  p o s s i b l e  
o p p o r t u n i t i e s  for c l o s u r e  or r e a l i g n m e n t ,  i t  i s  j u s t  one e l e m e n t  
i n  the Army's o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3.  INSTALLATION SCREENING 

Fort Belvoir, Virginia. Ranks 1/11. It is located in the 
National Capital Region (NCR) and contains the only land 
available to the Army, in the NCR proper, for expansion. Under 
the provisions of the Base Closure and Realignment Act of 1988, 
Fort Belvoir is scheduled to receive the majority of the missions 
and activities from Cameron Station, VA, which was directed to be 
closed. Additionally, the 1988 Base Closure and Realignment 
Commission encouraged the Army to develop the Engineer Proving 
Grounds (EPG) as an administrative center to decrease the amount 
of leased space occupied by the Army in the NCR. In 1989, the 
Congress passed unique legislation, Public Law 101-189, Section 
2821, which allows the Army to pursue a public-private 
development venture at the EPG. Further, Fort Belvoir is the 
largest source of Army housing in the NCR, a region with 
extremely high housing costs. These Fort Belvoir housing assets 



are an important part of providing well maintained, affordable 
housing for a large number of service members and their families. 
Fort Belvoirts assets are key to the Army's long term presence in 
the NCR. As a result of initial analysis, Fort Belvoir was 
excluded from further consideration for realignment or closure. 
See the chapter on the NCR, Tab N, for discussion on the Belvoir 
Research, Development and Engineering Center (BRDESC). 

Fort Buchanan, Puerto Rico. Ranks 9/11. It is the only 
Active Army installation in the Caribbean Sea and is located six 
miles southeast of metropolitan San Juan. Fort Buchanan is a 
Lead Mobilization Station and serves as the coordinating and 
supporting installation for all Reserve Components in Puerto Rico 
and the Virgin Islands. It was identified for review as a result 
of BRAC 91. Since Fort Buchanan supports the mobilization 
mission and other Reserve Component activities, th~e Reserve 
Component may be interested in taking over management of Fort 
Buchanan. The Reserve Component is currently proposing to take 
over management of some Active Component installations. The 
Reserve Componentts preference is to work into the arrangement by 
taking over management of a few (Forts McCoy, Pickett, Hunter- 
Liggett and Chaffee) and develop lessons learned before taking on 
other installations. Although selected for study during BRAC 93, 
as a result of the Reserve Components demonstrated interest in 
managing Active Component installations, Fort Buchanan was 
deferred pending possible transfer to the Reserve Component. 

Fort Gillem, Georgia. Ranks 8/11. It is a sub-post of Fort 
McPherson and is located within metropolitan Atlanta. Fort 
Gillem supports the operation of HQ, Forces Command (FORSCOM), 
3rd U.S. Army, 2nd U.S. Army, the Army Air Force Exchange 
Regional Distribution Center and U.S. Army Criminal Investigation 
Lab. Fort Gillem provides a significant amount of general 
administrative and warehouse space for HQ FORSCOM, 3rd U.S. Army 
and the Fort McPherson Garrison. The space is required to 
supplement the deficit of these facilities on Fort McPherson. 
The realignment or closure of Fort Gillem is dependant upon the 
actions taken at Fort McPherson to correct the deficit of 
administrative and warehouse requirements. Although selected for 
study during BRAC 93, Fort Gillem was excluded from further 
consideration. 

Fort Hamilton, New York. Ranks 10/11. It is located in 
Brooklyn and supports the operations of the New York Area Command 
(NYAC). This post is the administrative center for all Army 
activities in the New York metropolitan area. Fort Hamilton 
performs support missions and functions for the active duty 
population of the Armed Forces that are stationed in the area. 
The installation provides essential quality of life services 
including on post housing for area active duty soldiers and their 
families. Fort Hamilton was studied during BRAC 9.3 and deferred 
from further consideration during the analysis due to its site 



specific mission. Realignment or closure of this installation 
does not break the thresholds in the BRAC Act. 

Fort Meade, Maryland. Ranks 2/11. It is located 
approximately 20,miles north of Washington D.C. and is the home 
of the 1st U.S. Army and the National Security Agency (NSA). 
Under the provisions of the Base Closure and Realignment Act of 
1988, selected activities realigned to other posts from Ft Meade 
and approximately 9,000 acres of training area was excessed. 
Fort Meadets role in supporting the NSA is absolutely critical to 
national security. Any disruption of NSAts operation caused by 
realignment or closure activities would be unacceptable. 
Additionally, Fort Meade offers some expansion possibility for 
Army activities within the NCR. There are no restructuring or 
reshaping initiatives that affect this installation. Therefore, 
Fort Meade was deferred from further study. 

Fort McPherson, Georgia. Ranks 4 /11 .  It is located in 
metropolitan Atlanta and supports HQ FORSCOM and the 3rd U.S. 
Army. The location of HQ FORSCOM and 3rd U.S. Army are not site 
specific. Since HQ FORSCOMts area of responsibility includes the 
entire continental United States, it could be located anywhere 
that adequate facilities and transportation support is available. 
The 3rd U.S. Army is the Army component to the U.S. Central 
Command (CENTCOM) and is a deployable headquarters. The major 
requirements for this headquarters are adequate facilities and 
the ability to deploy. Force structure decisions, driven by 
budget and mission changes, are imminent. It is anticipated that 
these decisions will significantly impact tactical and supporting 
units assigned to FORSCOM. HQ FORSCOM will have to manage force 
structure adjustments while maintaining current military 
operations and warfighting capabilities of the Army. Following 
initial analysis in BRAC 93 which included cost analysis using 
COBRA, Fort McPherson was eliminated from further consideration 
for realignment or closure as it would be imprudent to consider 
any relocation of this major headquarters given the current force 
structure turmoil. 

Fort Monroe, Virginia. Ranks 6 / 1 1 .  It is located in the 
Norfolk-Newport News area of southeastern Virginia. Fort Monroe 
supports Headquarters, Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) and 
the Army Cadet Command. The locations of HQ, TRADOC and Cadet 
Command are not site specific. There are no strategic nor long 
term requirements for these activities to remain in their current 
locations. HQ TRADOC is currently deeply involved in the task of 
restructuring the combat development, doctrine, and training 
support systems, as well as their internal command management 
organizations to better mesh with the ongoing warfighting 
restructuring and down-sizing of the Army. They, like HQ FORSCOM 
will be faced with additional adjustments following release of 
pending force structure decisions. Although it was selected for 
study in BRAC 93, Fort Monroe was deferred because of operational 



reasons. 

41s) Fort Myer, Virginia. Ranks 4/11. It is located in 
Arlington, Virginia and supports the 3rd U.S. Infantry Regiment 
(The Old Guard), the Military District of Washington headquarters 
activities and a significant amount of family housing. The post 
directly supports the operation of Arlington National Cemetery 
and the extensive protocol requirements mandated within the 
Washington area. Fort Myer also provides a significant portion 
of the General Officer housing available in the NCR, including 
quarters for the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff and the 
Chief of Staff of the Army. Its role in supporting the Army's 
long term operations in the NCR is critical and is expected to 
remain. There are no restructuring or reshaping initiatives that 
affect this installation. Therefore, Fort Myer was deferred from 
further study. 

Fort Ritchie, Maryland. Ranks 7/11. It is located in 
western Maryland approximately 70 miles northwest of Washington, 
D.C. and supports the 7th Signal Command and the Alternate Joint 
Communications Center and the National Military Command Center 
(Site R) and Camp David, MD. Because these organizations depend 
directly on Fort Ritchiets support and infrastructure its 
existence is site specific. Fort Ritchie was deferred as a study 
candidate since there were no restructuring or reshaping 
initiatives affecting the installation. Subsequently, OSD 
directed the Army to study the impact of closing Site R. The 
possible elimination of Site R will represent only a minor impact 
on Fort Ritchie. 

Fort Shafter, Hawaii. Ranks 3/11. It is located on the 
island of Oahu and supports the U.S. Army, Pacific (USARPAC), the 
Pacific Ocean Division of the Corps of Engineers, and U.S. Army 
Support Command, Hawaii. The installation supports the 
headquarters and planning functions for all Army forces assigned 
as elements of USARPAC, the Army component of the United States 
Pacific Command. There are no restructuring or reshaping 
initiatives that affect this installation. Thereflore, Fort 
Shafter was deferred from further study. 

Fort Totten, New York. Ranks 11/11. It is located in 
Queens and as a sub-installation of Fort Hamilton ,also supports 
the operations of the New York Area Command (NYAC) and reserve 
component training. The primary mission of Fort Totten is to 
serve as a regional reserve component training sitle. Its primary 
link to the NYAC mission is to provide family housing. Following 
initial analysis, it was determined that Fort Tottlen is below the 
threshold for Base Closure and Realignment actions. The Army, 
using its discretionary authority, is examining po;ssible down- 
sizing of this installation. 



4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendation 

- Realign Headquarters, Sixth U.S. Army from Presidio San 
Francisco (PSF) to Moffett Field, CA, instead of Ft Carson, CO, 
as originally approved by the Defense Secretary's Commission on 
Base Realignment and Closure in 1988. 

b. Justification 

(1) Military Value 

The Army is proceeding with plans to close the Presidio 
of San Francisco as required by Public Law 101-526. Headquarters 
Sixth U.S. Army is scheduled to move to Ft Carson, Colorado. 
However, the Army has determined that this location is not the 
best available site necessary to exercise command and control of 
all the reserve units within its area of responsibility. These 
reasons are as follows: 

(a) Seventy-five percent of the reserve units within 
Sixth Armyfs area of responsibility are located on the West 
Coast ; 

(b) The principle ports of debarkation for the West 
Coast are Seattle, Oakland, and Long Beach; 

(c) The West Coast is prime territory for military 
assistance to civil authorities. It is the area with the highest 
probability of natural disaster and is an area where substantial 
drug enforcement missions are taking place; 

(d) ~imeliness/location is the critical element that 
may separate success from failure; 

At the time of the Commissionfs decision in 1988, it 
was not known that Moffett Naval Air Station would close at a 
later date. Additionally, recent experiences with Operation 
Desert Shield/ Desert Storm, natural disasters, and civil 
disturbances have pointed out the need to keep the headquarters 
on the West Coast. 

(2) Return on Investment 

The Cost of Base Closure and Realignment Actions 
(COBRA) model used for ranking alternative closure/realignment 
actions distributes costs into six major categories. They are 
Mission, Personnel, Overhead, Construction, Moving, and Other. 
A short explanation and description of each category follows: 



Mission: Direct mission costs are not addressed in 
this exercise. However, those changes in mission costs resulting 
from a closure or realignment action are estimated and are 
captured in this element. 

Personnel: This cost category captures all those costs 
associated with military and civilian pay and all-owances (not 
including closure generated Permanent Change of Station (PCS) 
moves.) Besides savings of service funded sa1ari.e~ due to 
decreases in authorizations, differentials in variable housing 
allowance and/or basic allowance for quarters are also included. 

Overhead: Changes in Real Property Maintenance, Base 
Operations and Support, and Family Housing Maintenance 
requirements are the primary components of Overhead. Costs 
associated with the maintenance and caretaking of an installation 
are also included as are administrative and support costs 
generated in the accomplishment of a closure or realignment. 

Construction: Military construction (MILCON) costs 
and avoidances are the main components. MILCON includes 
estimates for design; supervision, inspection, ar,d overhead; 
contingency; and site preparation. Site preparation includes 
the supporting facilities and infrastructure requirements to 
support the construction. 

Moving: Moving contains all freight and per diem costs 
incurred in the movement of personnel and material. Included are 
mileage, Reimbursement of Income Tax Assessment (RITA), house- 
hunting, home sale/purchase reimbursement, household goods, 
packing, storage, loss. The military PCS cost is computed for 
all military authorizations being moved. This amount is reduced 
by the amount of routine military PCS costs included in the 
composite military salary factor. 

Other: This category contains cost elements associated 
with the action that do not routinely fit in any other category. 
Some of the cost elements included in this category are: 
homeowners assist:ance (HAP), Department of the Army Relocation 
Services Entitlement (DARSE), unemployment, information 
management area (associated with MILCON), environmental 
mitigation, other one-time costs, procurement cost avoidance, and 
land sales/purchase. Also addressed are additional personnel 
costs such as reduction-in-force pay, and priority placement PCS 
costs. 

In addition to the above cost breakout, the Realignment 
Summary includes information on the 20-year net present value of 
the option, the total one-time costs, the years to break even, 
the return on investment years (defined earlier in this report). 

Realignment Summary is included below. 
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E??T SUMMARY (COBRA v4.04)  

Group : FORSCOM-~USA 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : F7-2x3 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: Never * see note below 
ROI Year : Never 

Option NPV in 2013 ($K) : 4,411 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : 9,424 

Net Costs (SK) 
1994 
-- 

Misn 0 
Pers 0 
Ovhd 0 
Cons -22,820 
Movg 0 
Othr -1 2,575 

Constant Dollars 
1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 Beyond 

FORCE STRUCTURE REDUCTIONS 
Officers 0 0 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 0 0 0 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 0 0 0 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 138 
Enlisted 0 100 0 0 0 
Students 0 0 0 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 238 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 105 0 0 0 

TOTAL 

TOTAL ' 0 ' 343 0 '  0 

S u m m a r y :  
MOVE 6USA FROM PRESIDIO OF SAN FRANCISCO TO NASA-AKES (FORMERLY 
MOFFETT N A S ) ,  C A ,  USING OFF-POST HOUSING. NOTE: CLOSURE OF PRESIDIO 
OF SAN FRANCISCO WAS DIRZCTED 9 Y  1988 COMMISSION WITH ESTIMATSD ANNUAL 
SAVINGS OF $ 7 4 .  1 M .  THESE SAVINGS HAVE ALREADY BEEN TAKEN AND ARE NOT 
REFLECTED I N  T H I S  A N A L Y S I S .  T H I S  ANALYSIS  DOES INCLUDE: ONE-TIME COST 
A VOIDANCES OF 823.3M FOR CONSTRUCTION AT FT CARSON, CO; $12.6M FOR 
MOVING COSTS TO FT CARSON; AND $3.06M RECURRING COST TO ACCOUNT FOR 
THE DIFFERENCE I N  OPERATING COSTS BETWEEN FT CARSON AND NASA-AMES. 

CHANGE 



(3) Environmental 

No significant impact. 

( 4 )  Community Infrastructure 

No significant impact. 

( 5 )  Socioeconomic 

Negligible (less than one percent) impact at Presidio 
of San Francisco, CA. The decrease in the popu1at:ion expected to 
arrive at Fort Carson will result in a negligible (less than one 
percent) impact on the local economy. 

5 .  PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

PERSONNEL IMPACTS (6th ARMY HQ ONLY) 

PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS - FROM PRESIDIO OF SF 





DESCRIPTION OF ANALYSIS 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

The major missions of Army depots are to receive, store, 
issue and maintain equipment and ammunition and to operate depot 
maintenance, rebuild, and production overhaul facilities for Army 
ammunition and equipment. Depots provide logistics support for 
weapon systems, operate repair facilities; and perform 
calibration. Depots are responsible for demilitarization and 
renovation of all ammunition including conventional, 
toxic/non-toxic chemical and rocket systems. Depots conduct 
maintenance testing, repair, storage and disposal of hundreds of 
assigned commodities. They provide training and logistical 
support for Army Reserve and National Guard Units. Depots 
distribute maintenance information and respond to maintenance 
questions from the field. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within 
the Depot category. 

- Anniston Army Depot, Alabama 

- Letterkenny Army Depot, Pennsylvania 
- Red River Army Depot, Texas 
- Seneca Army Depot, New York 

- Sierra Army Depot, California WP 
- Tobyhanna Army Depot, Pennsylvania 

- Tooele Army Depot, Utah 

- Lexington-Blue Grass Army Depot Activity, Kentucky 

- Pueblo Army Depot Activity, Colorado 

- Savanna Army Depot Activity, Illinois 

- Umatilla Army Depot Activity, Oregon 

As part of the Chairman, JCS triennial review of Roles and 
Missions, the Chairman chartered the Depot Maintenance 
Consolidation Study. The study identified a significant amount 
of excess depot capacity and widespread duplication among the 
services. The Deputy Secretary of Defense, in December 1992, 
directed the Services to submit integrated BRAC proposals to 
streamline depot maintenance activities. The Army concluded that 
the projected depot maintenance workload for fiscal year 1999 was 
not sufficient to keep all ground systems and equipment depots 
open. 





2 .  MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration" to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria, when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installationts military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar w 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Army's purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 
consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 
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each installation in relation to others within its category. 

Clll The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
11 common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation first" listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures Of Merit, Attributes And Weights 

Mission Essentiality. For depots, essentiality is 
measured by the ability to support the maintenance and supply 
needs of the active and reserve component forces. Four 
attributes were developed to measure essentiality: 

Attribute Points 

Capacity - Supply 75 

Capacity - Maintenance 95 

Capacity - Ammunition Storage 85 

Reserve Com~onent S u ~ ~ o r t  45 

Total 300 

The most important attribute for Depots is the capacity 
to perform work. The capacity for three of the most common 
functions of a depot are heavily weighted: Supply - 75 points, 
Maintenance - 95 points, and Ammunition storage - 85 points. The 
combination of these three attributes total 255 points, which 
provides over one fourth of the total military value. Within the 
Capacity grouping, each of the three attributes is scaled 
according to the relative capital requirements needed to perform 
the mission. The maintenance mission is the most expensive to 
conduct, both in facilities requirements and in operating 
expenses and is therefore given the highest weight - 95 points. 
The supply mission is the least expensive and receives the 
smallest weight - 75 points. 

Supporting the readiness of the Reserve Component (RC) 
is a very importcant element in evaluating depots. Because depots 
are just as impo.rtant to the reserve RC as the active components, 



the other four attributes assess the military value of the depots 
for both components. In addition to the others, this attribute 
attempts to measure the availability of the depots to support the 
RC for training in maintenance missions. 

Mission Suitability. For Depots, suitability is 
measured by how well the physical characteristics of the depots 
support the needs of land forces. Since most of these depots are 
production oriented, their availability to means of 
transportation is important. Six attributes were developed to 
measure suitability: 

Attribute Points 

Deployment ~etwork 70 

Location 40 

Environmental Compliance 30 

Construction Investment 45 

Information Mission Area (IMA) 30 

Quantity - Distance 35 

Total 

The most weight ( 7 0  points) is assigned to deployment 
network in recognition of necessity of the depot to have easy 
access to means of transportation. The location attribute also 
is an indicator of how well the depot missions can be supported 
from the present location. Environmental compliance and 
construction investment reflect the installation's level of 
modernization. The IMA attribute was established centrally to 
capture the amount of information management equipment and 
facilities available. The quantity - Distance attribute is a key 
indicator of the capacity to store ammunition and explosives. 



Operational Efficiencies. The attribute are a series 
of factors that assess the relative costs involved in stationing 

'1111 the force and operating the depots. They were weighted as 
follows : 

Attribute Points 

Variable Housing Allowance 10 

Family Housing Cost Per Unit 10 

Average Civilian Salary 45 

Manpower Estimate Relationship 30 

Cost Estimate Relationship 30 

Military Construction Cost 25 

Total 150 

The most important attributes in this group are all 
directly related to the cost of manpower and the efficiency in 
overhead functions at the depots: average civilian salary, 
manpower estimating relationship, and cost estimating 
relationship. They comprise a total of 105 points or 70 percent 
of the total weight for this measure of merit. The construction 
cost factor is next in importance with 25 points. Because of the 
relatively small military presence at depots, the attributes for 
variable housing allowance and family housing cost per unit are 
weighted with only 10 points each. 



Expandability. The five attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of the installation to expand and were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Total Buildable Acres 10 

Total Unused Building Administration 15 

Encroachment 10 

Environmental Capacity 10 

Infrastructure 10 

Work Force Available 15 

Total Unused Maintenance 40 

Total 

The two most important aspects of expandability are the 
total unused supply and total unused maintenance facilities. The 
total unused facilities attributes recognize availability of 
specific facilities, including temporary, to permit immediate 
expansion. They were assigned 45 points each or 60  percent of 
the 150 points for this Measure of Merit. 

Four other attributes: total buildable acres, 
environmental capacity, infrastructure and encroachment are 
indicators of possible constraints on the future expansion of the 
facility. Encroachment gauges the impacts of the surrounding 
communities on expansion of installation operations and the 
future potential for land acquisition. They were given a total 
of 40 points out of 150 possible points, or 27 percent of the 
total weight of this measure of merit. 



Quality of Life. Eight attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of the installation to support soldiers and 
their families and were weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Percent Permanent Facilities 35 

Army Community of Excellence Score 10 

Army Family Housing 10 

Unaccompanied Officer Personnel Housing 10 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Personnel Housing 10 

Community Facilities 25 

Places Rated Almanac Rating 25 

Health Care Suvvort Index 25 

Total 150 

Percent Permanent Facility. This attribute is rated 35 
points, the highest in this category. It provides a good 
indicator of the age of the depot, as well as the effort put into 
modernization. 

The Community Facilities attribute is rated at 25. 
Even though few military are assigned, many civilians use these 
facilities as many depots are in solitary areas. The Places 
Rated Almanac attribute is rated at 25, because it provides a 
good indicator of the quality of life in the surrounding 
community. The health Care Index was assigned 25 points in 
recognition of the requirement to support industrial type 
operations and other hazardous conditions. 

Army Community of Excellence (ACOE) Score is rated at 
10, which gives less emphasis to this attribute than to the 
others. The Army Materiel Command does not have a highly active 
ACOE program in their depots, since very few people live on post. 
Army Family Housing, Unaccompanied Officer Housing and 
Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing are given 10 points each, since 
the Army has few military assigned to the depots. 



d. Summary 

The military value spreadsheets for this category are provided 
below. 
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N o t e :  T h i s  q u a n t i  t a t i  ve a s s e s s m e n t  p r o v i d e s  a s t a r t i n g  p o i n t  i n  
the e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the Army's b a s e  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  does not produce 
a d e c i s i o n  on which b a s e  shou ld  close or be r e a l i g n e d .  d l  though 
the a s s e s s m e n t  o f f ers  a l o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judging p o s s i b l e  
o p p o r t u n i t i e s  for c l o s u r e  or r e a l i g n m e n t ,  i t  i s  j u s t  one e l e m e n t  
i n  the Army's o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3. INSTALLATION SCREENING 

Anniston Army Depot, Alabama. Ranks 2 /11  depots. Anniston 
Army Depot has the mission to receive, store, issue and maintain 
equipment and ammunition and to operate a depot maintenance, 
rebuild, and production overhaul facility for tracked and wheeled 
combat vehicles. The depot provides logistics support for 
assigned missile systems; operates a small arms repair facility; 
and performs a calibration mission for six southeastern states. 
Selected for study in BRAC 93. 

Letterkenny Army Depot, Pennsylvania. Ranks 4/11  depots. 
Letterkenny Army Depot has the mission to receive, store, 
preserve, package, issue and ship ammunition and missiles. This 
also involves the renovation, modification and demilitarization 
of ammunition materials. Letterkenny performs interservice 
missions for the Air Force SIDEWINDER, SPARROW, FALCON and Strike 



Missile Systems. Selected for study in BRAC 93. 

Red River Depot, Texas. Ranks 3/11 depots. Red River Army 
Depot is the Army's primary depot for the overhaul and conversion 
of the MI13 Armored Personnel Carrier family of vehicles. As 
part of its missi,on, the depot operates a 24 hour hotline to 
answer maintenance questions from the field. The depot is also 
the designated maintenance point for overhaul of the Bradley 
Fighting Vehicle and Multiple Launch Rocket Systenn. In addition, 
Red River serves as the Center of Technical Excellence for the M2 
and M3 Bradley Fighting Vehicles, the Multiple Launch Rocket 
System and the M981 Fire Support Team Vehicle (FIST-V). Other 
unique missions include the overhaul of the Chaparral Guided 
Missile Launcher; sole source, CONUS and OCONUS for the HAWK air 
defense missile, maintenance testing, repair and storage of the 
Patriot missile; overhaul of the Vulcan air defense system; 
storage, issue, maintenance and disposal of hundreds of assigned 
commodities; extensive training and logistical support for Army 
Reserve and National Guard Units. Selected for study in BRAC 93. 

Seneca Army Depot, New York. Ranks 6/11 Depots. The 
mission of Seneca Army Depot is the receipt, storage, issue, 
maintenance, demilitarization and disposal of special weapons, 
conventional ammunition and other commodities. The special 
weapons mission is departing, under agreement with the Department 
of Energy. Selected for study in BRAC 93. The Army, using its 
discretionary authority, is taking action to realign this 
installation to a depot activity since it does not break the 
thresholds (1 0 U. S . C. , Sec. 2687) under the BRAC Act. 

Sierra A m y  Depot, California. Ranks 7/11 depots. The 
mission of Sierra Army Depot is the receipt, storisget maintenance 
surveillance, issue, demilitarization and calibration of special 
weapons, conventional ammunition and general supplies. This 
mission also includes the storage of Southwest Asia Petroleum 
Distribution Operational Project (SWAPDOP) and Water Support 
Equipment Project for the U.S. Army. Destruction of obsolete and 
unsafe munitions by detonation in a complex of 14 demolition 
pits. The special weapons mission is departing, under agreement 
with the Department of Energy. Selected for study in BRAC 93. 
The Army, using its discretionary authority, is taking action to 
realign this installation to a depot activity since it does not 
break the thresholds (10 U.S.C., Sec. 2687) under the BRAC Act. 

Tobyhanna Army Depot, Pennsylvania. Ranks 1/11 Depots. 
The mission of Tobyhanna Army Depot is to receive, store, ship 
and maintain a variety of assigned communications~-electronics 
equipment and general supplies. Tobyhannafs primary maintenance 
mission is providing for the overhaul, rebuild, modification, 
conversion repair and fabrication of strategic and tactical 
communications and photographic equipment. Selected for study in 
BRAC 9 3. 



Tooele Army Depot, Utah. Ranks 4/11 Depots. Tooele Army 
Depot has responsibility for the Army's tactical wheeled vehicles 
and power generation equipment plus all associated secondary 
items. In addition, Tooele performs the regular depot mission of 
receipt, storage and issue of a wide variety of supplies and 
equipment. The renovation, modification, maintenance and 
demilitarization of conventional guided missile and chemical 
munitions is another of Tooelets prime missions. Selected for 
study in BRAC 93. 

Lexington - Blue Grass Army Depot Activity, Kentucky. Ranks 
7/11 depots. Lexington - Blue Grass Activity is responsible for 
the receipt, storage, issue, maintenance, demilitarization and 
renovation of all ammunition operations, including conventional, 
toxic/non-toxic chemical and rocket systems. Lexington - Blue 
Grass serves as the center for Special Operations Forces (SOF), a 
government owned-contractor operated mission. The GOCO operation 
provides support for various types of nonstandard equipment in 
rotary aircraft and provides engineering and logistical support 
for all aircraft modifications. As a result of the 1988 
Commissionls decision, Lexington is closing with functions 
realigning to Blue Grass. Deferred from further study. 

Pueblo Army Depot Activity, Colorado. Ranks 9/11  Depots. 
BRAC I identified Pueblo for closure following demilitarization 
of chemical ammunition stocks. Pueblo is responsible for 
demilitarization of chemical munitions. The Army is taking 
action to close this installation after the demilitarization 
mission is completed. 

Savanna Depot Activity, Illinois. Ranks 9/11  Depots. The 
mission of Savanna Army Depot Activity is the receipt, storage, 
and issue of conventional ammunition as well as critical 
strategic material. The installation provides support service to 
the U.S. Army Defense Ammunition Center and School located on the 
installation. Deferred from further study. 

Umatilla Army Depot Activity, Oregon. Ranks 11/11 Depots. 
BRAC I identified Umatilla for closure following demilitarization 
of chemical ammunition stocks. Umatilla is responsible for 
demilitarization of chemical munitions. The Army is taking 
action to close this installation after the demilitarization 
mission is completed. 

4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendations 

- Realign Letterkenny Depot to a depot activity. Transfer 
depot maintenance functions and associated workload. Retain the 
conventional ammunition storage and the regional Test Measurement 
Diagnostic Equipment (TMDE) missions. Retain the Systems 



Integration Management Activity - East (SIMA-E) at Letterkenny 
(change to the BRAC 1991 Commission recommendation). Dispose of 
excess land and facilities no longer required. Relocate Depot 
Systems Command to Rock Island Arsenal, as approved by the 1991 
Commission. 

- Realign Tooele Depot to a depot activity. Transfer depot 
maintenance functions and associated workload. Retain the 
conventional and chemical ammunition missions. Dispose of excess 
land and facilities no longer required. General Supplies that 
have not been realigned from Pueblo Army Depot as a result of the 
1988 Commissionfs decision will be realigned to other depots. 

b. Justification 

(1 ) Military Value 

Military value (criteria one through four) was the most 
important factor in the analysis of Depots. They are essential 
elements in providing maintenance support, training and 
sustaining a ready land force. The attributes, weights and data 
for the Army's Phase I analysis of Military Value (as well as the 
crosswalk to the final DOD criteria) for this category are 
provided above. 

- The result of our initial analysis was that Tobyhanna 
Army Depot, which ranked the highest in military value is also 
the Army's only depot for the overhaul, rebuild, modification, 
conversion, repair and fabrication of strategic and tactical 
communications and photographic equipment. There are no other 
Army or DoD depots with sufficient facilitized capacity to assume 
the maintenance mission of Tobyhanna. As a result, it was 
deferred from further study. All other Army depots were 
considered for closure or realignment. 

The Army's ammunition storage requirement through the 
year 2000 requires 100% use of current ammunition storage 
capacity; therefore, any action to realign the depots must 
provide the ability to keep the ammunition storage capability. 
Since the primary mission of the depot activities is ammunition 
storage, they were also deferred from further study. The depot 
activities deferred from study were, Lexington Bluegrass, Pueblo, 
Savanna, and Umatilla. 

Seneca and Sierra Depots are realigned to depot 
activities, using the Army's discretionary authority, as a result 
of workload adjustments and the elimination of the mission for 
special weapons. The depot activities will retain the ammunition 
storage and demilitarization missions, storage of general purpose 
equipment, storage of inland petroleum distribution systems, 
storage of water support system operational projects stocks and 
storage of national stockpile raw materials. 



The study of the remaining depots Anniston, Red River, 
Tooele, and Letterkenny was driven by the results of the 
Chairman, JCS Triennial Review of Roles and Missions. As part of 
this review, the Chairman established the Depot Maintenance 
Consolidation Study. The study identified a significant amount 
of excess depot capacity (see Table below) and widespread 
duplication among the Services. The Deputy Secretary of Defense, 
in December 1992, directed the Services to submit integrated BRAC 
93 proposals to streamline depot maintenance activities. The 
Army concluded that the projected ground systems and equipment 
maintenance workload for fiscal year 1999 was not sufficient to 
maintain the current depots. 

In drawing the conclusion to downsize Letterkenny Depot 
and Tooele Depots, the Army considered the following factors: 
the relative military value of all depots; the future force mix; 
the reduced budget; the workforce skills; the excess capacity; 

the ability of the depots to accommodate new workload levels; the 
proximity of the depots to heavy forces; and the resulting 
savings. 



(2) Return on Investment 

w The Cost of Base Closure and Realignment Actions 
(COBRA) model used for ranking alternative closure/realignment 
actions distributes costs into six major categories. They are 
Mission, Personnel, Overhead, Construction, Moving, and Other. A 
short explanation and description of each category follows: 

Mission: Direct mission costs are not addressed in 
this exercise. However, those changes in mission costs resulting 
from a closure or realignment action are estimated and are 
captured in this element. 

Personnel: This cost category captures all those costs 
associated with military and civilian pay and allowances (not 
including closure generated Permanent Change of Station (PCS) 
moves.) Besides savings of service funded salariles due to 
decreases in authorizations, differentials in variable housing 
allowance and/or basic allowance for quarters are also included. 

Overhead: Changes in Real Property Maintenance, Base 
Operations and Support, and Family Housing mainteinance 
requirements are the primary components of Overhead. Costs 
associated with the maintenance and caretaking of an installation 
are also included as are administrative and support costs 
generated in the accomplishment of a closure or realignment. 

Construction: Military construction (MILCON) cost and 
avoidances are the main components. MILCON includes estimates 
for design; supervision, inspection, and overhead; contingency; 
and site preparation. Site preparation includes the supporting 
facilities and infrastructure requirements to support the 
construction. 

Moving:: Moving contains all freight and per diem costs 
incurred in the movement of personnel and material. Included are 
mileage, Reimbursement of Income Tax Assessment (RITA), house- 
hunting, home sale/purchase reimbursement, household goods, 
packing, storage, loss. The military PCS cost is computed for 
all military authorizations being moved. This amount is reduced 
by the amount of routine military PCS costs included in the 
composite military salary factor. 

Other: This category contains cost elements associated 
with the action that do not routinely fit in any other category. 
Some of the cost elements included in this category are: 
homeowners assistance (HAP), Department of the Army Relocation 
Services Entitlement (DARSE), unemployment, information 
management area (associated with MILCON), environmental 
mitigation, other one-time costs, procurement cost avoidance, and 
land sales/purchase. Also addressed are additional personnel 
costs such as reduction-in-force pay, and priority placement PCS 



costs. 

In addition to the above cost breakout, the Realignment 
Summary includes information on the 20-year net present value of 
the option, the total one-time costs, the years to break even, 
the return on investment years (defined earlier in this report). 
Realignment Summaries for each proposal are included below. 



9 Group : AMC- LEAD 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : A22-1 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: 2000 (Year 7) 
ROI Year : Immediate 
Option NPV in 2013 ($K) :-166,970 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : 105,696 

Net Costs ($K) Constant Dollars 
1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 Beyond -- - 

Misn 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Pers 0 -4,798 -1 4,372 -23,834 -28,521 -28,521 -28,521 
Ovhd 30 -347 -728 6,908 3,442 -1 , 1186 -1,186 
Cons -3,154 24,953 0 0 0 0 0 
Movg 0 0 0 54,315 0 0 0 
Othr 0 2,602 2,629 18,844 0 0 0 

----- ----- ----- 
.I FORCE STRUCTURE REDUCTIONS 

Officers 0 17 0 
Enlisted 0 8 0 
Civilian 0 421 0 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 21 7 21 6 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 
Students 0 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 0 

TOTAL ----- 

Summary : -- 
REALIGN LETTERKENNY (LEAD) TO DEPOT ACTIVITY. KEElP CONVENTIONAL 
AMMO, TMDE, SIMA-E AND AIPC (TMDE, SIMA-E AND AIPC HAVE REGIONAL 
MISSIONS AND SHOULD REMAIN AT LEAD). GENERAL SUPI'LIES MAINTAINED 
BY DLA WILL BE ATTRITED IN PLACE. DLA WILL DOCUMEINT IN THEIR 
BRAC REPORT COSTS ASSOCIATED WITH REALIGNMENT OF THEIR MISSION. 



Group : AMC- TEAD 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : A20-1 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: Immediate 
ROI Year : Immediate 

Option NPV in 2013 ($K) :-387,204 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : 73,730 

Net Costs ($K) Constant Dollars 
1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 Beyond 

Misn 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Pers 0 -9,331 -28,014 -46,715 -56,068 -56,068 -56,068 
Ovhd 68 -2,098 -4,397 15,869 10,124 5,063 5,063 
Cons -8,344 9,515 0 0 0 0 0 
Movg 0 0 0 38,210 0 0 0 
Othr 0 5,175 5,189 14,598 0 0 0 

FORCE STRUCTURE REDUCTIONS 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 8 0 
Civilian 0 8 0 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Civilian 0 422 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Students 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 

TOTAL 

Summary : 

REALIGN TOOELE DEPOT TO DEPOT ACTIVITY UNDER C2 OF RED RIVER. 
KEEP AMMUNITION MISSION. GENERAL SUPPLIES MAINTAINED BY DLA WILL 
BE ATTRITED IN PLACE. DLA WILL DOCUMENT IN THEIR BRAC REPORT ANY 
COSTS ASSOCIATED WITH THE MOVEMENT OF THEIR MISSION. 



w Group : AMC-SIMA-E 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : A5-1 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: Immediate 
ROI Year : Immediate 

Option NPV in 2013 ($K) : -13,937 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : -7,417 

Net Costs ($K) 
1994 

Misn 0 
Pers 0 
Ovhd 0 
Cons -7,000 
Movg 0 
Othr -7,417 

Constant Dollars 
1995 1996 1997 

0 0 0 
0 0 0 
0 0 0 
0 0 0 
0 0 0 
0 0 0 

1999 Beyond --- 
0 0 
0 0 
0 0 
0 0 
0 0 
0 0 

-- -- 
FORCE STRUCTURE REDUCTIONS 
Officers 0 17 
Enlisted 0 7 
Civilian -347 404 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Students 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 

TOTAL 

Summary : 

REVERSES BRAC 91 DECISION TO MOVE SIMA-E FROM LETTERKENNY 
TO ROCK ISLAND ARSENAL. THIS ACTION REQUESTS THAT SIMA-E 
REMAIN IN PLACE AT LETTERKENNY. 



(3) Environmental 

Criterion eight, environmental impact, was considered 
but was not a dominant factor for this category except in the 
compliance and restoration areas. Our analysis included the cost 
to comply with EPA and New Jersey clean water regulations. The 
potential restoration costs influence the decision to dispose of 
excess property, rather than the decision to close. Summaries of 
potential environmental impact are provided below. 

(a) LETTERKENNY ARMY DEPOT, PENNSYLVANIA 

Threatened or Endangered Species: There are no known 
threatened or endangered specieslhabitat on the installation, 
therefore there are no problems due to endangered species. 

Wetlands: There are 345 acres of wetlands on the 
installation. Closure is not limited but disposal may be 
slightly limited by constrained future use of these areas by new 
owners. 

Historic or Archeological Sites: While there are only 
partial surveys complete on this installation, there is a high 
potential for archeological and WWII era buildings as National 
Register sites. For closure, identification of historical 
buildings eligible for listing on the National Register would be 
required, as well as either a mitigation plan or plan to maintain 
buildings until disposal. For disposal, inventory and evaluation 
of archeological sites would also be required. Preservation 
covenants on deed or a mitigation plan would be required for 
disposal. 

Pollution Control/~nfrastructure: Sufficient water 
supply, wastewater treatment and solid waste disposal services 
exist. There are no limitations to closure or disposal. 

Hazardous ~aterials/~astes: One building has been used 
for HAZMAT storage (to include radioactive wastes) and two 
National Priority List sites are under investigation. These 
contaminated sites must be cleaned-up or excluded from disposal 
areas. 

Land Use and Airspace Implications: The installation 
has 19,000 acres, 4,000 in cantonment, 345 wetlands, 60 DERA 
sites, and several cultural resource sites. There are no 
apparent encroachment issues. These are no constraints to 
closure, however disposal could be limited for 
historical/archeological sites and for contaminated areas. 

Programmed Environmental ~osts/~ost Avoidances: 
Programmed environmental costs will not be effected by the 
proposed action, 



(b) TOOELE ARMY DEPOT, UTAH 

'lOlr Threatened or Endangered Species: The Bald Eagle has 
been sighted on the installation but is not a permanent resident. 
There is no limitation to closure. 

Wetlands: No wetlands have been identified on the 
installation, and there are no limitations to closure. 

Historic or Archeological Sites: Preliminary surveys 
have identified a potential for archeological sites and WWII 
period historic buildings. Surveys for identification of 
historic properties need to be completed unless an agreement is 
reached with the State Historic Preservation Office and the 
Advisory Council. Any historic buildings to be closed need to be 
identified, documented, and possibly maintained to a level agreed 
upon by all regulatory parties. 

Pollution ~ontrol/~nfrastructure: Sufficient water and 
wastewater service exist, but solid waste disposal is nearing 
capacity pending contracted service. There are no limitations to 
closure or disposal. 

Hazardous ~aterials/~astes: Mission relocation (to 
another location) should have no impact on the status of ongoing 
or programmed environmental activities. Disposal of Tooele 
(north and south areas, not including Hill AFB) is constrained by 

1 environmental costs estimated to be greater than $500M. 

Land Use and Airspace Implications: This is an 
installation of 44,000 acres with a small cantonm'ent area, no 
impact areas, and no wetlands. Restricted use was due to 
contamination. There are no known limitations to closure. 
Possible limitations do exist to disposal due to contamination. 

Programmed Environmental Costs/~ost Avoidances: 
Restorations costs for disposal are greater than $500M. 

( 4 )  Community Infrastructure 

The ability of the existing facilities and the 
potential receiving communitiesf infrastructure to support 
forces, missions, and personnel is measured in the assessment of 
military value. The Places Rated Almanac rating is used to 
assess the overall quality of life in the surrounding community. 
The Environmental Carrying Capacity attribute addresses the issue 
of infrastructure for water, sewer, electrical, and landfill 
capacity at each installation and includes community 
infrastructure assets when jointly used. The Army Family Housing 
attribute assess the number and quality of family quarters 
available on post and in the community. 



The expansion of infrastructure at gaining 
installations and communities, including roads, water, sewer, and 
electrical capacity, is funded when necessary in the military 
construction estimate. 

( 5 )  Socioeconomic 

The economic impact on communities was considered by 
the Army for each depot being realigned, but was n0t.a deciding 
factor. There will be increases in unemployment in surrounding 
communities if any depot is closed or has a population decline. 
All four depots proposed for realignment in this category have 
potential for disposal of facilities and land excess to the 
Army's needs. Summaries of the potential socioeconomic impacts 
are provided below. 

The proposed realignment of Letterkenny Depot may 
result in the loss of 6.7 percent of the jobs in the local 
community. 

The proposed realignment of Tooele Depot may result in 
the loss of 28.4 percent of the jobs in the local community. 

5 .  PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

a. .LETTER.KENNY DEPOT, PENNSYLVANIA 



PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS - FROM LETTERKENNY DEPOT, PENNSYLVANIA 

1. Personnel from u.S. Army Depot, Letterkenny. 
2. Personnel from U.S. Army Depot, Letterkenny. 
3. Personnel from U.S. Army Depot, Letterkenny. 
4. Army Depot Program Manager, Army Audit Agency, Army Materiel Command 
Quality Assurance, Army Medical Department Activity, Defense! Reutilization 
Marketing Office, Defense Printing Plant. Note: Per DoD guidance, the Army 
does not normally specify receiving bases for units or activities of less than 
100 U.S. Government personnel. BASE X acts as the surrogate receiving base 
for units or activities relocating to indeterminate destinat~ions. 

(I b. TOOELE DEPOT, UTAH 



PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS - FROM TOOELE DEPOT, UTAH 

1. Personnel from U.S. Army Depot, Tooele. 
2. Defense Reutilization Marketing Office, C Company, 4th Marine Division. 
Note: Per DoD guidance, the Army does not normally specify receiving bases - 
for units or activities of less than 100 U.S. Government personnel. BASE X 
acts as the surrogate receiving base for units or activities relocating to 
indeterminate destinations. 



DESCRIPTION OF ANALYSIS 

TAB G: COMMODITY ORIENTED INSTAL1,ATIONS 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

Commodity oriented installations are industrial facilities 
that include laboratories, engineering and logistical management 
centers and National Inventory Control Points (NICP). 
Installations in the Commodity category perform research and 
development, integrate material management acquisition and 
security assistance for assigned systems and material. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within 
the Commodity Oriented Installations category: 

- Army Research Laboratory, Adelphi 

- Belvoir Fuels Research Activity, Texas (Leased) 

- Cold Regions Research Laboratories, New Hampshire 

- Detroit Arsenal, Illinois (including Keweenaw Field and 
Selfridge Air National Guard Base) 

- Fort Detrick, Maryland 

- Fort Monmouth, New Jersey (including Leased space, Evans, 
Charles Wood and Wayside) 

- Natick Research, Development and Engineering Center, 
Massachusetts 

- Picatinny Arsenal, New Jersey 

- Redstone Arsenal, Alabama 

- Rock Island Arsenal, Illinois 

- St Louis Federal Center, Missouri (including Charles M. 
Price support center, the Leased federal building and the St 
Louis Army Ammunition Plant) 

- Vint Hill Farms Station, Virginia 

The map that follows shows the geographic location of each 
activity. 





2 .  MILITARY VALUE ASSESSWENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration", to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria, when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installation's military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

- During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Army's purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 
consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 



each installation in relation to others within its category. 

w The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
"common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation first" listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures Of Merit, Attributes And Weights 

Mission Essentiality. For commodity oriented 
installations, essentiality is measured by the ability to support 
the research and development, and inventory control needs of the 
active and reserve component forces. Three attri!butes were 
developed to measure essentiality: 

- Attribute Points 

Research and Development Facilities 150 

Work Force Retention 100 

Total Acres 50 

Total 300 

Research & Development laboratories and facilities are 
often unique and expensive to build. As a result of the high 
cost for relocating this type of facility, the attribute for 
Research and Development Facilities was given the largest weight 
- 150 points, 50% of the Mission Essentiality measure of merit. 

Work force retention is another very important aspect 
of the commodity installationfs military value. This type of 
work requires highly educated and skilled workers. The training 
and recruitment needed to fill these positions is a critical 
indicator to the overall efficiency of the installation. If the 
workforce is stable, productivity is usually higher. 

The Total Acres attribute is rated the lowest of the 
mission essentiality group at 50 points. This attribute will 
reflect the Army's need to consolidate into larger multi-purpose 
installations. 



Mission Suitability. For commodity oriented 
installations, suitability is measured by how well the physical 
characteristics of the installation support the needs of the 
mission. Since most of these installations are research 
oriented, their availability to a means of transportation is 
important. Four attributes were developed to measure 
suitability: 

Attribute 

Operational and Administrative Facilities 100 

Construction Investment 50 

' Airport Proximity 25 

Information Mission Area (IMA) 75 

Total 250 

Administrative Facilities is rated the highest at 100 
points since all of the commodity missions require administrative 
facilities as well as research and development facilities. The 
construction investment attribute reflects the installation's 
level of modernization. The Airport Proximity attribute was 
given the smallest weight of the suitability group; however, it 
provides a measure of the efficiency.of conducting official 
travel. The IMA attribute was established to capture the amount 
of information management equipment and facilities available. 

Operational Efficiencies. These attributes are a 
series of factors that assess the relative costs involved in 
stationing the force and operating the installations. They were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Variable Housing Allowance 25 

Family Housing Cost Per Unit 25 

Average Civilian Salary 30 

Manpower Estimating Relationship 25 

Cost Estimating Relationship 

Military Construction Cost 20 

Total 150 



Average Civilian Salary is rated highest at 30 points 
since most of the workforce at commodity installations is w civilians. 

The Manpower Estimating Relationship and Cost 
Estimating Relationship attributes are both used to reflect the 
cost of manpower and the efficiency in overhead functions at the 
installations. Both attributes are rated at 25 points. 

The Variable Housing Allowance, Army Family Housing 
~ost/~nit and Military construction cost factors are all measures 
of the cost of living in the area. These attributes total 70 
points or 46 percent of the total for the measure of merit. 

Expandability. Five attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of the installation to expand and were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Total Buildable Acres 25 

Encroachment 20 

Environmental Capacity 50 

Infrastructure 30 

Multi-Function 25 

Total 150 

Environmental Capacity is rated highest in this 
category at 50. This attribute has the potential for being the 
most restrictive of the other attributes. Total buildable acres, 
infrastructure and encroachment as indicators of possible 
constraints on the future expansion of the facility. 

The Multi-function attribute is used to measure the 
number of separate major activities supported by the 
installation. This attribute indicates the level of cross- 
utilization of the installation and was given 25 points. 



Quality of Life. The eight attributes were developed 
to measure the ability of the installation to support soldiers 
and their families and were weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Percent Permanent Facilities 35 

Army Community of Excellence Score 10 

Army Family Housing 10 

Unaccompanied Officer Personnel Housing 10 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Personnel Housing 10 

Community Facilities 25 

Places Rated Almanac Rating 25 

Health Care Suv~ort Index 25 

Total 150 

Percent Permanent Facility is rated 35 points, the 
highest in this category since it provides a good indicator of 
the age of the installation, and the level of modernization. 

The Community Facilities attribute is rated at 25. 
Even though few military personnel are assigned at these 
installations, many civilians use these facilities. The Places 
Rated Almanac attribute is rated at 25, because it provides a 
good indicator of the surrounding area's living environment. The 
Health Care Support Index was assigned 25 points in recognition 
of the requirement to support the potential for hazardous 
conditions. 

Since few military personnel are assigned to commodity 
installations, the factors that measure quality of life for 
military personnel did not receive a large weight. Army 
Community of Excellence Score, Army Family Housing, Unaccompanied 
Officer Housing, and Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing all receive 
10 points. 



d. Summary 

uf The military value spreadsheets for this category are 
provided below: 







Note: T h i s  q u a n t i t a t i v e  assessment  prov ides  a s t a r t i n g  p o i n t  i n  
the e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the Army's base  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  does  n o t  produce 
a d e c i s i o n  on which base  should close or be rea l igned .  d l  though 
the assessment  o f f e r s  a l o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judging p o s s i b l e  
o p p o r t u n i t i e s  for c l o s u r e  and rea l ignment ,  i t  i s  j u s t  one e lement  
i n  the Army's o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3. INSTALLATION SCREENING 

Army Research Laboratory, Adelphi, Maryland. Ranks 8 / 1 2  
commodity oriented installations. The mission of ARL is to 
conduct a broad program of scientific research and advanced 
technology directed toward new and improved materials, 
components, subsystems, techniques, and processes; and perform 
independent analyses of weapon system performance including 
atmospheric effects, MANPRINT, and vulnerability and/or 
lethality. Since the 1991 commission realigned laboratory 
functions, this installation was deferred from further study. 

Belvoir Fuels Research Activity, Texas. (Leased) Ranks 
12 /12  commodity oriented installations. The BFRA research 
program responds to a broad range of Army and national needs. 



The scope ranges from exploration of the basic fundamentals of 
lubrication, fuel chemistry, and combustion phenomena to field 
application studies. The program objectives are determined by 
requirements such as insecure defense fuel supplies, changes in 
crude sources/refinery processing techniques, demands for 
enhancement of armored vehicle fire safety, environmental quality 
and control of hazardous wastes, advanced fuellenergy systems, 
and the need for advanced lubrication concepts. The nature of 
the program conducted by the facility during 35 years of its 
existence has encouraged development of breadth in technical 
capability. Since closure or realignment does not break any 
threshold of the BRAC Act, this installation was (deferred from 
further study. 

Cold Regions Research Laboratories, New Hampshire. Ranks 
7/12 commodity oriented installations. The rese(arch conducted 
by CRREL addresses: (1) problems associated with the winter 
battlefield which affect design criteria for material developers; 
(2) winter and Arctic operational requirements for training, 
wargaming, and doctrinal literature; (3) cold regions base 
support requirements for design, construction and operation of 
facilities; (4) requirements of the other DOD services including 
sea ice characterization and modeling for the Navy and design and 
operation of strategic facilities for the Air Force; and (5) the 
Corps of Engineers Civil Works mission by improvii?g the nation's 
ability to efficiently manage and utilize the inland waterways 
system in winter and exploitation of remote sensing technology 
for Civil Works planning and operational activities. Since 
closure or realignment does not break any threshold of the BRAC 
Act, this installation was deferred from further study. 

Detroit Arsenal, Illinois. (including Keweenaw Field and 
Selfridge Air National Guard Base) Ranks 5/12 commodity 
oriented installations. The mission of the Detroit Arsenal is to 
provide services to the U.S. Army Tank Automotive Command in 
support of their mission to provide the Army's tank automotive 
research, development and readiness missions. The Army is 
already downsizing the Detroit Tank Plant as a result of a DoD 
initiative in 1990. The 1988 Commission closed Pontiac Storage 
Activity, a sub-installation of this base. 

Fort Detrick, Maryland. Ranks 6/12 commodity oriented 
installations. Fort Detrick is a multi-mission ii~stallation 
providing space for offices, laboratories, and advanced 
communication facilities. The Army Medical Department uses Fort 
Detrick as a state-of-the-art microbiological containment 
research center. Because of its unique capabilities, it was 
deferred from further study. It is already affected by the 1991 
Commission's realignment of the Army's medical research labs. 



Fort Monmouth, New Jersey. (including leased space, Evans, 
Charles Wood and Wayside) Ranks 4/12 commodity oriented 
installations. The Communication Electronics Command mission is 
to exercise life cycle integrated management of assigned 
communications and electronics materiel/systems. Selected for 
study in BRAC 93 as a result of ongoing restructuring actions 
(restationing of the Military Intelligence brigade) and high 
lease costs. 

Natick Research, Development and Engineering Center, 
Massachusetts. Ranks 11/12 commodity oriented installations. 
The primary mission of Natick is the maximum survivability, 
sustainability, and supportability of the individual soldier in 
all environments through research, development and engineering in 
the areas of food, clothing, shelters, airdrop individual and 
organizational equipment. Because of it's unique capabilities, 
it was deferred from further study. 

Picatinny Arsenal, New Jersey. Ranks 2/12 commodity 
oriented installations. The U.S. Army Armament Research, 
Development and Engineering Center (ARDEC) is responsible for 
research, development and life cycle engineering for all assigned 
armament and munitions systems and materials. Since the Army 
Material Command identified no significant restructuring 
initiative, it was deferred from further study. However, planned 
workload reductions will result in a significant reduction of 
operations at this installation, an action that does not break 
the BRAC Act thresholds (10 U.S.C., Sec 2687). 

Redstone Arsenal, Alabama. Ranks 1/12 commodity oriented 
installations. The Missile Commandts mission is to conduct, 
perform, or manage basic and applied research and engineering, 
acquisition, integrated logistics material readiness management 
and maintenance support functions for all missile weapons 
systems/subsystems and associated equipment. This includes 
execution of assigned missions in support of PEOS/PMS and other 
DoD elements having centralized management responsibility for 
specific weapon systems or items. It was deferred from further 
study. 

Rock Island Arsenal, Illinois. Ranks 3/12 commodity 
oriented installations. The arsenal's material responsibility 
currently includes infantry weapons, artillery and air defense 
weapons, armament for tanks and vehicles, copper crush gages, 
common tools and maintenance equipment for items managed by more 
than one command, and special tools and tool sets related to its 
assigned items. It was selected for further study due to the 
availability of administrative space and because the Army 
Materiel Command requested a re-examination of the 1991 
Commissionts realignment of Armaments, Munitions and Chemical 
Command (AMCCOM). 



St Louis Federal Center, Missouri, (includes the Charles M. 
Price support center, the Leased federal building and the St 
Louis Army Ammunition Plant. ) Ranks 1 01 1 2 commodj. ty oriented 
installations. ATCOM is responsible for the research, 
development, engineering and logistical support for Army 
airmobile systems and support of field and troop support items. 
The Charles Melvin Price Support Center provides administrative, 
logistics, and morale, welfare and recreation services to Army 
reserve components and other federal government elements in the 
St. Louis metropolitan area, as delineated in support agreements 
and/or area support assignments. Most assigned mission 
responsibilities are executed by service contractor. As 
recommended by the 1991 Commission, it was selected for study to 
determine whether this command could relocate to government-owned 
facilities. The high relocation costs make realignment or 
closure impractical and prohibitively expensive. 

Vint Hill Farms Station, Virginia. Ranks 9/12 commodity 
oriented install.ations. The mission of Vint Hill Farms Station 
is to provide base operations support to resident CECOM 
activities and other tenant organizations to support intelligence 
and electronic warfare systems. Selected for study because of 
the basing strategy to consolidate similar functions and close 
small single purpose installations where feasible. 

4.  RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendations 

- Close Vint Hill Farms Station, VA. Realign the 
maintenance and repair function of the 1ntelligenc:e Materiel 
Management Center (IMMC) to Tobyhanna Depot, PA; realign the 
remaining elements of IMMC, the Signal Warfare Directorate, and 
the program evaluation officer (PEO) for Intelligence and 
Electronic Warfare (IEW) to Fort Monmouth, NJ. 

- Realign the headquarters of U.S. Army Comnnunications 
Electronic Command (CECOM) from leased space near Ft Monmouth, 
NJ, to Rock Island Arsenal, IL, and realign the Chaplain School 
to Ft Jackson, SC. Vacate leased space adjacent to Ft Monmouth 
and consolidate activities from Evans and Wayside sub-posts onto 
the main post and Charles Woods sub-post. Dispose of excess 
facilities on main post at Ft Monmouth and at the Charles Woods 
and Evans sub-posts. 

- Instead of sending the materiel management functions Of 
U.S. Army Armament, Munitions and Chemical Command (AMCCOM) to 
Redstone Arsenal, AL, as recommended by the 1991 Base Closure 
Commission, realign these commodities under Tank Automotive 
Command (TACOM) and leave the functions in place at Rock Island 
Arsenal, IL. 



- Dispose of the Army Ammunition Plant (AAP) St. Louis, MO, 
and return excess administrative space at the Federal Center, St. 
Louis, MO, to the General Services Administration (GSA). 

b. Justification 

(1) Military Value 

Military value (criteria one through four) was the most 
important factor in the analysis of Commodity Oriented 
installations. The attributes, weights and data for the Army's 
Phase I analysis of Military Value (as well as the crosswalk to 
the final DOD criteria) for this category are provided above. 

Closure of Vint Hill Farms Station supports the Army's 
basing strategy to consolidate similar functions and close small 
installations when feasible to do so. With the departure of the 
military intelligence battalion and consolidation at Fort Gordon, 
GA, Vint Hill Farms is underutilized. Realigning its activities 
to Fort Monmouth enhances the synergistic effect of research and 
development for communication electronics and intelligence 
electronic warfare. Collocation at Ft Monmouth also facilitates 
the interaction between the Program Managers and Program 
Evaluation Officers that currently reside at Ft Monmouth. 

- Realigning CECOM, an administrative and logistical 
headquarters from leased facilities in the vicinity of Ft 
Monmouth, NJ, to permanent Army owned facilities at Rock Island 
Arsenal, IL, allows the Army to terminate a very expensive lease 
of $ISM per year with additional savings of over $8 million per 
year in locality pay differential for the civilian workforce. 

Rock Island Arsenal has the infrastructure to support 
and house CECOM at a very reasonable cost. Currently, Rock 
Island has administrative space to accommodate 1,000 additional 
personnel and permanent building space that can be renovated at 
one third the cost of new construction. All utility systems are 
in excellent condition and have ample growth capacity. The 
arsenal generates over 20 percent of its electricity from a 
hydroelectric plant on the island. All administrative and 
production facilities are fully handicapped accessible. The 
computer system center on the arsenal is one of the Army's 
largest and can accommodate the needs of the headquarters. 

Under the Commissionls recommendation in 1991, the 
materiel management functions for the U.S. Army Armament and 
Chemical Command (AMCCOM) are to be transferred to Redstone 
Arsenal for merger with U.S. Army Missile Command (MICOM). The 
merger would have created a new commodity command to be called 
the Missile, Armament and Chemical Command (MACCOM). This merger 
allows one national inventory control point (NICP) to be 
eliminated. 



In December 1992, the Commander, Army M(aterie1 Command 
(AMC) directed that the commandfs Core Competency Advocates w (Logistics Power Projection, Acquisition Excellence, Technology 
Generation) review the creation of MACCOM to see if there was a 
more cost effective option to physical realignment to Redstone 
Arsenal. These competency advocates recommended that the 
AMCCOMfs materiel management functions remain in place as a 
subset of the NICP at TACOM. A closer alignment exists between 
the armaments and chassis functions than between armaments and 
missiles, making the realignment under TACOM more beneficial and 
cost effective for the Army. 

Retention of this activity at Rock Island, as a 
subordinate element of the TACOM NICP, avoids the expense of 
building new facilities at and relocating over 1,000 employees to 
Redstone Arsenal. 

As directed by the 1991 Commission, the Army considered 
several alternatives to vacate the leased facility at the Federal 
Center, St. Louis, MO. All options proved very expensive; 
however, the Army was able to declare the St. Louis AAP excess 
and return some administrative space at the Federal Center to the 
GSA . 

(2) Return on Investment 

The Cost of Base Closure and Realignment Actions 
(COBRA) model used for ranking alternative closure/realignment 

.)( actions distributes costs into six major categories. They are 
Mission, Personnel, Overhead, Construction, Moving, and Other. A 
short explanation and description of each category follows: 

Mission: Direct mission costs are not addressed in 
this exercise. However, those changes in mission costs resulting 
from a closure or realignment action are estimated and are 
captured in this element. 

Personnel: This cost category captures all those costs 
associated with military and civilian pay and allowances (not 
including closure generated Permanent Change of Station (PCS) 
moves.) Besides savings of service funded salaries due to 
decreases in authorizations, differentials in variable housing 
allowance and/or basic allowance for quarters are also included. 

Operat 
requir 

Overhead: Changes in Real Property Maintenance, Base 
.ions and Support, and Family Housing maintenance 
,ements are the primary components of Overhead. Costs 

associated with the maintenance and caretaking of an installation 
are also included as are administrative and support costs 
generated in the accomplishment of a closure or realignment. 

Construction: Military construction (MILCON) cost and 



avoidances are the main components. MILCON includes estimates 
for design; supervision, inspection, and overhead; contingency; 
and site preparation. Site preparation includes the supporting 
facilities and infrastructure requirements to support the 
construction. 

Moving: Moving contains all freight and per diem costs 
incurred in the movement of personnel and material. Included are 
mileage, Reimbursement of Income Tax Assessment (RITA), house- 
hunting, home sale/purchase reimbursement, household goods, 
packing, storage, loss. The military PCS cost is computed for 
all military authorizations being moved. This amount is reduced 
by the amount of routine military PCS costs included in the 
composite military salary factor. 

Other: This category contains cost elements associated 
with the action that do not routinely fit in any other category. 
Some of the cost elements included in this category are: 
homeowners assistance (HAP), Department of the Army Relocation 
Services Entitlement (DARSE), unemployment, information 
management area (associated with MILCON), environmental 
mitigation, other one-time costs, procurement cost avoidance, and 
land sales/purchase. Also addressed are additional personnel 
costs such as reduction-in-force pay, and priority placement PCS 
costs. 

In addition to the above cost breakout, the Realignment 
Summary includes information on the 20-year net present value of 
the option, the total one-time costs, the years to break even, 
the return on investment years (defined earlier in' this report). 

Realignment Summaries for each proposal are included below. 



w Group : AMC-VINT HILL FARMS 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : A3-6 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: 2001 (Year 8) 
ROI Year : 2001 (3 Years) 

Option NPV in 2013 ($K) : -92,707 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : 72,421 

Net Costs (SK) Constant Dollars 
1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 -- 

Misn 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Pers 0 0 278 -5,694 -12,371 -12,371 
Ovhd 12 9 136 -62 -6,704 -6,704 
Cons 121 34,435 0 0 0 0 
Movg 0 0 179 17,987 0 0 
Othr 0 5 7,039 2,721 0 0 

Beyond 

FORCE STRUCTURE REDUCTIONS 
Officers 27 -183 -1 0 
Enlisted 348 -413 50 
Civilian 0 -2,988 198 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 0 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 0 3 1 
Enlisted 0 0 59 
Students 0 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 0 90 
Civilian 0 0 0 

TOTAL 

Summary : 

CLOSE VINT HILLS FARMS. MOVE MAT MGT FUNCTION OF IMMC TO 
TOBYHANNA DEPOT; MOVE IMMC, PEO/IEW, SWD, AND CECOM PROC/ 
LEGAL TO MONMOUTH. 



Group : AMC-MONMOUTH 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : A1-1x5 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: 2002 (Year 9 )  
ROI Year : 2002 ( 3  Years) 

Option NPV in 2013 ($K) : -95,995 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : 92,863 

Net Costs ($K) Constant Dollars 
1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 Beyond 

Misn 0 0 -2,947 -9,440 -9,440 -9,440 -9,440 
Pers 0 0 106 -467 -1,373 -1,373 -1,373 
Ovhd 15 -1 03 944 5,177 1,177 -9,431 -9,431 
Cons -23,873 25,302 0 0 0 0 0 
Movg 0 0 15,140 34,435 0 0 0 
Othr 0 788 5,798 9,082 0 0 0 

FORCE STRUCTURE REDUCTIONS 
Officers 196 -155 0 
Enlisted 970 -342 5 
Civilian 30 -1,217 258 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 0 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 0 1 2  
Enlisted 0 0 90  
Students 0 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 0 102 
Civilian 0 0 833 

TOTAL 

Summary : 

VACATE LEASED BUILDING AND MOVE CECOM HQS TO ROCK ISLAND. MOVE 
CHAPLAIN SCHOOL TO FT JACKSON, SC. CLOSE EVANS SUB-POST AND 
BACKFILL INTO FACILITIES MADE AVAILABLE ON MAIN POST AND CHARLES 
WOODS. DISPOSE OF EXCESS HOUSING AND OTHER FACILITIES ON MAIN 
POST, CHARLES WOODS, EVANS AND WAYSIDE. 



Group : AMC-ROCK ISLAND 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : A4-2 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: Immediate 
ROI Year : Immediate 

Option NPV in 2013 ($K) : -75,334 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : -44,100 

Net Costs ($K) Constant Dollars 
1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 Beyond -- --- -- 

Misn 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Pers 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Ovhd 0 -1,017 -1,017 -1,017 -1,017 -1,017 -1,017 
Cons -26,200 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Movg 0 -44,100 0 0 0 0 0 
Othr 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

0 FORCE STRUCTURE REDUCTIONS 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Students 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 

TOTAL 

Summary : 

REVERSE BRAC 91 DECISION TO TRANSFER THE MATERIEL READINESS 
FUNCTION OF AMCCOM FROM ROCK ISLAND TO REDSTONE ARSENAL. 
THIS ACTION REALIGNS THIS FUNCTION UNDER TACOM BUT MAKES NO 
PERSONNEL MOVES. 



(3) Environmental 

Criterion eight, environmental impact, was considered 
but was not a dominant factor for this category except in the 

w 
compliance and restoration areas. Our analysis included the cost 
to comply with EPA and New Jersey clean water regulations. The 
potential restoration costs influence the decision to dispose of 
excess property, rather than the decision to close. Summaries of 
potential environmental impact are provided below. 

(a) VINT HIu FARMS STATION, 'IRGINIA 

Threatened or Endangered SpecAes: There are no 
threatened or endangered specieslhabitat on the installation, 
therefore no limitations to closure or disposal. 

Wetlands: No wetlands have been identified on the 
installation. No limitations to closure or disposal exist. 

Historic or Archeological Sites: No inventory of 
resources has been completed, although there is suspected 
significance for WWII and Cold War historical structures. 
Identification of historic properties is required. Moth ball 
plan for historic buildings may be required as well as potential 
documentation for mitigation. Reuse plans will have to consider 
potential effects to historic properties. Some mitigation may be 
required as a result of Section 106 actions. 

Pollution ~ontrol/~nfrastructure: Sufficient water, 
wastewater, and solid waste service exists. There are no 

'I)( 

limitations to closure or disposal of the installation. 

Hazardous ~aterials/~astes: There is no known 
limitation to partial or total closure and disposal of any part 
of the installation. 

Land Use and Airspace Implications: This is a small 
installation with no reported wetlands, training, airspace 
restrictions, impact areas, or other restrictions. There are no 
known restrictions to closure or disposal. 

* 

Programmed Environmental costs/cost Avoidances: 
Minimal Environmental Compliance costs are projected to be less 
than $400K annually. 



(b) FORT MONMOUTH, NEW JERSEY 

"m Threatened or Endangered Species: There are no known 
threatened or endangered specieslhabitat on post. No limitation 
exists for closure or disposal. 

Wetlands: No wetlands have been identified on the 
installation. Wetlands pose no known problems to closure or 
disposal. 

Historic or Archeological Sites: Preliminary studies 
have identified 104 buildings as historic. No formal inventory 
of resources or Historic Preservation Plan exists;. Architectural 
and some minor archeological surveys for identification of 
historic properties are required. A plan for maintenance of 
historic structures will be required for interim care of historic 
structures. Some documentation may be required a.s mitigation. 
Reuse plans will have to take into consideration the sensitive 
nature of the historic district. There are no ma.jor limitations 
to closure or disposal. 

Pollution ~ontrol/~nfrastructure: Sufficient water, 
wastewater, and solid waste service exists. There are no 
limitations to closure or disposal. 

Hazardous ~aterials/~astes: There are no known 
environmental limitations to total or partial clolsure. Disposal 
of the entire installation may be constrained to exclude isolated .I landfills depending of proposed future use of these areas. 

Land Use and Airspace Implications: This is a small 
installation (2,100+ acres) about 40% of which is cantonment. 
Approximately 50% of acreage is identified as having safety, 
contamination, and special use restrictions. No airspace 
restrictions are identified. No known limitations to closure 
exist, but possible limitations do exist to dispolsal. 

Programmed Environmental Costs/~ost Avalidances: Air 
compliance cost of $300K may be avoided through total closure. 



c. ROCK ISLAND ARSENAL, IllINOIS 

Threatened or Endangered Species: There are three 
endangered species' reported on this installation. This will not 
be a significant limitation to construction of new facilities, 
and will not constrain operations as long as habitat is not 
disturbed. 

Wetlands: There are 27 acres or wetlands on the 
installation, which will not limit the realignment. 

Historic or Archeological Sites: Most of the buildings 
on the installation are identified as historic, one National 
Register District and two National Historic Landmarks are on the 
installation. Most of the installation has been surveyed for 
archeological sites, with 12 identified. New construction will 
have to conform to the visual setting of the historic 
district/landmarks. Also any renovation of historic structures 
will have to conform to Secretary of Interior guidelines. 

Pollution Control/~nfrastructure: There are sufficient 
water, wastewater, and solid waste disposal services to 
accommodate the realignment with no limitations. 

Hazardous ~aterials/~astes: Realignment of personnel 
onto the -installation should have no impact on the status of on- 
going or programmed environmental activities. However, if 
existing facilities are to be used for.incoming mission, 
consideration should be given to potential asbestos, radon, or 
lead-based paint abatements. 

Land Use and Airspace Implications: The installation 
comprises 891 acres, of which 137 is cantonment, 27 is wetlands, 
and 99 is other restricted use area. There are endangered 
species, significant cultural resources, and 23 DERA sites all of 
which will restrict architecture and/or siting of new facilities. 

Programmed Environmental ~osts/~ost Avoidances: 
Programmed environmental costs should not be impacted by the 
realignment. 

( 4 )  Community Infrastructure 

The ability of the existing facilities and the 
potential receiving communities, infrastructure to support 
forces, missions, and personnel is measured in the assessment of 
military value. The Places Rated Almanac rating is used to 
assess the overall quality of life in the surrounding community. 
The Environmental Carrying Capacity attribute addresses the issue 
of infrastructure for water, sewer, electrical, and landfill 
capacity at each installation and includes community 
infrastructure assets when jointly used. The Army Family Housing 



attribute assess the number and quality of family quarters 

r available on post and in the community. 

The expansion of infrastructure at gaining 
installations and communities, including roads, water, sewer, and 
electrical capacity, is funded when necessary in the military 
construction estimate. 

( 5 )  Socioeconomic 

The economic impact on communities was considered by 
the Army for each installation being realigned, but was not a 
deciding factor. There will be increases in unemployment in 
surrounding communities if any installations is closed or has a 
population decline. All installations proposed for realignment 
in this category have potential for disposal of facilities and 
land excess to the Army's needs. Summaries of the potential 
socioeconomic impacts are provided below. 

The proposed realignment of Fort Monmouth may result in the 
loss of 1.7 percent of the jobs in the local community, 

The proposed closure of Vint Hill Farms Station may result 
in the loss of 12.8 percent of the jobs in the local community. 

The-proposed realignment of Redstone Arsenal will result in 
no loss of jobs in the community because no transfer of personnel 

u has occurred to date. 



5. PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

a. FORT MONMOUTH, NEW JERSEY 

PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS - FROM FORT MONMOUTH I 



b. VINT HILL FARMS STATION, VIRGINIA 

1. U.S. Army Intelligence and Security Command elements. 
2. Operation Security Evaluation Group 
3. Organizations/activities on Vint Hill Farms Station being relocated to 
destinations not yet determined. Note: The Army does not normally specify 
receiving bases for units or activities of less than 100 U.S. Government 
per,sonnel. BASE X acts as the surrogate receiving base for units or 
activities relocating to indeterminate destinations. 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

Production installations consist of production oriented 
arsenals and ammunition plants. Production Installations 
manufacture, receive, issue, store, renovate, test, and 
demilitarize conventional and chemical ammunition. They operate 
calibration labs and ballistics test facilities. They also 
provide Quality Assurance Specialist Ammunition Surveillance 
(QASAS)/D~~O~ storage for ammunition and strategic materials. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within 
the production installation category. 

- Hawthorne Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Nevada 

- Holston Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Tennessee 

- Iowa Army Ammunition Plant (UP), Iowa 

- Lake City Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Missouri 

- Lone Star Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Texas 

- McAlester Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Oklahoma 

- Milan Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Tennessee 

- Pine Bluff Arsenal, Arkansas 

- Radford Army Ammunition Plant (UP), Virginia 

- Saginaw Army Aircraft Plant, Texas 

- Stratford Army Engine Plant, Connecticut 

- Tarheel Army Missile Plant, North Carolina 

- Watervliet Arsenal, New York 

The map that follows shows the geographic location of each 
activity. 





2. MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration" to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria, when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installationts military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

.During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This so.ftware allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Armyts purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 
consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 



each installation in relation to others within its category. 

The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking 'of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
"common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation first" listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume' lwhich serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures Of Merit, Attributes And Weights 

Mission Essentiality. For Production I~nstallations, 
essentiality is measured by the ability to support the production 
needs of the active and Reserve Component forces. Four 
attributes were developed to measure essentiality: 

Attribute Points 

Mobilization 85 

Production Flexibility 85 

Production Storage 60 

Plant Capacity 70 

Total 300 

The most heavily weighted attributes in the Mission 
Essentiality Measure of Merit are Mobilization and Production 
Flexibility. These attributes measure the abilit,y of Production 
Installations to adjust to and support wartime contingencies. 
The weight of these attributes together is 170 points or 57% of 
the Mission Essentiality group. The Mobilization attribute is 
weighted at 85 since it is a critical factor in determining 
whether the plant will be able to support the extra workload 
incurred by a mobilization. Production Flexibility is weighted 
at 85 since it is a critical factor in determining if the 
production process can be modified quickly to meet critical 
needs. 

Plant Capacity and Production Storage are both a 
measure of the potential to expand capacity and storage. 



Mission Suitability. The ability of an installation to 
support the operational requirements of its assigned units. For 
Production Installations, suitability is measured by how well the 
physical characteristics of the installations support the needs w 
of the production mission. Four attributes were developed to 
measure suitability: 

Attribute 

Deployment Network 80 

Construction Investment 65 

Information Mission Area (IMA) 65 

Reserve S u ~ ~ o r t  40 

Total 250 

The most weight (80 points) is assigned to Deployment 
Network in recognition of the necessity of the Production 
Installation to have easy access to means of transportation. 
Construction Investment reflects the installation's level of 
modernization. The Information Mission Area (IMA) support 
attribute places emphasis on the amount of information management 
equipment and facilities that are available on the installation. 
Reserve Component support is an indicator of support provided to 
Reserve Components during peacetime and transition to war. 



Operational Efficiencies. The cost of operating and 
maintaining the installation. The seven attributes are a series 
of factors that assess the relative costs involved in stationing 
the force and operating the installations. They were weighted as 
follows : 

Attribute 

Average Civilian Salary 

Points 

Military Construction Cost 25 

Non-DoD Financing Costs 25 

Manpower Estimating Relationship 20 

Cost Estimating Relationship 20 

Variable Housing Allowance 15  

Family Housina Cost Per Unit 15  

Total 150 

Three of the attributes in this group are directly 
related to the cost of manpower: Average Civilian Salary, 
Manpower Estimating Relationship, and Cost Estimating 
Relationship. They comprise a total of 100 points or 67 percent 

(I) of the total weight for this measure of merit. 

The Military Construction Cost factor and the Non DoD 
Financing Costs are next in importance with 25 po:ints each and 
comprise 33 percent of the total for this Measure of Merit. 

Because of the relatively small military presence at 
Production Installations, the attributes for Variinble Housing 
Allowance and Family Housing Cost Per Unit are weighted with only 
15 points each. 



Expandability. The ability of an installation to 
increase current mission activities and accept other functions at 
the same location. The seven attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of the installation to expand and were 

'13 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute 

Environmental Capacity 

Points 

Unused Ammunition Storage 30 

Total Buildable Acres 20 

Unused Capacity - Plant 20 

Encroachment 15 

Infrastructure 1 5  

Work Force Available 1 5  

Total 150 

The Unused Ammo Storage and Unused Capacity - Plant 
attribqtes recognize availability of facilities, including 
temporary, to permit immediate expansion. 50 points out of 150, 
or 33 percent of the total was given for these Measures of Merit. w 

Four other attributes; Environmental Capacity, Total 
Buildable Acres, Infrastructure and Work Force Available are all 
indicators of possible constraints on future expansion of the 
facility. Encroachment gauges the impacts of the surrounding 
communities on expansion of installation operations and the 
potential for future land acquisition to support expansion. 
These four attributes were given a total of 100 points out of 150 
possible points, or 67 percent of the total weight of this 
Measure of Merit. 



Quality of Life. The ability of an installation to 
support soldiers and their families. The total weight of 150 
points for this Measure of Merit was established to measure the 
overall living condition provided at these installations. Eight 
attributes were developed to measure quality of life and were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Percent Permanent Facilities 35 

Community Facilities 25 

Places Rated Almanac Rating 25 

Health Care Support Index 25 

Army Community of Excellence Score 10 

Army Family Housing 10 

Unaccompanied Officer Personnel Housing 10 

Unaccom~anied Enlisted Personnel Housina 10 

Percent Permanent Facilities is weighted1 at 35 points, 
i.) the highest in this category since it provides an indicator of 

the effort put into modernization of the installation. 

The Community Facilities attribute is weighted at 25. 
Even though few military are assigned, many civilians use these 
facilities. The Places Rated Almanac attribute is' weighted at 25 
because it provides a good indicator of the living conditions in 
the surrounding community. The Health Care Support Index was 
assigned 25 points in recognition of the requirement to support 
industrial type operations and other hazardous con.ditions. 

Army Community of Excellence Score, Army Family 
Housing, Unaccompanied Officer Housing and Unaccom~panied Enlisted 
Housing are given 10 points each since few military personnel are 
assigned to Production Installations. 



d. Summary 

The military value spreadsheets for this category are 
provided below. 











rr PRODUCTION INSTALLATIONS MILITARY VALUE SCORES 

N o t e :  T h i s  q u a n t i t a t i v e  assessment  p r o v i d e s  a  s t a r t i n g  p o i n t  i n  
the e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the Army's b a s e  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  hoes n o t  produce. . 
a  d e c i s i o n  on which b a s e  shou ld  close or be rea l i !gned .  d l  though 
the a s s e s s m e n t  o f f ers  a l o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judging p o s s i b l e  
o p p o r t u n i t i e s  for c l o s u r e  or r e a l i g n m e n t ,  i t  i s  jiust one  e lement  
i n  the Army's o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3. INSTALLATION SCREENING 

Hawthorne Army Ammunition Plant (MP) , Nevada. Ranks 3 / 1 3 
Production Installations. Hawthorne Army Ammunition Plant 
receives, issues, stores, renovates, tests, demils, and provides 
Q A S A S / D ~ ~ O ~  storage for conventional ammunition. It also 
operates a calibration lab and ballistics test facility; 
maintains the capability to receivelship containerized cargo; and 
maintains the capability to LAP ammunition items. Deferred from 
study in BRAC 93. 

Holston Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Tennessee. Ranks 10/13 
Production Installations. Holston Army Ammunitioin Plant 
manufactures expl.osives and chemical materials and stores 



strategic and critical materials. Deferred from study in BRAC 
93. 

Iowa Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Iowa. Ranks 6/13 
Production Installations. Iowa Army Ammunition Plant 
manufactures 8 inch rocket assisted artillery ammunition, 
demolition blocks, mine dispensing systems, and various warheads. 
Deferred from study in BRAC 93. 

Lake City Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Missouri. Ranks 8/13 
Production Installations. Lake City Army Ammunition Plant 
manufactures small arms ammunition and chemical materials, proof 
tests small arms ammunition and maintains the capability to 
receive/ship containerized cargo. Deferred from study in BRAC 
93. 

Lone Star Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Texas. Ranks 6/13 
Production Installations. Lone Star Army Ammunition Plant loads, 
assembles and packs ammunition items, and maintains the 
capability to receive and/or ship containerized cargo. In 
addition, Lone Star Army Ammunition Plant performs quality 
assurance ammunition and storage surveillance functions. 
Deferred from study in BRAC 93. 

McAlester Army Ammunition Plant (AAP), Oklahoma. Ranks 2/13 
Production Installations. McAlester Army Ammunition Plant 
produces, renovates, demils and stores conventional ammunition 
and related components, performs industrial engineering and 
product assurance and operates a calibration lab. Deferred from 
study in BRAC 93. 

Milan Army Ammunition Plant (AAP) , Tennessee. Ranks 5 / 1 3 
Production Installations. Milan Army Ammunition Plant loads, 
assembles, and packs ammunition items; maintains the capability 
to receiveiship containerized cargo; handles and stores 
ammunition; and, provides receiv storage surveillance functions. 
Deferred from study in BRAC 93. 

Pine Bluff Arsenal, Arkansas. Ranks 4/13 Production 
Installations. Pine Bluff Arsenal has the mission to operate and 
maintain production facilities for manufacture of assigned 
materiel, store, survey and ship supplies and equipment. it also 
performs demilitarization of chemical munitions, and produces 
binary munitions. Deferred from study in BRAC 93. 

Radford Army Ammunition Plant (AAP) , Virginia. Ranks 81 1 3 
Production Installations. Radford AAP has been identified as a 
Group Technology Center ,for Propellants, (Solvent/Solventless and 
Single Base). Radford AAP is the center of expertise for 
Propellant manufacture and is the last active plant capable of 
producing TNT. Deferred from study in BRAC 93. 



Saginaw Army Aircraft Plant, Texas. Ranks 13/13 Production 
Installations. The plant is a government-owned facility that was 
contractor-operated by Bell Helicopter-Textron to store and 
refurbish aircraft and provide test flight capability for 
Department of Defense helicopters. Due to economic reasons, Bell 
Helicopter-Textron suspended operations, discontinued the lease 
agreement, and vacated the premises in January 1989. Since that 
time, the facility has been vacant and idle. The Army, using its 
discretionary authority, is taking action to close this plant 
since it does not break any threshold under the BRAC Act. 

Stratford Army Engine Plant, Connecticut. Ranks 11/13 
Production Installations. Stratford Army Engine Plant is a 
government-owned engine manufacturing facility which, unlike the 
usual GOCO facility, is contractor-operated under a no-fee 
facilities contract. The contract provides for rent-free use of 
real and personal property on government contracts, and rental 
use of same on commercial contracts. The facility is staffed and 
operated solely by contractor personnel. The "re:sidentl' 
contractor, Textron Lycoming, has been operating in the plant 
since 1951. The AGT-1500 engine used in the M1 Abrams Tank is 
the primary military product line. Aviation engine product lines 
are the T55 series engine for CH/MH-47 application, and the 
out-of- production T53 series engine used on the IJH-1, AH-1 and 
OV-1. There are also some active contracts for the Navy and 
other Defense agencies. A study is underway which examines 
options to:(a) transfer Army workload to a contractor-owned 
facility; (b) transfer Army workload t a government-owned w facility; and (c) dispose of the plant. The study will be 
complete by August 1993. The Army, using its discretionary 
authority, is taking action to close this plant since it does 
not break any threshold under the BRAC Act. 

Tarheel Army Missile Plant, North Carolina. Ranks 12/13 
Production Installations. Preliminary Assessment Study in 
process to determine condition and cleanup requirements. Current 
plan is to maintain and protect, as required, pending release to 
GSA as excess to Army requirements. The Army, using its 
discretionary authority, is taking action to close this plant 
since it does not break any threshold under the BEZAC Act. 

Watervliet Arsenal, New York. Ranks 1/13 Production 
Installations. Watervliet Arsenal's mission is to perform 
procurement, fabrication, industrial engineering, and product 
assurance of assigned materiel. The arsenal also provides 
administrative and logistical support services to tenant 
activities. Primary materiel responsibilities include mortars, 
recoilless rifles, canons for tanks, towed and self- propelled 
artillery, components, special tool sets, and rela,ted training 
devices and simulators. Deferred from study in BRAC 93. 



4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

After evaluating all the installations against the criteria, 
there are no recommendations for closure or realignment in this 
category. The Army is disposing of Saginaw, Stratford, and 
Tarheel outside of the BRAC process in accordance with current 
procedures and regulations. These installations do not meet the 
BRAC threshold. 

a. Recommendations 

None. 

b. Justification 

The Army, using its discretionary authority, is taking 
action to close three production facilities, since they do not 
break any thresholds reportable under the BRAC legislation. The 
remaining installations were deferred from further study after 
performing initial evaluation due to their unique military value. 

The Army is already in the process of laying away the 
following production installations, using its own authority 
because they do not break the BRAC thresholds: 

.Installation 
Mississippi AAP 
Indiana AAP 
Kansas AAP 
Scranton (PA) AAP 
Louisiana AAP 
Longhorn (TX) AAP 
Sunflower (KS) AAP 

Status 
Completed 
1995 
1995 
1995 
1995 
1995 
1995 

5.  PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

Not Applicable. 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

Proving Grounds are facilities that include laboratories, 
engineering and logistical management centers, inventory control 
centers. Proving Grounds plan, conduct, and report the results 
of developmental tests of chemical warfare munitions, chemical 
and biological defense systems and -flame, incendiary, smoke 
obscurant and illuminating weapons systems. The Proving Ground 

- safeguards, stores, transports, and uses chemical surety 
materiel, and provides security and removal/disposal of unwanted 
chemical surety materiel. It plans, conducts, and reports the 
results of performance and survivability of DoD materiel in a 
various environments. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated 
within the Proving Grounds category: 

- Aberdeen proving Ground, Maryland. 
- Dugway Proving Ground, Utah. 
- White Sands Missile Range, New Mexico. 
- Yuma Proving Ground, Arizona. 





2. MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration" to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria, when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installationls military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

.During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Army's purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army. (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 
consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 



each installation in relation to others within its category. 

The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
"common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation first" listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addrcessed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures Of Merit, Attributes And Weights 

Mission Essentiality. For proving groui~ds, 
essentiality is measured by the ability to support the research 
and development, inventory control and needs of the active and RC 
forces. Three attributes were developed to measure essentiality: 

Attribute Points 

. Test and Evaluation Facilities 150 

Test and Evaluation Ranges 100 

Total Acres 50 

Total 300 

Test and Evaluation Facilities. This attribute is 
rated at 150 and represents laboratory and research space. 
Space-wise this type of facility is the most expensive to build 
and is the biggest concern in relocating. As a result of the 
cost of relocating this space, the attribute for Test and 
Evaluation Facilities was given the largest weight - 150 points, 
a total of 50% of the Mission Essentiality measure of merit. 

Test and Evaluation Ranges are essential to Proving 
Ground operations. This attribute measures the number of ranges 
specifically designated for use as Test and Evalualtion ranges and 
indicates the ability of the Proving Ground to support multiple 
weapons and equipment testing. 

Total Acres. This attribute is rated the lowest of the 
mission essentiality group at 50 points. This attribute reflects 
the Army's need to consolidate into larger multi-purpose 
installations. 



Mission Suitability. For Proving Grounds, suitability 
is measured by how well the physical characteristics of the 
installations support the needs of the missions. Since most of 
these installations are research oriented, their availability to 

'clrrs 
means of transportation is important. Six attributes were 
developed to measure suitability: 

Points 

Operational and Administrative Facilities 125 

Work Force Retention 75  

Information Mission Area ( I M A )  50  

Total 250 

Administrative Facilities. This is rated the highest 
of the Mission Suitability group at 125 points since all of the 
Proving Ground missions require administrative facilities as well 
as Test and Evaluation and development facilities. 

Work force retention is another very important aspect 
of the proving ground's military value. These type of facilities 
require highly educated and skilled workers. The amount of 
training and recruitment needed to fill these positions is a 
critical indicator to the overall efficiency of the installation. 
If the workforce is relatively stable, the productivity is 
usually much higher. 

The IMA attribute was established centrally to capture 
the amount of information management equipment and facilities are 
available. 



Operational Efficiencies. The attribute are a series 
of factors that assess the relative costs involved in stationing 
the force and operating the installations. They were weighted as 
follows : 

Attribute Points 

Variable Housing Allowance 

Family Housing Cost Per Unit 25 

Average Civilian Salary 30 

Manpower Estimating Relationship 25 

Cost Estimating Relationship 25 

Military Construction Cost 20 

Total 150 

Average Civilian Salary is rated highest at 30 points. 
Most of the workforce at proving grounds is civilian, therefore, 
this is a critical factor in our evaluation. 

.The Manpower Estimating Relationship and Cost 
Estimating Relationship attributes are used to reflect the 
efficiency in manpower and overhead functions at tihe 
installations, both the attributes are rated at 25 points. 

The Variable Housing Allowance, Army Family Housing 
~ost/~nit and Military construction cost factor Cost Factors are 
all measures of the cost of living in the area. These attributes 
total to 70 points or 46 percent of the total for the measure of 
merit. 



Expandability. The five attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of the installation to expand and were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Total Buildable Acres 25 

Encroachment 20 

Environmental Capacity 50 

Infrastructure 30 

Total 

Three attributes: total buildable acres, environmental 
capacity, infrastructure and encroachment are indicators of 
possible constraints on the future expansion of the facility. 
Encroachment gauges the impacts of the surrounding communities on 
expansion of instal1ation.operations and the future potential for 
land acquisition. They were given a total of 95 points or 63 
percent of the total weight of this Measure of Merit. 

Multi-function was given 25 points, this attribute is 
used to measure the number of separate major activities supported 
by the installation. This attribute indicates the level of cross 
utilization of the installation. 



Quality of Life. The total weight of 100 points for 
this Measure of Merit was established by Headquarters, Department 

w of the Army after review of how accurately the standardized 
weights for each measure were assessing the varying categories. 
It was felt that the previous weight of 200 points was 
inappropriate in light of the transitory support these 
installations provide to our soldiers. The eight attributes were 
developed to measure the ability of the installation to expand 
and were weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Percent Permanent Facilities 35 

Army Community of Excellence Score 10 

Army Family Housing 10 

Unaccompanied Officer Personnel Housing 10 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Personnel Housing 10 

Community Facilities 25 

Places Rated Almanac Rating 25 

Health Care Suvvort Index 25 

Total 150 

Percent Permanent Facility. This attribute is rated 35 
points, the highest in this category. It provides a good 
indicator of the age of the depot, as well as the effort put into 
modernization. 

The Community Facilities attribute is rated at 25. 
Even though few military are assigned, many civilians use these 
facilities. The Places Rated Almanac attribute is rated at 25, 
because it provides a good indicator of the surrounding areas 
living environment. The health Care Index was assigned 25 
points. 

Army Community of Excellence (ACOE) Score is rated at 
10, which gives less emphasis to this attribute than to the 
others. The Army Materiel Command does not have a highly active 
ACOE program, since very few people live on post. Army Family 
Housing, Unaccompanied 0fficer.Housing and Unaccorripanied Enlisted 
Housing are given 10 points each, since the Army has few military 
assigned to the proving grounds. 



d. summary 

The military value spreadsheets for this category are provided 
below. 

w 



Note: Th i s  quanti  t a t i  v e  assessment p rov ides  a s t i i r t i n g  po in t  i n  
t h e  e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the  Army's base  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  ~ ioes  n o t  produce 
a d e c i s i o n  on which base  should close or be r e a l i g n e d .  A1 though 
t h e  assessment o f f e r s  a l o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judging p o s s i b l e  
o p p o r t u n i t i e s  or c l o s u r e  and real ignment ,  i t  is  j u s t  one element 
i n  t h e  A r m y ' s  o v e r a l l  e va lua t ion .  

3. INSTALLATION SCREENING 

Aberdeen Proving Ground, Maryland (APG). Rartks 114 proving 
'I)) grounds. The mission of Aberdeen Proving Ground is a major Army 

Research, Development and Testing installation. P,PG provides 
administrative management to numerous organizations. This 
support includes readiness and mobilization preparedness. As 
AMCfs only Mobilization Station APG is the host to a potential of 
25 to 50 company sized Army Reserve and National G;uard units. In 
addition, APG is the host of the AMC Mobilization Deployment 
Processing Center. APG has extensive facilities and 
infrastructure in place. APG has the highest replacement value 
of any Army installation. The high cost to duplicate or replace 
facilities requires APG to be deferred from consideration as a 
closure candidate. 

Dugway Proving Ground, Utah (DPG). Ranks 414 proving 
grounds. DPG plans, conducts, and reports the results of 
developmental tests of chemical warfare munitions, chemical and 
biological defense systems and flame, incendiary, smoke obscurant 
and illuminating weapons systems. The proving ground safeguards, 
stores, transports, and uses chemical surety materiel, and 
provides security and removal/disposal of unwanted chemical 
surety materiel. Also, it plans, conducts, and reports the 
results of performance and survivability of DoD materiel in a 
tropical environment. Although Dugway was considered for closure 
or realignment, it ultimately was excluded due to its unique 



capability to conduct chemical and biological testing. 

White Sands Missile Range, New Mexico (WSMR). Ranks 214 
proving grounds. WSMR is operated and maintained primarily for 
support of research, development, and testing of weapon and space 
systems, subsystems, and components. The major range and test 
facility base is available to all DOD components, other 
government agencies and domestic commercial agencies and foreign 
governments when sponsored by the U.S. Government. White Sands 
Missile Range is unique because it is one of the only sites in 
the United Stated that is large enough (2 million + acres) to 
fire all organic missile and artillery systems. Because of this 
unique capability, WSMR was deferred from study for closure or 
realignment. 

Yuma Proving Grounds, Arizona (YPG). Ranks 314 proving 
grounds. YPG plans, conducts, analyzes, and reports the results 
of developmental tests and other tests; reviews plans; and 
monitors developmental testing planned or conducted by proponent 
materiel developers, producers, and contractors for the following 
types of materiel: tube artillery systems, aircraft armament 
systems, air delivery systems, and air mobility equipment. The 
proving ground also performs desert environmental tests on all 
classes of Army materiel. YPG is designated as a National Test 
Range and has unique facilities for Joint testing that cannot be 
replicated without a large capital investment. Because of the 
unique facilities available, YPG was deferred from study for 
closure.' It is also receiving functions as a result of the 1988 
 omm mission"^ decision to close Jefferson Proving Ground, Indiana. 

4. RECOMMEXDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendations 

None. 

b. Justification 

Although Dugway Proving Grounds was considered as a 
candidate for closure, no recommendation is being made due to its 
unique chemical and biological testing mission. The other 
installations in this category were deferred from further study 
after initial evaluation due to their unique military value. 

5 .  PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

Not Applicable. 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

Ports are industrial facilities that include ocean terminals and 
an ammunition terminal operated by the Military Traffic 
Management Command. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within the 
Ports category. 

- Military Ocean Terminal, Oakland CA 

- Military Ocean Terminal, Bayonne NJ 

- Military Ammunition Terminal, Sunny Point NC 

The map that follows shows the geographic location of each 
of these activities. 





2 .  MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority considerationtl,to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria, when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installationfs military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

. During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Army's purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which insta1,lations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 
consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 



each installation in relation to others within its category. 

'I1yI) The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
I f  common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation first" listing. There are several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures of Merit, Attributes, and Weights 

Mission Essentiality-For port facilities, essentiality 
is measured by the ability to support port operations. Four 
attributes were developed to measure this essentiality: 

Attribute Points 

. Rail and Road Links 90 

Support Facilities 75 

Normal Throughput Capacity 100 

Reserve Component Su~vort 35 

Total 300 

The single most important attribute for support of port 
operations is its normal throughput capacity. The value of this 
attribute is measured by the port's average material, cargo, and 
equipment loaded on a daily basis. The importance of this 
attribute is recognized by assigning 33 percent (700 points) of 
the 300 points for this Measure of Merit. 

A terminal's close proximity to rail and major highways 
and its ability to provide responsiveness and timely support to 
customers during peacetime, mobilization, and wartime are 
critical ingredients to mission accomplishment. This is 
recognized by assigning 30 percent (90 of 300 points) to this 
attribute. 

The ability to store, warehouse, and ret.rieve supplies 
and equipment is an important element in port operations. 
Support Facilities is given 75 points. 



Supporting the readiness of the Reserve Components 
(RC), to include individual and unit training and mobilization 
support, is an important element in evaluating port facilities. 
Because rail and road linkages, support facilities, and normal 
throughput operations are just as important to the RC as the AC, 
the other three attributes assess the military value of port 
operations for both components. In addition to the others, this 
attribute attempts to measure the availability of the port to 
support RC missions and training. Because the focus of this 
attribute is AC oriented, this attribute is assigned only 35 
points. 

Mission Suitability. For port facilities, suitability 
is measured by how well the physical characteristics of the 
facilities support the needs of the ocean going vessels. Six 
attributes were developed to measure suitability: 

Attribute Points 

Deep Water ~iers/~harves 80 

Hard Surface Staging 45 

Transportation Infrastructure 65 

. Material Handling Equipment (MHE) 25 

Construction Investment 20 

Information Mission Area (IMA) 15 

Total 250 

The preponderance of the weight (86%) is assigned to 
infrastructure type attributes (deep water piers, hard surface 
staging areas, MHE, and transportation nodes) in recognition of 
the facilities necessary to quickly load and/or discharge cargo 
in either high tide or low tide. While construction investments 
and information mission areas are important, they were considered 
to be less important than those that deal directly with the 
movement of and control of the loading and off loading of cargo 
ships. 



Operational Efficiencies. The six attributes are a 
series of factors that assess the relative costs involved in 

'1()1 stationing the manpower and operating the facility. They were 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Variable Housing Allowance 25 

Family Housing Cost Per unit 20 

Average Civilian Salary 25 

Manpower Estimating Relationship 25 

Cost Estimating Relationship 30 

Militarv Construction Cost 25 

Total 150 

Since the attributes have basically the same purpose 
and no particular cost element is significantly more or less 
important they were given relatively equal weights. 

.Expandability. The four attributes were developed to 
measure the ability of-the facility to expand and were weighted 

w as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Total Buildable Acres 35 

Environmental Carrying Capacity 40 

Mobility Throughput Capacity 45 

Infrastructure 30 

Total 150 

Total buildable acres measures the ability of the 
facility to support additional permanent structur~es within its 
current property line in accordance with accepted master planning 
policy and guidance as reflected on the facility master plan. 
This attribute receives 35 points. 

Environmental carrying capacity measures the ability to 
conduct current missions, receive additional units, and expand 
operations in light of environmental constraints. This attribute 
was given 40 points. 



Mobility throughput capacity measures a facility's 
ability to expand its support during mobilization or a 
contingency. This attribute receives 45 points. Infrastructure 
measures the facility's ability to meet expansion with possible 

V 
additional water, sewage, electrical, and land fill requirements. 
This attribute was given 30 points. 

Quality of Life. The total weight of 150 points for 
this Measure of Merit is consistent with the transitory support 
these facilities provide our soldiers and civilians. The seven 
attributes measure the ability of the facility to expand and were 
weighted as follows : 

Attribute Points 

Percent Permanent Facilities 30 

Army Community of Excellence Score 10 

Family Housing 20 

Unaccompanied Officer Personnel Housing 20 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Personnel Housing 20 

- Community Facilities 25 

Health Care S u ~ ~ o r t  25 .I 
Total 150 

This Measure of Merit represents the overall quality of 
the installation's facilities and the support it provides to its 
population during non duty hours. 



d.  Summary 

The military value spreadsheets for this category are provided 
below: 





N o t e :  T h i s  q u a n t i  t a t i  ve assessment  p r o v i d e s  a s t i n r t i n g  p o i n t  i n  
the e v a l u a t i o n  o f  the Army's b a s e  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  d o e s  not produce 
a d e c i s i o n  on which b a s e  shou ld  close or be real i iqned.  Al though 
the a s s e s s m e n t  o f f e r s  a l o g i c a l  b a s i s  for judg ing  p o s s i b l e  
o p p o r t u n i t i e s  for c l o s u r e  and r e a l i g n m e n t ,  i t  i s  j u s t  one e lement  
i n  the Army's o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3 .  INSTAUATION SCREENING 

SUNNY POINT, NC. The mission of Military Ocean Terminal. 
Sunny Point is to plan, coordinate, and accomplish movement of 
ammunition and other dangerous cargo to support th~e Department of 
Defense. No other Army-owned ammunition terminal exists on the 
east, West, or Gulf coasts. Sunny Point is also a prime US Army 
Reserve training site for rail, terminal, and port security 
units. Therefore, it was deferred from further study. 

BAYONNE, NJ. Military Ocean Terminal, Bayonne provides the 
only Army secure water terminal facility in support of European, 
African, and Southwest Asian Theaters of Operation. Current 
location and facilities meets the criteria for handling 
throughput of a brigade-sized element with little, if any, 
difficulty. Therefore, it was deferred from further study. 

OAKLAND, CA. Military Ocean Terminal, Oakland, provides the 
only Army secure water terminal facility in support of the 
Pacific and Far East Theaters of Operation. Current location and 
facilities meets the criteria for handling throughput of brigade- 
sized elements with little difficulty. Therefore, it was 
deferred from further study. 



4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendations 

None. 

b. Justification 

Since each port facility provides unique capabilities 
in terms of military value, they were deferred from further study 
after initial evaluation. 

5. PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

Not Applicable. 
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1.  DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

Medical centers provide patient care, graduate medical 
education, and research. The patient care ranges from simple 
outpatient treatment to sophisticated specialty care. The 
patient care available at medical centers also includes referral 
care from other medical treatment facilities within their area of 
responsibility. The graduate medical education provides unique 
military oriented graduate medical training. The graduate 
medical education program is essential in the recruiting and 
retention of properly trained military physicians. Research 
conducted at medical centers has produced significant medical 
advances. 

This category includes only those medical centers located on 
Health Services Command installations. This makes them unique 
and distinguishes them from other medical centers located on 
other Army installations. 

The installations listed below were those evaluated within 
the Medical Center category. 

- Walter Reed Army Medical Center, Washington, DC 

- Fitzsimons Army Medical Center, Aurora, Colorado 

The map that follows shows the geographic distribution of Medical 
Centers. 





2 .  MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description 

The DoD selection criteria states that the Services 
should give "priority consideration"' to military value, as 
defined by the first four criteria, when selecting an 
installation for realignment or closure. The Army determined the 
military value of its installations using the five DoD measures 
of merit. The crosswalk between measures of merit and the final 
criteria is discussed earlier in this report. 

The military value analysis described here was 
quantitative in nature and focused on identifying and measuring 
specific, discrete attributes for each installation. When these 
attributes are taken as a whole they can reasonably be construed 
as portraying the military value or utility of an installation, 
when compared to like installations. In addition, narrative 
descriptions of each installationls military value, including 
non-quantitative considerations, were prepared to provide a more 
complete picture. Although these assessments are not included in 
this basic report, they are available as reference materials. 

b. Evaluation Methodology 

During Phase I the Army chose to use a software package 
called Decision Pad (D-Pad) developed by Apian Software, Inc of 
Menlo Park, California to support its base structure evaluation. 
This software allows the user to evaluate a set of similar 
installations by weighting a given set of criteria. Each 
criteria measures some aspect or consideration which contributes 
to the military value of the installation. The relative 
importance of each criteria to the evaluation is reflected in the 
weighting applied to it by the user during the modelling process. 

For the Army's purpose, installations are viewed as the 
alternatives we are evaluating and the attributes are the 
criteria which are used to measure or assess each alternative. 
D-Pad allows the Army to measure each installation using a set of 
measures common to each category and ranks these installations in 
terms of their generic utility to the Army (i.e., their value in 
supporting our ability to generate, command, and control forces 
and formations in support of the national strategy) not 
exclusively on their ability to support the current missions. In 
this application, D-Pad is used to rank installations based on 
their utility, measured largely in quantitative terms rather than 
making decisions on which installations to close or realign. 

The data used were primarily from Army standard 
management systems, reports, and installation data bases. 
Emphasis was placed on the collection of accurate, verifiable, 
consistent data which truly reflects the relative standing of 



each installation in relation to others within it:s category. 

The intent of the model was to provide a relative, 
objective ranking'of all installations within this category. 
These comparative rankings established by the model pass the 
11 common sense" test and provides a point of departure from which 
a detailed analysis of the realignment and closure potential of 
the installation can begin. This ranking does not provide a 
"close this installation first" listing. There alre several 
installation unique capabilities and functions that must be 
considered before any decision to close or realign is made. 
These unique capabilities and functions were addressed during 
other phases of the study. Definition for each of the attributes 
listed below are available in a reference volume which serves as 
a companion to this basic report. 

c. Measures of Merit, Attributes and Weights 

Mission Essentiality. These attributes measures the 
ability of an installation to generate, project, and sustain 
combat power in support of national military goals. The four 
attributes are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

- Health Care Support Index 150 

Mobilization 35 

Deployment Network 40 

Army Readiness 50 

Total 275 

The most important aspect of mission essentiality is 
the Health Care Support Index. The Health Care Support Index is 
based on Capitation Cost per Beneficiary (CCB), which is a 
measure of the effective use of health care dollars on a 
capitation basis. 

Mobilization, Deployment and Army Readiness also 
measure mission essentiality. Mobilization measures an 
installationts capacity to train, equip, and deploy units in a 
time of national emergency. Deployment evaluates the troops or 
material to distant locations, or support instalLation personnel 
with adequate transportation. Army Readiness indicates the 
importance of training the Army's warfighting force structure and 
relative impact on Army combat readiness/sustaina$ility that an 
installation has due to possible training disruption if 
realigned. 



Mission Suitability. These attributes measure the 
ability of an installation to support the operational 
requirements of its assigned units. These six attributes are 
weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Patient Care Facilities 160 

Research Facilities 40 

Maintenance Facilities 10 

~perational/~dministrative Facilities 20 

Information Mission Area 20 

Construction Investment 25 

Total 275 

The highest weight is assigned to Patient Care 
Facilities which measures the medical center's ability to treat 
and care for patients. 

- Other important aspects of mission suitability are 
Research Facilities, Maintenance Facilities, operational/ 
Administrative Facilities, Information Mission Area, and 
Construction Investment. Research Facilities indicate the 
importance of Medical Center research in the area of military 
medicine. Maintenance Facilities are evaluated by availability 
of permanent and semi-permanent facilities. They are critical to 
efficient and effective unit and installation operations and are 
a key factor in maintaining unit readiness and support to tenant 
and reserve components. ~perational/~dministrative Facilities 
measure the installation's capacity for providing permanent 
general purpose administrative and operational facilities. 
Information Mission Area (IMA) evaluates IMA systems on the basis 
of available capacity, capability for expansion and technology 
used. Construction Investment measures the overall investment in 
facilities and real property over the past 10 years. This is an 
indicator of the installationts modernization. 



Operational Efficiency. These attributles measure the 
cost of operating and maintaining the installation. The six 

w attributes are weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Variable Housing Allowance 2 1 

Family Housing Costs 2 1 

Average Civilian Salary 14 

Manpower Estimating Relationship 28 

Cost Estimate Relationship 28 

Military Construction Cost 28 

Total 140 

There are no significant differences among the 
attributes. Variable Housing Allowance (VHA) provides an 
indicator of the location cost to the Army for assignment of 
military personnel to an installation. Family Housing Costs 
measure the cost to maintain one set of family quarters at an 
installation. This attribute compliments the VHA attribute. 
Average Civilian Salary indicates the relative BASOPS operating 
cost for civilian workers at installation. BASOPS Manpower * Estimating Relationship (MER) provides an indication of 
associated manpower costs for operating the installation. BASOPS 
Cost Estimate Relationship (CER) measures an overall economic 
indicator concerning the long term BASOPS operational cost to 
retain an installation. The Military Construction Cost Factor 
indicates the relative difference between installations for 
construction of the same facility. It provides a relative cost 
of capital investment for modernization or expansion of 
facilities. 



Expandability. These attributes measure the ability of 
an installation to increase current mission activities and accept 
other functions at the same location. These five are weighted as 
follows : 

Attribute 

Total Buildable Acres 

Points 

35 

Encroachment 20 

Environmental Capacity 35 

Infrastructure 35 I 
Total 140 

The major emphasis in this category is placed on three 
attributes: Total Buildable Acres, Environmental Capacity, and 
Infrastructure. Total Buildable Acres measure the installationls 
capacity to support additional permanent structure. 
Environmental Capacity is a composite of various environmental 
factors and measures the ability of the installation to conduct 
its current mission, and receive additional units and expand 
operations in light of environmental constraints. Infrastructure 
measures the capacity of water, sewage treatment, electrical 
distribution, and land fill facilities available to the 
installation. 

II 

The other attributes, Encroachment and Multi-function 
also measure expandability. Encroachment reviews the population 
density of the area surrounding the installation. The theory is 
that the lower the population density around the post, the easier 
it will be to expand mission activity without impacting the 
surrounding community. The Multi-function attribute addresses 
the installationts ability to support multiple functions now and 
in the future. 



Quality of Life. These attributes measure the ability 
of an installation to support soldiers and their families. The 

V111) six attributes were weighted as follows: 

Attribute Points 

Percent Permanent Facilities 25 

Community of Excellence 10 

Army Family Housing 30 

Unaccompanied Officer Personnel Housing 30 

Unaccompanied Enlisted Personnel Housing 40 

Community Facilities 35 

Total 170 

These attributes measure the overall quality of 
installation housing and community facilities that support 
quality of life. Unaccompanied Enlisted Housing, Unaccompanied 
Officer Housing and Army Family Housing are significant 
attributes because they measure the capability and availability 
of housing for the soldier and their families. 

The remaining attributes measure the overall quality 1 of the installationt s facilities. The Percent Permanent 
Facilities indicate the overall quality of the installationts 
facilities. Community of Excellence indicates the installationts 
ability to provide a comparative living and working environment 
and quality of services at installations. Community facilities 
measure the installationts total available community facilities 
to include Non Appropriated Fund activities. 



d. Summary 

The military value spreadsheets for this category are 
~rovided below: 



w 0 ,  SCORES 10 

1 WRAMC : i 
I . .  

1 FAMC : X 

MEDICAL CENTER MILITARY VALUE SCORES 

Note:  T h i s  q u a n t i t a t i v e  assessment p rov ide s  a s t a r t i n g  po in t  i n  
the  e v a l u a t i o n  o f  t h e  Army's base  s t r u c t u r e .  I t  13oes n o t  produce 
a d e c i s i o n  on which base  should close or be rea l i !gned .  
Although the assessment  o f fers  a l o g i c a l  b a s i s  fo:r judging 
p o s s i b l e  o p p o r t u n i t i e s  for c l o s u r e  or real ignment , ,  it i s  j u s t  one 
element i n  t h e  Army's o v e r a l l  e v a l u a t i o n .  

3. INSTALLATION SCREENING 

WALTER REED ARMY MEDICAL CENTER, WASHINGTON, DC. 
Ranks equally with Fitzsimons Medical Center in military value. 
Walter Reed Army Medical Center (WRAMC) is the Amnyls largest 
medical center and .has more than 61,400 beneficiaries in the 
immediate. Washington metropolitan area. WRAMC supports the Army 
in three important areas of medical science: patient care, or 
the maintenance of the Armyts fighting strength; medical 
education; and training and medical research. WWLMC is the 
principal clinical teaching hospital for the Uniformed Services 
University of the Health Sciences as well as a teaching hospital 
for medical students from George Washington, Howard, and 
Georgetown Universities. There are no restructuring or reshaping 
initiatives that affect this medical center. Therefore, it was 
deferred from further study. 

FITZSIMONS ARMY MEDICAL CENTER, AURORA, CO. Ranks 
equally with Walter Reed Army Medical Center in military value. 
Fitzsimons Army Medical Center (FAMC) is one of seven Army 
medical centers the US and has two catchment areas of service. 
With a roughly 40-mile radius, it provides primary care for 
approximately 67,000 beneficiaries. The second catchment area 
region includes Illinois, Wisconsin, Minnesota, North Kansas, 
Colorado, Utah, Wyoming, and Missouri, with more than 500,000 
beneficiaries eligible for tertiary care when needed. FAMC 
provides daily health care, medical training, mobilization, and 
installation support. Graduate medical education is offered at 
the intern, resident and fellowship levels. FAMC also supports 
medical training for active duty and reserve component personnel 
including courses for licensed practical nurses, operating-room 
and radiology technicians, occupational and physical therapy 
specialists, nurse anesthetists, and critical care nurses. FAMC 



has affiliation agreements with many local hospitals and 
universities for training, consultant and interchange and 
teaching. Selected for study as a result of a recommendation 
from the acting ~ssistant Secretary of Defense (Health Affairs). 

4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendations 

None. 

b. Justification 

The Army excluded Fitzsimons Army Medical Center from 
further study due to an unacceptable return on investment 
(closure did not pay back). DoD must complete its ongoing 
studies of graduate medical education and medical infrastructure 
before building sound rationale to justify divestiture of medical 
facilities. 

5. PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

Not Applicable. 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

The Army National Guard (ARNG) consists of approximately 
1,969 MTOE~TDA parent level units. These units and their 
derivative subordinate units are located in over 2,900 
communities in all states, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, Guam, 
the Virgin Islands, and the District of Columbia. Each state's 
National Guard is both a military force under the command of the 

- respective state or territorial governor and a part of the 
Federal Reserve components. Individual state adjutants general 
(TAG) supervise the 54  National Guards. The FY93 authorized 
strength of the ARNG is 422,725. To support and train this 
force, the ARNG operates some 3,258 installations under the 
supervision and management of the respective TAGS. These 
installations range in size from temporary 1,200 square foot 
Alaska Scout Armories to major maneuver training areas. 

Eighty-eight percent of ARNG installations are state owned. 
The ARNG also operates leased, licensed, or permitted real estate 
and facilities from the Army and other DOD and governmental 
agencies. Although most ARNG facilities are stand-alone 
installations in local communities, many are also located on 
active installations as tenant activities. The types of training 
facilities and installations are discussed below. 

a. Armories. The National Guard Armory provides a place to 
assemble and train National Guardsmen. Armories are generally 
referred to as Garrison Training Areas (GTA). The GTA is the 
lowest organized training site where individual hands-on 
equipment training, by day and night, in all weather conditions, 
and low-level collective training is conducted.. Armories consist 
of administrative, classroom, open training, and unit storage 
areas. Additionally, the ~ r m o r y / G ~ ~  could include scaled ranges 
and training aids, devices, simulation and simulators (TADSS) to 
assist in the sustainment of individual, crew, team, and staff 
proficiency. The ARNG operates some 3,066 armories. 

b. Readinessl~raining Areas. ~eadinessl~raining Areas are 
grouped into Local Training Areas (LTA) and Major Training Areas 
(MTA) . 

(1) Local Training Areas. The LTA is the second 
echelon in the family of National Guard training sites above the 
GTA (Armory). The LTA provides facilities and realistic 
individual and collective training up to team/platoon levels. 
The LTA is designed to provide maximum sustainment training for 
mission essential tasks, Soldiers Manual critical tasks, ARTEP 
skills and Standards in Weapons Training (STRAC) requirements for 
using units. The LTA should be located within a two hour, one- 
way commuting distance from the GTA (Armory). The LTA is 
primarily used to support Inactive Duty Training (IDT) performed 
over a weekend (referred to as drills). The ARNG operates 



approximately 200 LTAs. 

v (2) Major Training Area. The MTA is the highest 
training echelon of the National Guard's interlocking training 
strategy. It provides the capability and facilities to exercise 
company, battalion and brigade units, using full caliber ranges 
or Multiple Integrated Laser Engagement System (MILES) enhanced 
maneuver, both day and night. The MTA may permit live firing of 
support weapons, to include close air support; and permits Combat 
Support (CS)  and Combat Service Support (CSS) functions to be 
included fully in a battlefield environment. The MTA is used for 
Annual Training (AT) as well as IDT. The MTA should be located 
within one day's travel of using units. The ARNG operates 67 
MTAs . 

c. Regional Training Sites (RTS). The RTS provides a 
centralized, regional hands-on sustainment and modernization 
training for individual soldiers and units. The ARNG currently 
operates 11 of 13 programmed RTS-Maintenance and two RTS-Medical. 

d. Logistical Sites. National Guard Logistical Sites are 
defined as those properties/training sites where the predominate 
organization provides maintenance support. These National Guard 
maintenance support organizations include: 

. (1) Combined Support Maintenance Shops (CSMS). 
CSMS perform direct and general support maintenance of specified 
surface equipment for ARNG units and to any DoD agency when so w authorized by the Chief, National Guard Bureau; or as negotiated 
for USAR support. The ARNG operates 65 CSMS. 

(2) Mobilization and Training Equipment Sites 
(MATES). MATES receive, store, maintain, and isslue unit MTOE 
equipment. It maintains organizational integrity of all stored 
equipment and performs maintenance that cannot be performed by 
the supported unit. Equipment from other states may be stored 
and maintained by mutual agreement of the State Adjutant General 
concerned when approved by the Chief, National Guard Bureau. 
The ARNG operates 22 MATES. 

(3) Unit Training Equipment Sites (UTES). 
UTES receive, store, maintain, and issue equipment to supported 
units authorized for use during AT and IDT. It maintains 
organizational identity of all stored equipment and performs 
maintenance which cannot be performed by the supported units. 
Operations are supervised by a designated parent unit. The 
ARNG operates 31 UTES. 

( 4 )  Organizational Maintenance Shops (OMS). 
OMS perform organizational maintenance on Federal equipment 
which cannot be accomplished by supported units during IDT and ' 

AT. Shops are under the direct technical supervision of the 



State Organizational Maintenance Officer and under administrative 
supervision of the Command Administrative Assistant of the parent 
unit. Parent unit provides shop tools and test equipment 
required. The ARNG operates some 713 OMS. 

(5) Army Aviation Facilities. The ARNG operates 
some 99 aviation facilities. These include Army Aviation Support 
Facilities (AASF), Army Aviation Operating Facilities (AAOF), and 

- Aviation Classification Repair Activity Depots (AVCRAD). These 
facilities provide an entire spectrum of aviation command and 
control, operations, training, and maintenance capabilities. 

e. Command and Control Sites. Command and Control sites 
are those National Guard facilities/installations where the 
predominate user is a command or administrative activity. 

(1) State Area Command (STARC). The STARC is both 
the peacetime and mobilization command, control, and 
administrative headquarters for all National Guard units assigned 
within a state. 

(2) United States Property and Fiscal Office 
(USPLFO).  The USP&FO manages and directs the administration, 
coordination, planning, development, fiscal, procurement, data 
processing, internal review, and facilities management for both 
the Army and Air National Guard. The USP&FO consults with the 
National Guard Bureau concerning the allocation, obligation, and 
expenditure of federal resources in support of federal missions 
and state missions authorized federal support. 

2. MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

The vast majority of ARNG facilities are single purpose, . stand-alone facilities. The number, diversity, and dispersion of 
ARNG installations within the 54 National Guards does not readily 
lend itself to modeling and the identification and measurement of 
specific, discrete attributes. 

Each state Adjutant General determines the military value of 
his installations based on the requirements for maintaining the 
mobilization readiness of assigned units. Those installations 
and facilities no longer required to support the readiness of the 
ARNG are identified as excess and closed. The assessment.of 
installation requirements to support ARNG force structure and 
missions is ongoing as changes occur. 



3. INSTALLATION SCREENING 

'w The analysis of ARNG installations focused on the federally 
owned Army real estate or facilities under license, permit, or 
executive order to the ARNG. These properties are listed in the 
HQDA Integrated Facility System (HQIFS) and account for 4% of 
total ARNG installations. This category does not include all 
ARNG facilities on active installations, leased facilities, or 
other non-Army federal facilities. Facility requirements were 
determined using the FY92 ARNG force structure pending HQDA 
reconciliation of the FY93 Congressional mandated versus DOD 
programmed end strength. 

The assessed category consists of 154 properties. 126 of 
these properties have buildings, while 28 are training land only. 
Each of the properties was analyzed, however the assessment of 
facilities on each was limited to the following major types of 
facilities: Armory, Organizational Maintenance Slnop (OMS), 
Combined Support Maintenance Shop (CSMS), Mobilizistion and 
Training Equipment Site (MATES), Unit Training Equipment Site 
(UTES), and aviation facilities. A total of 167 facilities (in 
an assessed categories) are located on the 126 properties with 
facilities: 

- 119 Armories. ( 6 4  are temporary buildings for the Alaska 
Scout units.) 

- 26 Organizational Maintenance Shops. 

- 5 Combined Support Maintenance Shops. 

- 3 Mobilization and Training Equipment Sites. 

- 9 Unit Training Equipment Sites. 

- 5 Aviation Facilities. 

All the assessed properties fall below the thresholds 
established by U.S.C. 2687. Cost reductions, without adverse 
impacts on ARNG unit readiness, are achieved through the 
efficient management of installation and facility infrastructure. 
As force structure changes occur and specific unit inactivations 
are determined, potential candidates for realignment or closure 
may be identified. Three of the assessed installe~tions have been 
identified as excess and are in the process of being closed. 

Except for the three properties identified as excess, the 
existing facilities directly support the ARNG miss:ions of 
manning, equipping, maintaining, training, and mobilizing combat 
ready units. 

Accessibility and modernization of training facilities and 



supporting installation infrastructure is an imperative for Army 
National Guard mission readiness. 

4.  RECOMMEXDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

There are no recommended realignments or closures in this 
category. All of the ARNG installations reviewed fall below the 
threshold of U.S.C. 2687. However, three properties were 
identified as excess and are being closed. 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

The mission of the Army Reserve is to have a trained and 
ready force capable of adding value to the total force and the 
nation. AccompLishment of this mission requires the provision of 
modern and efficient facilities with the capacity to support the 
conduct of training needed by the tenant unit/s. The USAR has a 
total of 1466 facility locations in 1310 separate communities 
nation-wide. This includes 607 leases costing $24.9 million each 
year. The remaining government owned facilities provide only 58% 
of the total amount of space required and there are many cases 
where utilization of a center is as much as ten times greater 
than the rated capacity. The average age of the owned facilities 
is 29.7 years and by the end of FY 92 the backlog of maintenance 
and repair had reached $93.4 million. The various types of 
facilities used by the USAR for training are as follows: 

a. Reserve Centers. 

(1) U.S. Army Reserve Centers. U.S. Army Reserve 
Centers provide a place to house and train Army reservists. The 
typical facility consists of two major components, the training 
center and the related maintenance support facilities. The 
training center generally consists of four functional areas; 
administration, assembly, classroom, and storage. Supporting the 
functional areas are general and special support areas such as 
arms vaults and Kitchens. Maintenance support facilities may 
consist of; an Organizational Maintenance Shop, a direct 
support/general support maintenance shop, an Area Maintenance 
Support Activity, and an Equipment Concentration Site or 
combination thereof. Maintenance facilities are further 
described below. 

( 2 )  Armed Forces Reserve Centers (AFRC). AFRC provide 
a place to house and train reserve component personnel of two or 
more armed services. The typical facility is organized similar 
to a reserve center. USAR units may be the host or the tenant in 
an AFRC of the reserve component of another armed service. 

b. ~eadiness/~raining Areas. 

(1) Local Training Areas (LTA). LTA provide 
sustainment training for individual and collective tasks under 
realistic field environments and are used to prepare USAR units 
for Annual Training (AT) exercises and mobilization. 

( 2 )  Regional Training Site - Intelligence (RTS-I). 
RTS-Is provide centralized, regional hands-on intelligence 
sustainment training for individual soldiers and USAR 
intelligence units on mission essential tasks, using situational 
training exercises and other available training tools. 



(3) Regional Training Site - Maintenance (RTS-Maint). 
RTS-Maint provides centralized, regional hands-on maintenance 
sustainment training for individual soldiers and USAR maintenance 
units. It enables reserve personnel to operate and maintain 
current and force modernization equipment and systems. The RTS- 
Maint utilizes proponent school-trained, qualified instructors 
using U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command developed and 
approved programs of instruction, training materials, and 
automated state-of-the-art training devices. 

( 4 )  Regional Training Site - Medical ('RTS-Med). RTS- 
Med provides centralized, regional hands-on medical sustainment 
training for individual soldiers and USAR medical units, and 
provides expert subject matter support during evaluation of these 
units. In addition, RTS-Meds develop and distribute exportable 
medical training packages, evaluate medical equipment within the 
research and development system for use in medical units, and 
provide direct and general medical maintenance support. This 
activity also has the capability of becoming a fu~nctional 400-bed 
hospital in the event of a natural disaster or molbilization. 

c. Maintenance Facilities. 

(1) Organizational Maintenance Shops (OMS). 
OMS are used for the organizational maintenance of unit assigned 
equipment.and located at or near the reserve center when 
possible. Each unit with more than 10 vehicles authorized at the 
home station will include an OMS, provided the units are 

1(1 authorized mechanics by an approved Table of Organization and 
Equipment (TOE) or Table of Distribution and Alloll~ances (TDA). 
The OMS is also used as a training facility for unit maintenance 
personnel and as a backup training area for other unit personnel 
during inclement weather. 

( 2 )  Area Maintenance Support Activities (AMSA). 
AMSA perform organizational maintenance on equipment issued or 
loaned to the USAR which can not be accomplished by assigned unit 
maintenance personnel in an OMS during regularly scheduled 
training assemblies. Staffed by full time civilian personnel, 
AMSA maintain administrative records, repair parts supply, and 
petroleum, oil, and lubricants (POL) for supportetl equipment as 
well as perform limited direct support maintenance when 
authorized by the U.S. Army Reserve Command (USARC). AMSA 
technicians also train unit maintenance personnel,, provide 
contact maintenance teams, and conduct technical maintenance 
inspections. The AMSA is a TDA activity that supports both 
ground and/or watercraft equipment. 

(3) Equipment Concentration Sites (ECS). ECS 
receive, store, and issue unit equipment which the MUSARC has 
consolidated and positioned in the ECS for use in support of 
weekend unit training or AT. The maintenance branch of the ECS 



maintains the equipment in serviceable condition to support unit 
training, mobilization, and contingency plans. ECS also perform 
operator and unit maintenance for equipment assigned to the ECS 
and not in the hands of the using units. Limited direct and 
general support maintenance can be performed by the ECS when 
authorized by USARC. Hand receipts, supply and equipment 
utilization records are located at and maintained by the ECS. 

( 4 )  Aviation Support Facilities (ASF). ASF 
provide centralized control and supervision of operations and 
maintenance of USAR aviation assets within the geographic area 
of responsibility of Major U.S. Army Reserve Commands (MUSARC). 
ASF also conduct individual aviation military occupational 
specialty training and provide aviation maintenance support 
which cannot be accomplished by the supported USAR units during 
regularly scheduled training assemblies or which is beyond the 
capability of the supported units. ASF may perform limited 
aviation intermediate maintenance when authorized by the USARC. 
ASF may also provide administrative space and serve as a reserve 
center for assigned aviation units. 

d. Miscellaneous. 

(1 )  Storage facilities. Storage facilities 
provide indoor and outdoor areas to store all types of military 
equipment. These usually are co-located with other USAR 
facilities; however, they can be stand alone properties. 

(2) Other facilities. These facilities include 
properties pending disposition, land on which construction is 
planned, parking areas, other facilities needed to make up for 
a shortage of space at an existing activity, and land leases. 

2 .  MILITARY VALUE ASSESSMENT 

a. Description. 

The DOD selection criteria state that the Services should 
give "priority consideration" to military value, as defined by 
the first four criteria, when selecting an installation for 
realignment or closure. The Army dedicated the first phase of 
its study to the determination of the military value of its 
installations, using the five measures of merit. The crosswalk 
between measures of merit and the final criteria is discussed 
earlier in this report. 

b. Measures of Merit, Attributes and Weights. 

The selection criteria and measures of merit used to assess 
active component installations also apply to reserve facilities. 
However, the attributes used to assess each measure of merit are 
oriented to active, full-service installations and do not apply. 



The 27 attributes used to assess reserve facilities in BRAC 
91 were validated and approved for use in this assessment. 
Reserve units are stationed where supporting demographics are 
found and training can be adequately conducted. Since unit 
members can not be moved with the unit as in the active 
component, flexibility to relocate a unit is greatly reduced. 
For this reason the response to each attribute is yes or no and 
was not weighted to produce a quantitative value. A description 
of each attribute is as follows: 

MEASURE 
OF MERIT ATTRIBUTE 

Mission -Will tenants deactivate within 5 years? 
Essentiality -Facility essential to training/mai,ntenance/ 

storage of tenants? 
-Facility used for mobilization activities? 
-Facility government owned on federal 

installation? 
-Facility government owned not on federal 

installation? 
-Any like units within 25 miles of this facility? 

Mission -Functional layout accommodate training1 
Suitability maintenancelstorage of tenants? 

-Facility large enough to satisfy space 
requirements of tenants (authorized vs actual 
sf ) ?  

-Local area transportation network facilitate the 
tenants movement to/from training sites? 

-Demographics support personnel auth of tenants? 
-Tenant units have historically high personnel 

readiness rating? 
-Facility contain any uniquelone-of-a-kind 

features or functions (tank turret trainer, 
high bay maintenance access, SCIF)? 

-Any construction projects in progrcess/prograrnrned 
within the next 5 years? 

Operational -Facility location promote efficient conduct of 
Efficiencies training with respect to travel 

distanceltime? 
-Facility agelcondition have negative impact on 

operations? 
-Facility agelcondition cause excess RPMA costs? 
-Facility have major environmental compliance 

problems? 
-Local demographics support personnel and skill 

level requirements for training/operations? 



Quality 
of Life 

Expand .ability -Land available for future expansion? 
-Capacity for additional units to term leases? 
-Would expansion create environmental problems? 
-Local utilities have capacity for expansion? 
-Existing information management/telecomm~cation 
systems able to accommodate facility expansion? 

-USAR presence considered an asset by community? 
-Facility provide a healthy work environment for 
assigned persqnnel? 
-Crime rate in area have negative impact on 
mission training and personally on unit members? 
-Proximity of community support facilities 
(exchange, commissary)? 

c. Summary. 

The process used to assess reserve facilities involved a 
number of actions. The 3 Jun 92 version of the Army .Stationing 
and Installation Plan (ASIP) Volume IV (USAR) was updated by the 
MUSARC to develop a current and complete list of facilities. 
This list was then compared with the inventory developed in 
preparation for BRAC 91 which resulted in the addition of 55 new 
locations, most of which are leases. Responses for the 
attributes were then developed for the additional facilities. 

Having developed the attribute responses for the additional 
facilities enables analysis of the entire facility inventory to 
identify those which are of lessor value and therefore more 
susceptible to closure. 

3. INSTAUATION SCREENING 

All reserve facilities are below the threshold prescribed by 
Section 2687, Title 10, U.S.C. for nomination to the BRAC 
process. The USAR is therefore not bound by the BRAC timetable 
and a facility can be turned-in to the controlling installation 
for disposal as soon as it becomes excess. The Army Reserve is 
continually reviewing its real property inventory in this manner 
to identify opportunities for reducing costs and improving 
utilization and conditions whenever possible. 

This assessment confirmed that the Army Reserve has a low 
percentage of facilities "on-hand" versus what is "required" as 
stated in paragraph 1 above, the lowest when compared to reserve 
components of other services. To help bridge the gap, the Army 
Reserve has acquired a considerable number of leases. These 
leased facilities are costly and are of marginal utility since 
they are not designed in accordance with reserve specifications. 
Although they do not fully support the varied training qeeds of 
the tenant units, they must be retained until new training 
facilities can be constructed. 



4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

w There were no reserve centers or facilities above the BRAC 
threshold identified for closure as a result of this assessment. 
However, two other properties were identified as (excess and are 
being closed. 

Congress has directed an FY 93 end-strength :for the Army 
Reserve 22,225 below the FY 92 level. A five-phase unit 
inactivation plan has been developed to achieve this reduction 
and sent to the field for review prior to implememtation. MUSARC 
Commanders have been directed to consider maximizing facility 
utilization and reducing leases when developing the stationing 
portion of the plan and to reinforce that guidance, USARC has set 
a goal to reduce lease costs by $3 million per year in FY 93 and 
FY 94. When this "winter Command plan" is finalized it will be 
possible to identify excess facilities and determine the best 
disposition. 

Where inactivations cause a facility to beconne vacant or 
underutilized it can be either filled with units from a nearby 
overcrowded facility, used to reduce or terminate a lease, or 
declared excess and turned in for disposal. In recent years the 
Army Reserve has been able to identify and terminate 38 leases 
through this process for a savings of $1,452,485. A preliminary 
scrub of the inactivation plan indicates there will be more 
opportunities to vacate excess facilities and terminate unneeded 

.I leases when implemented. 
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1. DESCRIPTION OF CATEGORY 

These are activities that reside in the National Capital 
Region (NCR), either in leased space or on federal land. The 
definition of the NCR used in the Director of Administration and 
Management (DA&M) study of DoD activities in the NCR, dated 
September 1992, is contained in 40 U.S.C 71, which identifies it 
as encompassing "the District of Columbia; Montgomery and Prince 
George's counties in Maryland; Arlington, Fairfax, Loudoun, and 
Prince William counties in Virginia; and all cities now or 
hereafter existing in Maryland or Virginia within the geographic 
area bounded by the outer boundaries of the combined are of such 
counties. I 1  

2. CRITERIA 

The criteria established by Army for selecting sites as 
alternate locations for NCR activities were forward to the 
Director, Administration and Management, OSD, in response to 
Memorandum dated November 12, 1992, Subject: DoD Activities in 
the National Capital Region. They are as follows: 

a. Military Value. Mission Essentiality and Mission 
Suitability. Mission essentiality addresses the impact of a 
relocation site on operational readiness of supported force 
structure. Mission Suitability considers the availability and 
condition of facilities and infrastructure. 

Work Force Retention -- maintaining a quality work 
force . 

Airport Proximity -- location of the nearest airport is 
important as a suitability attribute for the ease of personnel to' 
reach locations for planning and coordination site visits. 

Joint Synergy -- considers the importance of joint 
operations, exercises, and common physical boundaries with other 
services. 

b. Operational Efficiency. The cost, return on investment 
and manpower implications. 

Return on Investment -- pay back period of move versus 
NCR leased costs over time. Includes such costs as severance 
pay, retraining, transportation, etc. 

Variable housing allowance. 

Average Civilian Salary (GS/GM and Wage Grade). 

Military Construction Costs -- to include 
rehabilitation and renovation. 



c. Quality of Life. 

Places Rated Almanac. 

Health Care Support Index -- The Army n'eeds to ensure 
that its active duty personnel, dependents, gover:nment employees 
and retirees are afforded the best health care p~~ssible. 

3. SCREENING 

Under the direction of the Deputy Secretary for Defense, the 
DA&M conducted a study of DoD activities and during Phase I 
defined which must remain in the NCR and which activities may be 
susceptible to relocation. Phase I1 of the study required an 
economic review of each activity selected to determine which 
relocations, if any, would be feasible and cost effective. 

The activities listed below are those activities identified 
in the DA&M study for review in Phase I1 which met Army criteria 
for relocation outside of the NCR. 

- Belvoir Research, Development and Engineering Center 
(BRDEC). (See below) 

- Operational Test and Evaluation Command (OPTEC). 
(The Army. has a plan which is expected to relocate the majority 
of OPTEC outside the NCR.) 

w - Recruiting Support Command. (The Arrny has already 
taken action to relocate this activity to Ft Knox, KY.) 

None of these activities trigger the thresholds of the Base 
Realignment and Closure Act, requiring submission to the 
Commission. However, they are being included IAW DoD policy 
guidance. 

4. RECOMMl3NDATIONS AND JUSTIFICATION 

a. Recommendation 

Belvoir Research, Development and Engineering Center 
(BRDEC), Fort Belvoir, Virginia: Disestablish the BRDEC. 
Relocate the Supply, Bridging, Counter Mobility, Water 
Purification and ~uell~ubricant Business Areas to the Tank 
Automotive Research, Development and Engineering Center (TARDEC), 
Detroit Arsenal, Michigan. Transfer command and control of the 
Physical Security, Battlefield Deception, Electric Power, Remote 
Mine ~etection/~eutralization, Environmental Controls and Low 
cost/Low Observables Business Areas to the Night Vision Electro- 
Optics Directorat;e (NVEOD) of the Communication and Electronics 
Research, Development and Engineering Center (CERIIEC), Fort 
Belvoir, Virginia. 



b. Justification 

(1) Military Value 

On July 21, 1992, the Secretary of the Army requested 
that the Army Science Board appoint a panel of members and 
consultants to conduct a review of the Army Materiel Command 
Research, Development and Engineering Center (RDEC) business 
plans. Specifically, the Secretary requested the panel determine 
which RDEC capabilities the Army can afford during the POM, as 
well as address funding decreases across the POM of 10, 20 and 30 
per cent compared to today. The panel based its findings on an 
objective assessment of the missions, functions, business areas, 
core capabilities, customersf needs and major fields of technical 
endeavor of each RDEC measured against at least the following 
criteria to determine which RDEC capabilities are essential and 
affordable: Relevance to the Army customer; Availability from 
other sources; R&D Quality; and In-house cost and efficiency. 
The study identified technical areas to be emphasized, 
de-emphasized and eliminated. Areas identified for elimination 
are Tunnel Detection, Materials, Marine Craft, Topographic 
Equipment, Support Equipment and Construction Equipment. The 
Army Science Board panel recommended closure of the Belvoir RDEC 
and dispersal of the business areas that were not recommended for 
elimination. 

The relocation of the Supply, Bridging, Counter 
Mobility, Water Purification and Fuel/~ubricant business areas to 
TARDEC is consistent with the conclusions of the Army Science 
Board Study. There is a synergy between these functions and the 
mission of building military vehicles. For example, the bridging 
area requires heavy vehicles such as tanks, and heavy mobile 
logistics to move across demountable bridges and light spans. 
Supply, Fuel/Lubricants, Water Purification and Counter Mobility 
also complement the mission of TARDEC. Realignment of the ~uel/ 
Lubricant business area is part of DoD Project Reliance and has 
already commenced. 

The transfer of operational control of the Physical 
Security, Battlefield Deception, Electric Power, Remote Mine 
~etection/~eutralization, Environmental Controls and Low Cost/Low 
Observables Business Areas from the Belvoir RDEC to the Night 
Vision Electro-Optics Directorate (NVEOD) of the Communication 
and Electronics Research, Development and Engineering Center 
(CERDEC), also located in the same general area of Fort Belvoir 
supports the study recommendations, while avoiding any additional 
costs. 



( 2 )  Return On Investment 

'IYY The Cost of Base Closure and Realignment Actions 
(COBRA) model used for ranking alternative closure/realignment 
actions distributes costs into six major categories. They are 
Mission, Personnel, Overhead, Construction, Moving, and Other. A 
short explanation and description of each category follows: 

Mission: Direct mission costs are not addressed in 
this exercise. However, those changes in mission costs resulting 
from a closure or realignment action are estimated and are 
captured in this element. 

Personnel: This cost category captures all those costs 
associated with military and civilian pay and allowances (not 
including closure generated Permanent Change of Station (PCS) 
moves.) Besides savings of service funded salaries due to 
decreases in authorizations, differentials in variable housing 
allowance and/or basic allowance for quarters are also included. 

Overhead: Changes in Real Property Maintenance, Base 
Operations and Support, and Family Housing Mainteilance 
requirements are the primary components of Overhead. Costs 
associated with the maintenance and caretaking of an installation 
are also included as are administrative and suppo~rt costs 
generated.in the accomplishment of a closure or realignment. 

Construction: Military construction (MILCON) costs 
and avoidances are the main components. MILCON includes 
estimates for design; supervision, inspection, and overhead; 
contingency; and site preparation. Site preparation includes 
infrastructure requirements to support the construction. 

Moving: Moving contains all freight and per diem costs 
incurred in the movement of personnel and material-. Included are 
mileage, Reimbursement of Income Tax Assessment (RITA), house- 
hunting, home sale/purchase reimbursement, household goods, 
packing, storage, loss. The military PCS cost is computed for 
all military authorizations being moved. This amount is reduced 
by the amount of routine military PCS costs included in the 
composite military salary factor. 

Other: This category contains cost elements associated 
with the action that do not routinely fit in any other category. 
Some of the cost elements included in this category are: 
Homeowners Assistance Program (HAP), Department of the Army 
Relocation Services Entitlement (DARSE), unemployrr~ent, 
information management area (associated with MILCON), 
environmental mitigation, other one-time costs, procurement cost 
avoidance, and land sales/purchase. Also addressed are additional 
personnel costs such as reduction-in-force pay, and priority 
placement PCS costs. 



In addition to the above cost breakout, the Realignment 
Summary includes information on the 20-year net present value of 
the option, the total one-time costs, the years to break even, 
the return on investment years (defined earlier in this report). 

w 
Realignment Summaries for each proposal are included below. 

Realignment Summaries for each proposal are included 
below. 



w Group : AMC 
Service : ARMY 
Option Package : C8-5 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: 1996 (Year 3) 
ROI Year : Immediate 

Option NPV in 2013 ($K) :-118,084 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : 11,304 

Net Costs ($K) Constant ~ollars 
1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 Beyond -- 

Misn 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Pers 0 -6,478 -1 2,957 -1 2,957 -1 2,957 -1 2, 957 -1 2,957 
Ovhd 76 -484 -486 -97 -437 -437 -437 
Cons 389 4,327 0 0 0 0 0 
Movg 0 0 0 3,061 0 0 0 
Othr 0 2,809 0 508 0 0 0 

--- 
@ FORCE STRUCTUR& REDUCTIONS 

Officers 0 -195 
Enlisted 0 -438 
Civilian 0 -3,175 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Civilian 0 293 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 
Students 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 

TOTAL 

Summary : 

DISESTABLISH BRDEC. REALIGN BUSINESS AREAS TO TAFtDEC, 
DETROIT ARSENAL, MI, AND NVEOD/CERDEC,FORT BELVOIR, VA. 
ELIMINATE 293 CIV AUTHORIZATIONS. 



(3) Environmental 

There are no significant environmental issues involved. 

( 4 )  community Infrastructure 

The ability of the existing facilities and the 
potential receiving communitiesf infrastructure to support 
forces, missions, and personnel is measured in the Army's Phase 
I Analysis of military value. The Places Rated Almanac rating 
is used to assess the overall quality of life in the surrounding 
community. The Environmental Carrying Capacity attribute 
addresses the issue of infrastructure for water, sewer, 
electrical, and landfill capacity at each installation and 
includes community infrastructure assets when jointly used. 
The Army Family ~ousing attribute assess the number and quality 
of family quarters available on post and in the community. 

The expansion of infrastructure at gaining 
installations and communities, including roads, water, sewer, 
and electrical capacity, is funded when necessary in the 
military construction estimate. 

( 5 )  Socioeconomic 

The economic impact on communities was considered by 
the Army for each installation being realigned, but was not a 
deciding factor. There will be increases in unemployment in 
surrounding communities if any activity is closed or has a 
population decline. Summaries of the potential socioeconomic 
impacts are provided below. 

The proposed realignment of BRDEC will have no impact 
on job opportunities in the local community. 



5. PERSONNEL IMPACTS 

w 
FORT BELVOIR, VIRGINIA 

PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS - FROM FORT BELVOIR, VIRGINIA 





PART VI - RECOMMENDATIONS 

In Alphabetical Order 

Fort Belvoir, Virginia 

Recommendation: Realign Fort Belvoir as follows. Disestablish 
the Belvoir Research, Development and Engineering Center (BRDEC), 
Fort Belvoir, Virginia. Relocate the Supply, Bridging, Counter 
Mobility, Water Purification, and Fuell~ubricant Business Areas 
to the Tank Automotive Research, Development and Engineering 
Center (TARDEC), Detroit Arsenal, Michigan. Transfer command and 
control of the Physical Security, Battlefield Deception, Electric 
Power, Remote Mine ~etection/~eutralization, Environmental 
Controls and Low ~ost/~ow Observables Business Areas to the Night 
Vision Electro-Optics Directorate (NVEOD) of the Communication 
and Electronics Research, Development and Engineering Center 
(CERDEC), Fort Belvoir, Virginia. 

Justification: In July 1992, the Secretary of the Army requested 
that the'Army Science Board appoint a panel of members and 
consultants to conduct a review of the Army Materiel Command 
Research, Development and Engineering Center (RDEC) business 
plans. Specifically, the Secretary requested the panel determine 
which RDEC capabilities the Army can afford. The panel based its 
findings on an objective assessment of the missions, functions, 
business areas, core capabilities, customer needs and major 
fields of technical endeavor of each RDEC measured against at 
least the following criteria to determine which RDEC capabilities 
are essential and affordable: 

- relevance to the Army customer; 
- availability from other sources; 
- R&D Quality; 
- in-house cost and efficiency. 

The study identified technical areas to be emphasized, 
de-emphasized or eliminated. Areas identified for elimination 
are tunnel detection, materials, marine craft, topographic 
equipment, support equipment and construction equipment. The 
Army Science Board panel recommended the closure of the Belvoir 
RDEC and dispersal of the business areas that were not 
recommended for elimination. 

The relocation of the Supply, Bridging, Counter Mobility, 
Water Purification, and FuelILubricant business areas to TARDEC 



is consistent with the conclusions of the Army Science Board 
Study. There is a synergy between these functions and the 
mission of building military vehicles. For example, the Bridging 
area requires heavy vehicles such as tanks and heavy mobile 
logistics to move across demountable bridges and light spans. 
Supply, ~uel/ Lubricants and Counter.Mobility also complement the 
mission of TARDEC. The relocation of the Fuel/Lubricant business 
area as part the DoD Project Reliance has commenced. 

The transfer of operational control of the Physical 
Security, Battlefield Deception, Electric Power, Remote Mine 
~etection/~eutralization, Environmental Controls and Low ~ost/~ow 
Observables Business Areas from the Belvoir RDEC to the Night 
Vision Electro-Optics Directorate (NVEOD) of the Communication 
and Electronics Research, Development and Engineering Center 
(CERDEC), also located in the same general area of Fort Belvoir 
supports the study recommendations, while avoiding any additional 
costs. 

Return on Investment: Total estimated one-time costs for this 
action are approximately $11 million. Annual steady state 
savings are about $13 million, with an immediate return on 
investment . 
Impacts: The realignment of Fort Belvoir will have an impact on 
the local economy. The projected potential employment loss, both 
direct and indirect, is less than 1 percent of the employment 
base in the Washington, DC-Maryland-Virginia Metropolitan 
Statistical Area, assuming no economic recovery. There are no 
known obstacles in the ability of the receiving community's 
infrastructure to support this recommendation. 



Fort George B. McClellan, Alabama 

Recommendation: Close Fort McClellan. Relocate the U.S. Army 
Chemical and Military Police Schools and the Department of 
Defense Polygraph Institute (DODPI) to Fort Leonard Wood, 
Missouri. Transfer accountability for Pelham Range and other 
required training support facilities, through licensing, to the 
Army National Guard. Retain an enclave for the U.S. Army 
Reserves. Retain the capability for live-agent training at Fort 
McClellan. 

Justification: Fort McClellan has the least amoui~t of facilities 
and smallest population of any of the Armyfs individual entry 
traininglbranch school installations and was accoicdingly ranked 
ninth in a category of thirteen installations. Three of the 
thirteen installations tied for the thirteenth position and were 
later removed from further consideration as a result of a 
specific capability needed to support mission requirements. The 
tenth installation in this category was not considered for 
closure because it controls airspace, airfields, and aviation 
facilities which represent unique assets to the Army. 

Collocation of the chemical, military police, and engineer 
schools provides substantial advantages for operat~ional linkages 
among the three branches. These linkages enable the Army to 
focus on the doctrinal and force development of three key 
maneuver support elements. Synergistic advantages of training 
and professional development programs are: coordination, 
employment, and removal of obstacles; conduct of river crossing 
operations; internal security/nation assistance operations; 
operations in rear areas or along main supply routes; and counter 
drug operations. The missions of the three branches will be more 
effectively integrated. 

Each school develops doctrine, training, leadership, 
organization and material products which are technical in nature 
and proponent specific. The only place to achieve integration is 
at the combined arms level. Using the opportunity to collocate 
these schools will assure synergistic solutions for current, 
emerging, and future challenges. 

This recommendation is a change to the recomn~endation made 
to the 1991 Commission that was disapproved. The 1991 Commission 
rejected this recommendation because they found th~e Army 
substantially deviated from criterion 1 and criterion 2. Their 
rationale questioned the Army's decision to mainta.in the Chemical 
Decontamination Training Facility (CDTF) in careta.ker status 
because it could contribute little, if any, to chemical defense 
preparedness and the CDTF could not be reactivated quickly. 



The Army's proposal to close Fort McClellan differs in two 
respects. First, the DODPI will relocate to Fort Leonard Wood, 
Missouri, instead of Fort Huachuca, Arizona, and second, the Army 
will retain the capability to continue live-agent training. 
Subsequent to the 1991 Commissionts decision, the Army conducted 
an in-depth study of the value of live-agent training. The study 
affirmed its military value. The Army's nuclear, biological and 
chemical readiness training is interwoven throughout all training 
and included at all levels of command. Operations in a 
potentially hostile chemical environment are an integral part of 
individual and collective skills training, and routinely 
practiced during unit field training exercises. By maintaining 
the capability for chemical live-agent training at Fort 
McClellan, the Army will continue to provide realistic chemical 
preparedness training. A robust chemical/biological defense is a 
vital part of a three-pronged effort, including arms control and 
conventional/nuclear deterrence. The Army is the only service 
that conducts live-agent training; and it will continue this 
training. The Air Force has indicated its desire to collocate 
its disaster preparedness technical training with the Army's 
Chemical School at Fort Leonard Wood; the Army supports this 
initiative. 

The Army provides live-agent training not only for Army 
personnel (approximately 4000 students per year), but also for 
other Services, the State Department, and even foreign countries 
(approximately 600 students per year). This training usually 
involves two days at the CDTF while other training is conducted 
at other facilities of the Chemical School. The CDTF will remain 
part of the Chemical School, even though it is being operated at 
another location. Although it is feasible to replicate this 
facility at Fort Leonard Wood, maintaining the existing facility 
affords the same capability without any additional construction. 

Return on Investment: Total estimated one-time costs for this 
closure are approximately $111 million. Annual steady state 
savings are about $31 million, with a return on investment in 
three years. 

Impacts: The closure of Fort McClellan will have an impact on 
the local economy. The projected potential employment loss, both 
direct and indirect, is 20 percent of the employment base in the 
Anniston Metropolitan Statistical Area, assuming no economic 
recovery. There is no significant environmental impact resulting 
from this closure. Pelham Range, the site of most of the 
contamination, will be retained. Environmental restoration will 
continue until complete. There are no known obstacles in the 
ability of the receiving communityts infrastructure to support 
this recommendation. 



Fort Monmouth, New Jersey 

Recommendation: Realign Fort Monmouth. Relocate the 
headquarters of U.S. Army Communications Electronic Command 
(CECOM) from leased space outside ~ o r t  Monmouth to Rock Island 
Arsenal, Illinois and transfer the Chaplain School to Fort 
Jackson, South Carolina. Consolidate activities to maximize 
utilization of main post Fort Monmouth. Dispose of excess 
facilities and real property at Evans and Charles Woods sub 
posts, as well as main post, Fort Monmouth. 

Justification: Fort Monmouth ranks fourth out of twelve 
installations in military value. It is a small i.nstallation with 
elements located off base in costly leased space. Relocating the 
CECOM Headquarters, an administrative and logistical 
headquarters, from leased facilities located outside the main 
post of Fort Mon.mouth, New Jersey to permanent facilities at Rock 
Island Arsenal, Illinois allows the Army to terminate a lease of 
$15 million per year with additional savings of over $8 million 
per year in locality pay differential for the civilian workforce. 
At the same time it better utilizes the excess space identified 
at Rock Island. Separating the headquarters and administrative 
function from the research and development aspect of CECOM will 
not have-an operational impact. 

w Rock Island Arsenal has the infrastructure to support and 
house the headquarters element of CECOM. Currently, Rock Island 
has administrative space to accommodate approximately 1,000 
additional personnel and permanent building space that can be 
renovated to accommodate even more personnel. The computer 
system center on the arsenal is one of the Armyts largest and can 
accommodate the needs of the headquarters. 

The Rock Island community infrastructure can accommodate the 
new residents without the need to construct new schools, new 
water and sewer facilities or other public facilities. There is 
abundant housing at reasonable costs and excellent access to 
higher education, both at the graduate and undergraduate level. 

Fort Jackson trains about one half of the basic trainees and 
is the largest recruit training center. It is also the home of 
the Soldier Support Center, which is relocating from Fort 
Benjamin Harrison. The report to the 1991 Commission describing 
the proposed closure of Fort Benjamin Harrison st'ated that the 
Army planned to collocate the Chaplain School with this Center 
eventually. The transfer of the Chaplain School to Fort Jackson 
benefits not only the Chaplain School's students, but also the 
large population of basic trainees who are beginning a new career 
in the Army, many of whom are separated from their families for 
the first time. The Chaplain School and its staff of chaplains 



will facilitate the trainees' transition to the Army life. 

Return on Investment: Total estimated one-time costs for this 
realignment are approximately $93 million. Annual steady state 

w 
savings are about $20 million, with a return on investment in 
three years. 

Impacts: The realignment of Fort Monmouth will have an impact on 
the local economy. The projected potential employment loss, both 
direct and indirect, is 3 percent of the employment base in the 
Monmouth County Metropolitan Statistical Area, assuming no 
economic recovery. This potential job loss is partially offset 
by the proposed movement of personnel to Fort Monmouth from Vint 
Hill Farms. There are no known environmental impediments from 
this realignment. Environmental restoration will continue until 
complete. There are no known obstacles in the ability of the 
receiving community's infrastructure to support this 
recommendation. 



w Letterkenny Army Depot, Pennsylvania 

Recommendation: Realign Letterkenny Army Depot (LEAD) by 
reducing it to a depot activity and placing it under the command 
and control of Tobyhanna Army Depot, PA. Relocate the 
maintenance functions and associated workload to other depot 
maintenance activities, including the private sector. Retain the 
conventional ammunition storage mission and the regional Test 
Measurement and Diagnostic Equipment (TMDE) missiton. Change the 
recommendation of the 1991 Commission regarding L9etterkenny as 
follows. Instead of sending Systems Integration ]Management 
Activity East (SIMA-E) to Rock Island Arsenal, Illinois, as 
recommended by the 1991 Commission, retain this activity in 
place. Retain the SIMA-E and the Information Processing Center 
at Letterkenny until the Defense Information Systems Agency 
(DISA) completes its review of activities relocated under Defense 
Management Review Decision (DMRD) 918. The activities of the 
depot not associated with the remaining mission will be 
inactivated, transferred or otherwise eliminated. Missile 
maintenance workload will not consolidate at Letterkenny, as 
originally planned. However, Depot Systems Commaild will relocate 
to Rock Island Arsenal, where it will consolidate under the 
Industrial Operations Command there, as approved by the 1991 
Commission. 

Justification: The decision to realign LEAD was driven by the 
1( results of the Chairman, Joint Chiefs of Staff triennial review 

of roles and missions in the Department of Defense. As part of 
this review, the Chairman chartered the Depot Maintenance 
Consolidation Study. The study identified a significant amount 
of excess depot capacity and duplication among the Services. 

The Army has concluded that the projected ground systems and 
equipment depot maintenance workload for fiscal year 1999 is not 
sufficient to maintain all of the ground systems and equipment 
depots. 

In drawing the conclusion to downsize LEAD, the Army 
considered the following factors: relative military value of the 
depots; the future heavy force mix; reduced budget; workforce 
skills; excess capacity; ability of the depots to accommodate new 
workload levels; the proximity of the depots to the heavy forces 
in the U.S.; and the resulting savings. 

SIMA-E performs computer systems design and data management 
functions for a variety of activities. This organization is 
transferring to the Defense Information Systems Agency (DISA) in 
1993.  Retention keeps this activity focused regiclnally upon the 
customer. SIMA-West is located in St. Louis and supports 
functions in the western portion of the U.S. DISA advised the 



Army that there were no advantages or savings from a relocation 
to Rock Island Arsenal, IL. Less than 25% of the work performed 
by SIMA-E is associated with the Industrial Operations Command at 3 
Rock Island Arsenal. 

Return on Investment: Total estimated one-time costs for this 
realignment are approximately $106 million. Annual steady state 
savings are about $30 million, with an immediate return on 
investment. 

Impacts: The realignment of Letterkenny Army Depot will have an 
impact on the local economy. The projected potential employment 
loss, both direct and indirect, is 7 percent of the employment 
base in the Franklin County Metropolitan Statistical Area, 
assuming no economic recovery. There are no significant 
environmental impediments from this realignment. Environmental 
restoration will continue until complete. There are no known 
obstacles in the ability of the receiving community's 
infrastructure to support this recommendation. 



Presidio of Monterey and Annex, California 

Recommendation: Close the Presidio of Monterey (POM) and the 
Presidio of Monterey Annex (part of Fort Ord). Relocate the 
Defense Language Institute (DLI) and contract the foreign 
language training with a public university which must be able to 
provide this training at or near Fort Huachuca, A:Z. This 
recommendation is contingent upon the successful negotiation of a 
contract by October 1994. If agreement cannot be met, DL1 will 
remain at the Presidio of Monterey. The Army would then 
reevaluate options which might lead to another proposal to the 
1995 Commission. 

Justification: The Defense Language Institute currently has a 
staff and student population of over 4000 personnel. This 
institute offers training in over 20 languages (e,.g., Russian, 
Somali, Swahili, Ukrainian). However, it has a high operating 
overhead in both facilities and staff. A new approach to the 
operation of the Institute must be considered. 

Contracting foreign language training with an existing 
university-level institution will create significant savings in 
operational overhead, both in instructors (many of whom may 
already be on staff at a university), and in administration. The 
relatively high base operations cost at the Presidio of Monterey 

Irr would be avoided. 

Fort Huachuca is the home of the Army Intelligence School. 
Military intelligence has the largest requirement for linguists 
in all services. The foreign language skill is most often used 
to interact with allies and better understand foreign military 
capability and intentions. Locating military personnel on Fort 
Huachuca provides advantages to both the soldier and the Army. 
First, it enables the Army to care for the needs of the soldiers 
during their formative training. It ensures "Soldlierization" 
which is a critical factor in the development of a.11 military 
personnel. Finally it will enable the Army to integrate the 
soldiers into the military intelligence concept during their 
training. 

Army students in the human intelligence field are currently 
assigned to Fort Huachuca at the end of their foreign language 
training. Soldiers can attend the basic noncommissioned officer 
course and continue with advanced language training or attend the 
advanced noncommissioned officers course and then continue with 
intermediate language training. This would save travel, per diem 
costs and movement time. 

An agreement of this kind is not unique. For example, the 
University of Virginia at Charlottesville is the location of the 



Army's Judge Advocate General School and the University of 
Syracuse sponsors the Army Comptroller graduate education 
program. 

The Army, as Executive Agent for the Defense Language 
Program, will ensure that the same high level of training 
currently taught at DL1 will continue. The Army will continue to 
serve as the technical authority and provide qualitative 
assessment of foreign language training activities. In addition, 
the Army will also conduct research and evaluation on training 
development methodologies, instructional methodologies and 
techniques; computer-based training; computer-assisted 
instruction; and establish or approve standards or criteria for 
language training and provide various tests and evaluation 
procedures. 

Return on Investment: Total estimated one-time costs for this 
closure are approximately $155 million. Annual steady state 
savings are about $49 million, with a return on investment in two 
years. 

Impact: The closure of the Presidio of Monterey and Fort Ord 
Annex will have an impact on the local economy. The projected 
potential employment loss, both direct and indirect, is 4 percent 
of the employment base in the Salinas-Seaside-Monterey 
Metropolitan Statistical Area, assuming no economic recovery. 
There are no significant environmental impediments from this 
realignment. Environmental restoration will continue until 
complete. There are no known obstacles in the ability of the 
receiving communityfs infrastructure to support the realigning 
mission. 



Presidio of San F'rancisco, California 

Recommendation: Change the recommendation of the 1988 Commission 
regarding the Presidio of San Francisco, as follows. Relocate 
Headquarters, Sixth U.S. Army from Presidio San Francisco to NASA 
Ames, CA, instead of Ft Carson, CO, as originally approved by the 
Defense Secretary's Commission on Base Realignment and Closure in 
1988. 

Justification: The 1988 Base Closure Commission recommended 
closing the Presidio of San Francisco. As a result of this 
closure, the Army identified Fort Carson, Colorado, as the 
receiver of the 6th Army Headquarters. Since them, the 1991 Base 
Closure Commission recommended several closures and realignments 
in California that did not have the capacity to receive functions 
or personnel in the 1988 process. During the Army's capacity 
analysis they identified available space at NASA Ames (formerly 
NAS Moffett) which could accept the 6th Army Headquarters. As 
part of their analysis, the Army determined that the military 
value of retaining this headquarters within California is 
significantly enhanced as it provides the best available location 
necessary to exercise command and control of all the reserve 
units within its area of responsibility. These reasons are as 
follows : 

(a) Seventy-five percent of the reserve units within Sixth 
Army's area of responsibility are located on the Olest Coast; 

(b) The principle ports of debarkation for the West Coast 
are Seattle, Oakl.and, and Long Beach; 

(c) The West Coast is prime territory for military 
assistance to civil authorities. It is the area with the highest 
probability of natural disaster and is an area where substantial 
drug enforcement missions are taking place; 

(d) ~imeliness/location is the critical element that may 
separate success from failure. 

Additionally, recent experiences with Operation Desert shield/ 
Desert Storm, natural disasters, and civil disturblances have 
pointed out the need to keep the headquarters on the West Coast. 

Return on Investment: Total estimated one-time costs for this 
relocation is approximately $9 million. This relocation will 
avoid the expenditure of $36 million at Fort Carson. 

Impacts: There is no significant environmental impacts resulting 
from this relocation. Environmental restoration will continue 
until complete. There are no known obstacles in the ability of 



the receiving community's infrastructure to support this 
recommendation. 



Rock Island Arsenal, Illinois 

Recommendation: Change the recommendation of the! 1991 Commission 
regarding Rock Island Arsenal, IL, as follows. Instead of 
sending the materiel management functions of U.S. Army Armament, 
Munitions and Chemical Command (AMCCOM) to Redstclne Arsenal, 
Alabama, as recommended by the 1991 Base Closure Commission, 
reorganize these functions under Tank Automotive Command (TACOM) 
with the functions remaining in place at Rock Island Arsenal, IL. 

Justification: Under the Commissionfs recommendation in 1991, 
the materiel management functions for AMCCOMfs armament and 
chemical functions were to be transferred to Redstone Arsenal for 
merger with U.S. Army Missile Command (MICOM). The merger would 
have created a new commodity command .to be called the Missile, 
Armament and Chemical Command (MACCOM). This merger allowed one 
national inventory control point (NICP) to be eliminated. 

In December 1992, the Commander of Army Materiel Command 
(AMC) directed that the command's Core Competency Advocates 
(Logistics Power Projection, Acquisition Excellence, Technology 
Generation) review the creation of MACCOM to see if there was a 
more cost effective option to realign Redstone Arsenal. These 
competency advocates recommended that the AMCCOMf,s materiel 
management functions should remain in place as a subset of the 

(I) NICP at TACOM. A closer alignment exists between the armaments 
and chassis functions than between armaments and missiles, making 
the reorganization under TACOM more beneficial and cost effective 
for the Army: 

- AMCCOM performs approximately $50 million and 500 work 
years for Tank Automotive Commandfs research and development 
effort compared to only $9 million and 90 workyeairs for Missile 
Command. 

- AMCCOM receives $29 million from TACOM ve~csus $0.1 
million from MICOM for sustainment. 

- AMCCOM and TACOM jointly produce all tanks, howitzers, 
and infantry vehicles. AMCCOM and MICOM do not jointly produce 
any weapon systems. 

- AMCCOM and TACOM use common contractors and universities. 

- AMCCOM and TACOM jointly field, manage, and sustain 
common weapon systems. 

- AMCCOM and TACOM share common business practices. 



- Guns have their fire control sensors and computers in the 
vehicle and require extensive joint integration, as AMCCOM and 
TACOM do now. Missiles have their sensors and fire control in 
the missile and aie easier to mount on a vehicle, as MICOM and 
TACOM do now. 

The Army believes that the armament/chemical materiel 
management functions can be fully executed from Rock Island 
Arsenal without relocating. There is precedence for geographic 
dispersion of NICP functions. The U.S. Communications-Electronic 
Command NICP is currently performed at three separate sites. 

Retention of this activity at Rock Island Arsenal, as a 
subordinate element of the TACOM NICP, avoids the expense of 
building new facilities at and relocating over 1,000 employees to 
Redstone Arsenal. 

Return on Investment: Implementing this recommendation will 
avoid approximately $44 million while incurring no costs. Annual 
steady state savings of about $1 million are anticipated from 
efficiencies gained from additional reductions in personnel. 

Impacts: There are no environmental or community infrastructure 
impediments from this recommendation. 



Tooele Army Depot, Utah 

Recommendation: Realign Tooele Army Depot (TEAD) by reducing it 
to a depot activity and placing it under the command and control 
of Red River Army Depot, TX. Retain conventional ammunition 
storage and the chemical demilitarization mission. The depot 
workload will move to other depot maintenance act.ivities, 
including the private sector. The activities of the depot not 
associated with the remaining mission will be inactivated, 
transferred or eliminated, as appropriate. 

Justification: The decision to realign TEAD was driven by the 
results of the Chairman, Joint Chiefs of Staff triennial review 
of roles and missions in the Department of Defense. As part of 
this review, the Chairman chartered the Depot Maintenance 
Consolidation Study. The study identified a significant amount 
of excess depot capacity and duplication among the Services. 

The Army has concluded that the projected ground systems and 
equipment depot maintenance workload for fiscal year 1999 is not 
sufficient to maintain all of the ground systems and equipment 
depots. 

In drawing the conclusion to downsize TEAD, the Army 
considered the following factors: relative military value of the 

w depots; the future heavy force mix; reduced budget; workforce 
skills; excess capacity; ability of the depots to accommodate new 
workload levels; the proximity of the depots to the heavy forces 
in the U.S.; and the resulting savings. 

Return on Investment: Total estimated one-time costs for this 
realignment are approximately $74 million. Annua.1 steady state 
savings are about $51 million, with an immediate return on 
investment. 

Impacts: The realignment of Tooele Army Depot will have an 
impact on the local economy. The projected potential employment 
loss, both direct and indirect, is 28 percent of the employment 
base in the Tooele County Metropolitan Statistical Area, assuming 
no economic recovery. There is no significant environmental 
impediments from this realignment. Environmental restoration 
will continue until complete. There are no known obstacles in 
the ability of the receiving communityts infrastructure to 
support this recommendation. 



Vint Hill Farms, Virginia 

Recommendation: Close Vint Hill Farms. Relocate the maintenance 
and repair function of the Intelligence Material Management 
Center (IMMC) to Tobyhanna Army ~epot, PA. Transfer the 
remaining elements of IMMC, the Signal Warfare Directorate, and 
the program executive officer (PEO) for Intelligence and 
Electronic Warfare (IEW) to Fort Monmouth, NJ. 

Justification: Vint Hill Farms ranked low in military value 
within its category. With the departure of the military 
intelligence battalion and its consolidation at Fort Gordon, GA, 
Vint Hill Farms is underutilized. It was determined that Vint 
Hill Farms could be closed and its functions performed elsewhere. 
Closure of this installation supports the Army's basing strategy 
to consolidate similar functions and close small installations 
when feasible to do so. Moving its activities to Fort Monmouth 
enhances the synergistic effect of research and development for 
communication electronics and intelligence electronics warfare. 
Collocation at Fort Monmouth also facilitates the interaction 
between the Program Managers and Program Executive Officers that 
currently reside at Fort Monmouth, thereby creating greater 
military value in this category. 

Consolidating research and development will achieve greater 
efficiencies in the areas of mission, mission overhead, and base 
operations. This allows the Army to reduce costs, giving the 
flexibility to put scarce resources into the research and 
development arena that significantly contributes to overall 
readiness. 

Return on Investment: Total estimated one-time costs for this 
closure are approximately $72 million. Annual steady state 
savings are about $19 million, with a return on investment in 
three years. 

Impacts: The closure of Vint Hill Farms will have an impact on 
the local economy. The projected potential employment loss, both 
direct and indirect, is 13 percent of the employment base in the 
Fauquier County Metropolitan Statistical Area, assuming no 
economic recovery. There are no known environmental impediments 
from this closure. Environmental restoration will continue until 
complete. There are no known obstacles in the ability of the 
receiving communityts infrastructure to support this 
recommendation. 



v 
PART VII - BUDGET IMPACTS 

DoD has set aside funds to cover the Army's estimated BRAC 93 
implementation costs as follows: 

The Army will update these estimates in the fall of 1993 after 
detailed analysis by the Army's major commands and the 
recommendations have become law (estimated October 1993). 

The current estimate to implement the recommendations in this 
report is approximately $0.6 billion. This figure does not 
include funds for environmental restoration which are required 
prior to the disposal of excess property. 
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ERRATA SHEET 

Attached is change 1 to D e p a r t m e n t  o f  Defense R e p o r t  t o  
the Defense B a s e  C l o s u r e  a n d  R e a l  ignrnen t  C o m m i s s i o n ,  V o l u m e  
111 - D e p a r t m e n t  o f  the Army A n a l y s e s  a n d  R e c o m m e n d a t i o n s .  
Page changes are identified below. Specific changes on 
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Group : FORSCOM-6USA 
Service : . ARMY 
Option Package : F7-2x2 

Starting Year : 1994 
Break Even Year: Never 
ROI Year : Never 

Option NPV in 2013 ($K) : 25,041 
Total One-Time Cost ($K) : 9,423 

Net Costs (SK) Constant Dollars 
1994 1995 1996 1997 

Misn 0 0 0 0 
Pers 0 1,483 1,483 1,483 
Ovhd 0 3,413 3,413 3,413 
Cons 509 5,661 0 0 
Movg 0 582 0 0 
Othr 0 -33,220 0 0 

1998 1999 Beyond -- 
0 0 0 

1,483 1,483 1,483 
3,413 3,413 3,413 

0 0 0 
0 0 0 
0 0 0 

1994 1995 1996 

FORCE STRUCTURE REDUCTIONS 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 0 
POSITIONS ELIMINATED 
Officers 0 0 0 
Enlisted 0 0 0 
Civilian 0 0 0 
PERSONNEL REALIGNMENTS 
Officers 0 138 0 
Enlisted 0 100 0 
Students 0 0 0 
TOT MIL 0 238 0 
Civilian 0 105 0 

Summary : 
- - 

MOVE 6USA FROM PRESIDIO OF SAN FRANCISCO TO MOFFETT NAS, CA 
USING OFF POST HOUSING. 
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PART V - DESCRIPTION OF ANALYSES 
TAB A - MANEWER 
a 34% divisional/28% non-divisional; what about other 38% (24% 

TDA and 15% TTHS) 

a Breakout of Army Force Structure (A-17) 

a Why does downsizing 6th necessitate retention of both 
Richardson & Wainwright; says I1cost prohibitlive" but show me 

a If 7th is downsized to a brigade, why moving non-divisional 
units at Ord to Lewis 

a Nine US divisions; llmaneuver installations; capacity for 11 
divisions 

a Capability of Polk to house a division 

TAB B - MAJOR TRAINING AREAS 
a USARC/ANG transfer--Chaffeel Hill, Hunter-Liglgett, McCoy, and 

Pickett--why not FIG and Dix--does it cost less if 
transferred? 

TAB C - IETIBRANCH 8CHOOLS 
a Rationale for Eustis/Story--C-16 says def (erred; 30 says 

studied; same for Lee 

a How retaining CDTF capability 

Warfighting Center vision 

TAB D - PROFESSIONAL SCHOOLS 
a Deferred all but POM because no restructuring or reshaping 

initiatives--why 

a COBRA construction in first year 

TAB E - COMMAND AND CONTROL 

a Housing at Belvoir--officer vs enlisted 

a Last statement about Fort Gillem (E-15) 

a Reason for Fort McPherson same as 91 

a Reason for TRADOC (E-16/17) "operationalN 

a Why was Carson good in 88 but not in 93 for 6th Army 





a Lease cost for 6th Army; never breaks even; why construction 
cost, not cost avoidance 

TAB F - DEPOTS 
a Lexington-Blue Grass & Savanna deferred (F-7 & 9); all others 

not ; why 

a Legislation about % in-house 

a What is impact of recommendation on depot summary chart (F-18) 

TAB G - COMMODITY 
a Detroit Arsenal, (G-13) 

TAB H - PRODUCTION 
TAB I - PROVING GROUNDS 
TAB J - PORTS 
TAB K - MEDICAL CENTERS 
a Why only on HSC installations 

TAB L - ARMY NATIONAL GUARD 
a What properties identified as excess and beirig closed 

TAB M - ARMY RESERVE 
a What properties identified as excess and being closed 

TAB N - NATIONAL CAPITAL REGION 
a Why is DoD policy to include these below threshold 

a What is OPTEC initiative 

a What about AMC, PERSCOM, USACE 

a What activities studied 

a Copy of DACM study 





S E C R E T A R Y  O F  T H E  A R M Y  
W A S H I N G T O N  

22 February 1993 

MEMORANDUM FOR THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE 

SUBTECT: Base Closure and Realignment 
Recommendations - ACTION INFORMATION 

Attached are the Army's Base Closure and 
Realginment Recommendations for Fiscal Year 1993 
for your review and consideration. 

The information and data concerning the closure 
and realignment of the installations herein are ac- 
curate and complete to the best of my knowledge and 
belief. 

/ cting 9 
Attachment 




